University of Massachusetts Medical School eScholarship@UMMS

GSBS Dissertations and Theses

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

2009-04-27

Defining the Importance of Fatty Acid Metabolism in Maintaining Adipocyte Function: A Dissertation

Jennifer L. Christianson University of Massachusetts Medical School

Let us know how access to this document benefits you.

Follow this and additional works at: https://escholarship.umassmed.edu/gsbs_diss

Part of the Amino Acids, Peptides, and Proteins Commons, Biochemical Phenomena, Metabolism, and Nutrition Commons, Cells Commons, Hormones, Hormone Substitutes, and Hormone Antagonists Commons, Lipids Commons, and the Tissues Commons

Repository Citation

Christianson JL. (2009). Defining the Importance of Fatty Acid Metabolism in Maintaining Adipocyte Function: A Dissertation. GSBS Dissertations and Theses. https://doi.org/10.13028/yxab-sx04. Retrieved from https://escholarship.umassmed.edu/gsbs_diss/415

This material is brought to you by eScholarship@UMMS. It has been accepted for inclusion in GSBS Dissertations and Theses by an authorized administrator of eScholarship@UMMS. For more information, please contact Lisa.Palmer@umassmed.edu.

DEFINING THE IMPORTANCE OF FATTY ACID METABOLISM IN MAINTAINING ADIPOCYTE FUNCTION

A Dissertation Presented

By

JENNIFER L CHRISTIANSON

Submitted to the Faculty of the

University of Massachusetts Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences, Worcester

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

April 27, 2009

INTERDISCIPLINARY GRADUATE PROGRAM

DEFINING THE IMPORTANCE OF FATTY ACID METABOLISM IN MAINTAINING ADIPOCYTE FUNCTION

A Dissertation Presented

By

Jennifer Lauren Christianson

The signatures of the Dissertation Defense Committee signifies completion and approval as to style and content of the Dissertation

Michael Czech, Ph.D., Thesis Advisor

Silvia Corvera, M.D., Member of Committee

James Ntambi, Ph.D., Member of Committee

Heidi Tissenbaum, Ph.D., Member of Committee

Yong-Xu Wang, Ph.D., Member of Committee

The signature of the Chair of Committee/signifies that the written dissertation meets the requirements of the Dissertation Committee

Stephen/Doxsey, Ph.D., Chair of Committee

The signature of the Dean of the Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences signifies that the student has met all graduate requirements of the School

Anthony Carruthers, Ph.D., Dean of Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

> Interdisciplinary Graduate Program April 27, 2009

Acknowledgements

I would like to start by expressing my sincere gratitude to my mentor, Mike Czech, who has always provided excellent support, guidance, encouragement, advice, and the freedom to make my own decisions, make many mistakes, and grow as a scientist. I also thank him for his friendship and making the lab a fun place to be.

I'd also like to thank my committee members, Steve Doxsey, Heidi Tissenbaum, Silvia Corvera, and Yong-Xu Wang for always taking time out of their busy schedules to meet and provide excellent input and advice. I also thank James Ntambi for joining my committee and coming all the way from Wisconsin for my defense.

I'd also like to thank Colette Cywes, who I worked with before coming to Umass, for treating me like a student and not a technician and giving me the freedom to find my own enthusiasm and excitement in science.

Thank you to all the Czech lab members for all their support along the way, especially Vishu for being a great project partner and Anil for his help generating the Cidea constructs. Thank you to Jane and Kathy for their support and friendship. I'd especially like to thank Greg, Sarah, Joe, John, Avirup, and Adilson for all the fun, jokes, friendship, scientific discussions, and advice.

I'd like to thank all my friends for their love, support, friendship, and for being the wonderful people they are. And a special thanks to my "sister" Corrie, for making Core an incredibly fun experience and for all the silliness and uncontrollable fits of laughter. I'd also like to thank my wonderful roommate Thea for being a great friend, putting up with me, and taking care of Morgan when I'm stuck in the lab. And lastly, I'd like to especially thank my family for all their incredible love and support. Thank you to my first mentors, my parents, for all their advice, encouragement, always believing in me, and giving me the independence to explore on my own... and for the famous words, "that's great, but you can do better". Thank you to my Dad for teaching me the importance of hard work, thinking things through, and doing things the right way, even if it means starting over. Thank you to my Mom for our long walks in the woods as a child and encouraging my curiousity of the world. And thank you to my brothers for teaching me to stand up for myself, put my own band aids on and keep moving, and not to sweat the small things. And thank you to my uncle Barry for all his encouragement, love, and intellectual discussions.

Abstract

Although once considered a simple energy storage depot, the adipose tissue is now known to be a powerful regulator of whole body insulin sensitivity and energy metabolism. This metabolically dynamic organ functions to safely store excess fatty acid as triglyceride, thereby preventing lipotoxicity in peripheral tissues and the development of insulin resistance. In addition, the adipose tissue acts as an endocrine organ and secretes factors, called adipokines, which influence whole body insulin sensitivity and glucose homeostasis. Therefore, understanding adipose tissue development and biology is essential to understanding whole body energy metabolism.

A master regulator of adipose tissue development and whole body insulin sensitivity is the nuclear receptor, PPAR γ . Due to the importance of this nuclear receptor in maintaining adipocyte function, disruptions in PPAR γ activity result in severe metabolic abnormalities, such as insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Conversely, PPAR γ activation by synthetic agonists ameliorates these conditions, demonstrating the potent control this nuclear receptor has on whole body metabolism. Therefore, understanding how PPAR γ expression and activity are regulated, particularly in the adipose tissue, is paramount to understanding the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes.

While there are several synthetic PPAR γ agonists available, identifying the endogenous ligand or ligands is still an area of intense investigation. Since fatty acids can induce PPAR γ activation, in the first part of this thesis, I screened several fatty acid metabolizing enzymes present in the adipocyte to identify novel modulators of PPAR γ activity. These studies revealed that the fatty acid Δ 9 desaturase, Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 (SCD2), is absolutely required for 3T3-L1 adipogenesis and to maintain adipocyte-specific gene expression in fully differentiated cells. Although SCD2 does not appear to regulate PPAR γ ligand production, it does potently regulate PPAR γ activity by maintaining the synthesis of PPAR γ protein. Surprisingly, this effect was found only with SCD2 and not with the highly homologous protein, SCD1. Therefore, these findings identify separate cellular functions for these SCD isoforms and reveal a novel and essential role for fatty acid desaturation in the adipocyte.

Equally important to understanding PPARγ regulation is identifying the downstream mechanisms by which PPARγ activation improves insulin sensitivity. Evidence suggests that the PPARγ target gene, Cidea, is involved in mediating insulin sensitivity by binding to lipid droplets and promoting lipid storage in the adipocyte. Therefore, the second part of thesis provides mechanistic detail into Cidea function by showing that the carboxy terminal 104 amino acids is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet targeting and the stimulation of triglyceride storage. However, these studies also identified a novel function for Cidea, which requires both the carboxy and amino termini: to induce larger and fewer droplets from smaller dispersed droplets, indicating the possible fusion of droplets. Perhaps this striking change in lipid droplet morphology allows tighter packing and more efficient storage of triglyceride and identifies a novel role for Cidea in lipid metabolism.

The results presented in this thesis elucidate key aspects of lipid metabolism that maintain adipocyte function: SCD2 is required to maintain PPAR γ protein expression in the mouse; Cidea is a downstream effector of PPAR γ activity by promoting efficient triglyceride storage. Therefore, these findings enhance our understanding of adipocyte biology.

Table of Contents

Approval pageii
Acknowledgementsiv
Abstractvi
List of Tablesxi
List of Figuresxii
List of Frequently Used Abbreviationsxv
CHAPTER I: Introduction1
Insulin Signaling
Regulation of Glucose Transport
Regulation of Glycogen Synthesis7
Regulation of Gluconeogenesis7
Regulation of Lipid Metabolism9
Regulation of Cell Growth and Differentiation13
Mechanisms of Insulin Resistance15
Inhibition of Insulin Receptor Signaling15
Lipid Mediators of Insulin Resistance16
Adipokines18
Inflammation26
Role of PPARs in Maintaining Insulin Sensitivity28
ΡΡΑRα30
ΡΡΑRγ31

ΡΡΑRβ/δ35
Specific Aims
CHAPTER II: Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 is required for PPAR γ expression and
adipogenesis in cultured 3T3-L1 cells
Abstract
Introduction
Experimental Procedures42
Results47
Expression of fatty acid metabolizing enzymes in cultured adipocytes and
primary adipose tissue47
SCD2, but not SCD1, is required for 3T3-L1 adipogenesis51
SCD2, but not SCD1, is required for adipocyte-specific gene expression in
fully differentiated adipocytes56
SCD2 is required for optimal protein synthesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes60
Discussion65
Limitations and Future Perspectives76
CHAPTER III: The carboxy terminus of Cidea facilitates lipid droplet binding and
triglyceride accumulation79
Abstract
Introduction79
Experimental Procedures
Results

The carboxy terminus of human Cidea is necessary and sufficient for lipid			
droplet targeting			
Cidea and the carboxy terminus of Cidea induce distinct changes in lipid			
droplet morphology91			
The C terminus of Cidea is necessary and sufficient to stimulate			
triglyceride storage94			
Cidea does not localize to the ER96			
Discussion96			
Limitations and Future Perspectives105			
CHAPTER IV: Discussion			
Regulation of PPARγ expression by SCD2108			
Cidea regulation of triglyceride storage111			
References			

List of Tables

Table 2.1 Affymetrix Gene Chip analysis of fatty acid metabolizing enzymes in
differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes and primary adipocytes from mice fed a normal chow
or high fat diet
Supplementary Table 2.1. SCD2 and PPARy depletions cause parallel changes in
adipocyte gene expression, while SCD1 depletion does not70

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 The regulation of metabolism by insulin6
Figure 1.2 Schematic showing the general insulin signal transduction pathway
Figure 1.3 Schematic showing the importance of the adipose tissue in maintaining whole
body insulin sensitivity10
Figure 1.4. Changes in adipose tissue, liver, and muscle with obesity, insulin resistance,
and thiazolidinedione (TZD) treatment
Figure 1.5. Summary of the PPAR subfamily of nuclear receptors
Figure 2.1. Diagram showing the multiple pathways of fatty acid metabolism in
adipocytes49
Figure 2.2. Depletion of SCD2 inhibits the mRNA expression of adipogenic markers in
differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes
Figure 2.3. Depletion of SCD2 inhibits the mRNA expression of adipogenic markers in
differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes55
Figure 2.4. The treatment of cultured 3T3-L1 cells with siRNA does not induce
toxicity
Figure 2.5. SCD2 is required for PPARy protein, but not mRNA expression, as well as
the expression of the PPAR γ regulated genes, Pepck and ACC β , in fully differentiated
3T3-L1 adipocytes
Figure 2.6. Depletion of SCD2, but not SCD1, attenuates the expression of PPAR _γ -
regulated genes
Figure 2.7. SCD2 depletion does not enhance degradation of PPARγ62

Figure 2.8. SCD2 depletion inhibits the synthesis of PPARγ protein64
Figure 2.9. SCD2 depletion decreases polysome association with mRNA in cultured
adiocytes
Supplementary Figure 2.1. Depletion of SCD2 inhibits PPAR γ and GLUT4 mRNA
expression in differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes67
Supplementary Figure 2.2. SCD2 is more highly expressed than SCD1 in preadipocyte
fibroblasts, but SCD1 is more highly expressed than SCD2 in fully differentatiated
adipocytes
Figure 3.1. Schematic diagram showing the predicted amino acid similarity of Cidea and
FSP27 to Perilipin and the Cidea constructs generated based on these motifs
Figure 3.2. The C terminus of Cidea (116-219 amino acids) is necessary and sufficient for
lipid droplet localization in adipocytes
Figure 3.3. The C terminus of Cidea (116-219 amino acids) is necessary and sufficient for
lipid droplet localization in preadipocytes90
Figure 3.4. Cidea changes lipid droplet morphology in COS-7 cells, but does not tightly
associate with lipid droplets
Figure 3.5. Cidea overexpression causes increased triglyceride accumulation95
Figure 3.6. Cidea does not localize to the endoplasmic reticulum
Supplementary Figure 3.1. Zoomed image of the full length or C terminal fragment of
Cidea localized to lipid droplets in adipocytes
Supplementary Figure 3.2. The C terminus of Cidea (116-219 amino acids) is necessary
and sufficient for lipid droplet localization in adipocytes when fused to HA

Supplementary Figure 3.3. Cidea changes lipid droplet morphology in COS-7 cells, but			
does not tightly associate with lipid droplets100			
Supplementary Figure 3.4. Cidea changes lipid droplet morphology in COS-7 cells when			
fused to HA101			

List of Frequently Used Abbreviations

Abbreviation Term				
NIDDM	Non-Insulin Dependent Diabetes Mellitus			
GLUT4	Insulin-responsive facilitated Glucose Transporter isoform 4			
Myo1c	Myosin 1C			
SNARE	Soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor-attachment protein			
	receptor			
Synip	Syntaxin 4 Interacting Protein			
Munc18	Syntaxin Binding Protein 1			
IRS 1-4	Insulin Receptor Substrate 1-4			
PDK1	3-Phosphoinositide-Dependent protein Kinase 1			
AKT 1/2	Thymoma viral proto-oncogene 1			
PI3K	Phosphotidylinositol 3 Kinase			
AS160	TBC1D4, TBC1 domain family, member 4			
GS	Glycogen Synthase			
GSK	Glycogen Synthase Kinase			
РКА	cAMP dependent Protein Kinase			
PP1	Protein Phosphatase type 1			
SHC	SRC Homology 2 domain-containing transforming protein C			
GRB2	Growth Factor Receptor Bound protein 2			
SOS	Son of Sevenless homolog (Drosophila)			
MAPK	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase			

SHP2	SH2 domain-containing protein tyrosine Phosphatase-2
PGC1	Peroxisome Proliferative Activated Receptor gamma, Coactivator1
PEPCK	Phosphoenolpyruvate Carboxy Kinase
G6Pase	Glucose-6-Phosphatase
FoxO1	Forkhead Box O1
CBP	CREB Binding Protein
CREB	cAMP Responsive Element Binding Protein
CIDE	Cell Death Inducing DFF Effector
DFF40/45	DNA Fragmentation Factor 40/45
PAT	Perilipin/ADRP/TIP47 family
OXPAT	PAT family member associated with oxidative metabolism
ATGL	Adipose Triglyceride Lipase
ADRP	Adipocyte Differentiation Related Protein
TIP47	Mannose-6-phosphate receptor binding protein 1

- HSL Hormone Sensitive Lipase
- PDE3B Phosphodiesterase 3B
- ACC Acetyl-Coenzyme A Carboxylase
- FAS Fatty Acid Synthase
- CPT1 Carnitine Palmitoyltransferase 1
- SREBP1 Sterol Regulatory Element Binding Protein-1
- GPAT Glycerol-3-phosphate Acyltransferase
- Fos FBJ Osteosarcoma oncogene

- Fra-1 Fos-like Antigen 1
- Gab1 Growth Factor Receptor Bound Protein 2-associated protein 1
- ATF4 Activating Transcription Factor 4
- mTOR Mammalian Target of Rapamycin
- p70S6K 1-2 40S Ribosomal Protein S6 Kinase 1-2
- 4EBP1 Eukaryotic Translation Initiation Factor 4E Binding Protein 1
- eIF-4E Eukaryotic Translation Initiation Factor 4E
- IGF-1 Insulin-like Growth Factor 1
- SOCS3 Suppressor of Cytokine Signaling 3
- FFA Free Fatty Acid
- PKC $\tilde{\theta}$ / ζ Protein Kinase C theta / zeta
- IκK β Inhibitory κ B Kinase β
- NFκB Nuclear Factor kappa-B Kinase
- TLR4 Toll-Like Receptor 4
- DAG Diacylglycerol
- GM3 ganglioside GM3
- VLDL/ HDL Very Low/ High Density Lipoprotein
- TNF α Tumor Necrosis Factor α
- IL-6 Interleukin 6
- RBP4 Retinol Binding Protein 4
- AMPK AMP activated Protein Kinase
- BMI Body Mass Index

JAK	Janus Kinase 3				
STAT	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription				
CNS	Central Nervous System				
WAT	White Adipose Tissue				
VAT	Visceral Adipose Tissue				
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide				
MCP1	Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein 1				
PPAR $\alpha/\gamma/\beta/\delta$ Peroxisome Proliferator Activated Receptor					
	alpha/gamma/beta/delta				
PPRE	Peroxisome Proliferator Activated Receptor response element				
LBD	Ligand Binding Domain				
N-CoR	Nuclear Receptor Co-repressor 1				
SMRT	Nuclear Receptor Co-repressor 2				
SRC-1	Nuclear Receptor Coactivator 1				
EPA	Eicosapentaenoic acid				
EET	Epoxyeicosatrienoic acid				
HETE	Hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid				
HODE	Hydroxy-octadecadienoic acid				
LTB4	Leukotriene B4				
COX2	Cyclooxygenase 2				
VCAM1	Vascular Cell Adhesion Molecule 1				
TF	Tissue Factor				

SCD1-5	Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 1-5
C/EBP $\beta/\delta/\alpha$	CCAAT/enhancer Binding Protein beta, delta, or alpha
PTEN	Phosphatase and Tensin homolog
eEF2	Eukaryotic translation Elongation Factor 2
eEF2K	Eukaryotic translation Elongation Factor 2 Kinase
eIF2a	Eukaryotic translation Initiation Factor 2 alpha
Scr	Scramble
siRNA	small interfering RNA

Chapter I: Introduction

The World Health Organization estimates that at least 10% of adults are obese worldwide and the percentage is as high as 25% in some western countries (8). This is of serious concern because many metabolic complications can result from obesity, including dyslipidemia, hypertension, atherosclerosis, insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes, collectively called the metabolic syndrome (4,9). The most common metabolic disease is type 2 diabetes, and the incidence of this disease is expected to continue rising. Health care costs due to this disease exceed \$130 billion per year in the United States alone due to the associated complications, such as blindness, end-stage renal disease, and nontraumatic loss of limb (10). Since type 2 diabetes is rapidly becoming a global pandemic, it is crucial to unravel the complex metabolic pathways that control insulin signaling and whole body energy metabolism in order to develop more effective treatments.

Regulation of whole body energy metabolism must be flexible in order to adapt to the changing nutritional environment the body is exposed to on a daily basis. When in a fasting state, the pancreas releases the hormone, glucagon, which signals to the liver to increase glucose production through glycogenolysis and gluconeogenesis and ketone production through ketogenesis. The endogenous production of these molecules is required when not exogenously available, since the brain requires glucose or ketones as an energy source (7,11,12). Catecholamines are also produced in the adrenal glands, which stimulates lipolysis and free fatty acid release from the adipose tissue to supply the adipose tissue itself and peripheral tissues with lipids as an energy source. However, when glucose levels rise due to food intake, the body must simultaneously increase glucose disposal, which occurs primarily in the muscle, and decrease gluconeogenesis in the liver in order to maintain a healthy serum glucose level between 4-7 mM (13). These changes in glucose metabolism initiate with an increase in insulin and a decrease in glucagon secretion from the pancreas. Insulin then signals to the liver to simultaneously inhibit gluconeogenesis and glycogenolysis and increase skeletal muscle glucose transport, glycolysis, and glycogen synthesis, thereby promoting glucose utilization and storage rather than glucose production. Insulin also increases glucose transport and utilization, decreases lipolysis, and increases lipogenesis in the adipose tissue, thereby promoting lipid storage rather than lipid utilization. Furthermore, insulin stimulates the release of cytokines from the adipose tissue called adipokines, such as adiponectin and leptin, which act to sensitize peripheral tissues to the action of insulin (see Figure 1.1).

The brain also responds to the changing nutritional environment by responding to insulin and other peripheral signals, such as leptin, to decrease food intake and hepatic glucose production. Conversely, the brain senses a decrease in these signals during nutrient deprivation and signals for the body to increase food intake and decrease energy expenditure in order to maintain an ample supply of energy (14). This complex metabolic network allows the body to use exogenous fuel when it is available and produces endogenous fuel when needed to meet the body's demand for energy. The body must therefore remain metabolically adaptable to the nutritional environment and loss in this flexibility leads to metabolic disturbances, such as insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Insulin resistance occurs when insulin loses the ability to effectively increase glucose disposal in the adipose tissue and muscle, leading to elevated serum glucose levels, which is exacerbated by reduced hepatic insulin sensitivity and increased glucose production. To compensate for this insulin resistance, the pancreas increases insulin production to maintain glucose homeostasis. However, when the pancreas fails to produce enough insulin to compensate for the decreased insulin sensitivity, then diabetes mellitus develops (15). This metabolic disease has become an epidemic and is a main cause of morbidity and mortality worldwide (4,5,16,17). While there are therapies available to treat type 2 diabetes, they have dangerous side effects, such as edema and heart failure (2,17). Therefore, dissecting the pathways of insulin action and identifying the components that dictate insulin sensitivity is of utmost importance in developing novel, more effective therapies to combat this disease.

Insulin signaling

Regulation of glucose transport

Insulin increases glucose transport by increasing the expression of the glucose transporter, GLUT4, on the cell surface. In the basal state, GLUT4 continually cycles to the cell surface, but is mainly retained in a perinuclear storage site (13,18). Upon insulin stimulation, there is rapid exocytosis of GLUT4 from this intracellular storage site as well as inhibition of GLUT4 endocytosis, resulting in a dramatic increase in GLUT4 expression on the plasma membrane (13,19-22). The translocation of GLUT4 vescicles to

the plasma membrane requires an intact microtubule and actin network, relying on kinesins and myo1C, respectively, (18,23-27). The docking and fusion of GLUT4 with the plasma membrane also appears to be regulated by insulin, possibly through the SNARE accessory proteins, Synip and Munc18 (20,28,29). Thus, insulin mediated GLUT4 translocation is regulated at several steps (See reference (30) for a more detailed review).

The signaling cascade to induce GLUT4 translocation is still under intense investigation, but many key components of the cascade have been defined. When insulin binds the insulin receptor on the cell surface, this transmembrane tyrosine kinase receptor undergoes a conformational change inducing autophosphorylation and results in multiple phosphotyrosine residues (31,32). Several of these phosphotyrosine residues function to recruit scaffolding proteins, such as IRS 1-4, which then recruit effector proteins to facilitate the insulin signaling cascade (13,33-36). The tyrosine phosphorylated IRS proteins, particularly IRS1 and IRS2, serve as docking sites for other downstream effectors, such as the type 1A phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) (37). The regulatory subunit of PI3K, p85, binds to the phosphorylated IRS proteins, which then activates the catalytic subunit of PI3K, p110. Although PI3K can phosphorylate many phosphoinositides, type 1A has the most activity on PI (4,5) P2 and generates PI (3,4,5)P3, which recruits PDK1 (38-42). This serine/threonine kinase then phosphorylates and activates AKT2, which is also a serine/threonine kinase. AKT2 is required for GLUT4 translocation, therefore identifying its substrates is an area of intense investigation (43-45). Although AKT2 is involved in several processes and has many substrates, one that

appears to negatively regulate GLUT4 translocation is AS160. This RAB-GAP protein controls the intracellular retention of GLUT4, preventing its expression on the plasma membrane in the basal state. Phosphorylation by AKT2 inactivates AS160 and allows GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane, leading to an increase in glucose transport (see Figure 1.2) (46,47).

In parallel to the PI3K signaling pathway, evidence suggests there is also a PI3K independent pathway involved in glucose transport, although the mechanistic details of this pathway are controversial and largely unsubstantiated (25,48).

While there are several glucose transporters present in each tissue, GLUT4 is specifically required to mediate the insulin response in glucose transport. This is evidenced by the rapid insulin resistance that occurs when GLUT4 is knocked out specifically in the adipose tissue or muscle of mice, despite the presence of other glucose transporters (15,49,50). Therefore, identifying the molecular mechanisms that dictate GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane is crucial in identifying the abnormalities that occur with type 2 diabetes.

Regulation of glycogen synthesis

In the muscle and liver, glycogen synthesis is mediated by glycogen synthase (GS), which incorporates uridine 5⁻-diphosphoglucose derived from glucose-6-phosphate (G6P), into a preexisting glycogen chain (51). GS is negatively regulated by GSK or PKA, which phosphorylates and inhibits GS activity. Upon insulin stimulation, GSK and PKA are inhibited, while protein phosphatase 1 (PP1) is activated, leading to decreased



METABOLIC PROCESS	LIVER	MUSCLE	ADIPOSE
Stimulation of glucose uptake and oxidation		х	х
Stimulation of glycogenesis	х	х	
Stimulation of fatty acid uptake			х
Stimulation of fatty acid and triglyceride synthesis	х		х
Stimulation of amino acid uptake		х	
Stimulation of protein synthesis	х	х	х
Stimulation of cell growth and differentiation		х	х
Inhibition of gluconeogenesis	х		
Inhibition of glycogenolysis	х	х	
Inhibition of lipolysis	х		х
Inhibition of protein degradation	х	x	х

Figure 1.1. The regulation of metabolism by insulin. When glucose levels rise due to food intake, the pancreas secretes insulin, which then binds to the insulin receptor expressed in the liver, muscle, and adipose tissue. Binding to the insulin receptor stimulates the uptake of glucose, amino acids and fatty acids into cells and increases the expression or activity of enzymes involved in glycogen, protein, and lipid synthesis, while inhibiting the activity or expression of those that cause degradation. Additionally, insulin inhibits the production of glucose in the liver and release of fatty acids into circulation from the adipose tissue and also promotes anabolic pathways, such as cell growth and differentiation. Together, insulin lowers serum glucose, protein, and fatty acids levels and allows the effective utilization of nutrients to support whole body metabolic processes (5).

GS phosphorylation and hence activation (5,52). Both the inhibition of GSK and the activation of PP1 are PI3K mediated (53). Although it is still unclear how PI3K regulates PP1 activity, PI3K inhibits GSK via activation of AKT2, which then phosphorylates and inhibits GSK (54,55). In the muscle, the majority of glucose is converted to glycogen and this pathway is compromised in diabetic patients. However, this defect appears to be due *to a decrease in glucose transport rather than a decrease in glycogen synthesis (See Figure 1.2) (51)*.

Regulation of gluconeogenesis

Gluconeogenesis is a process unique to the liver and generates glucose from lactate, glycerol, and amino acids. This hepatic function is necessary to maintain serum glucose levels during a long term fast. However, upon feeding, insulin signals to inhibit gluconeogenesis in order to prevent an elevation of serum glucose levels and glucotoxicity. This insulin mediated signaling event requires the activation of the PI3K/AKT2 pathway via IRS1 and IRS2. AKT2 then phosphorylates and inhibits FoxO1 and PGC1 α which are required to promote the transcription of PEPCK, the rate limiting enzymes in gluconeogenesis, and G6Pase (56-59). The expression of PGC1 α itself also requires FoxO1 and therefore the decrease in FoxO1 activity potently inhibits gluconeogenic gene expression (59). Another transcription factor that is inhibited by insulin is CBP, a coactivator of CREB, which also promotes gluconeogenic gene expression (60). Therefore, the regulation of gluconeogenesis by insulin is through a transcriptional inhibition of gluconeogenic genes and is not a rapid process (59). Nevertheless, the maintenance of this signaling cascade is crucial to maintaining proper



Figure 1.2 Schematic showing the general insulin signal transduction pathway. Insulin stimulation results in the tyrosine phosphorylation of the insulin receptor, which allows the docking of IRS proteins. This allows the association and activation of PI3K, which produces PI(3,4,5)P3, resulting in the recruitment and activation of PDK1, which then phosphorylates and activates both aPKCs and PKB, leading to GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane in the muscle and adipose tissue, decreased gluconeogenesis in the liver, and increased glycogen synthesis in the muscle and liver. In parallel, SHC binding to the insulin receptor recruits GRB2, which binds SOS. Together with SHP2 (not shown), SOS leads to activation of Ras and the MAPK cascade, leading to changes in gene expression and increased cell growth and differentiation (3). glucose levels in the fed state and disruption of this process contributes significantly to the pathogenesis of obesity and type 2 diabetes (See Figure 1.2).

Regulation of lipid metabolism

While most tissues can store fatty acids in the form of triglyceride, this is a primary function of the adipocyte, which is capable of storing large quantities of lipid without suffering cellular toxicity. The muscle and liver can also store triglyceride, but the storage capacity is limited. When lipid levels rise in these tissues, insulin and other signaling events are disrupted and cellular toxicity ensues (2,4,6). It is therefore important that the adipocyte, in particular, maintains its ability to store or release fatty acids appropriately to prevent this lipotoxicity in peripheral tissues (See Figure 1.3). During times of fasting, the adipocyte releases free fatty acids into circulation for peripheral energy production, which occurs through lipolysis, or the lipase mediated hydrolysis of fatty acids from the glycerol backbone of triglyceride. However, in the fed state, fatty acids will not only disrupt insulin signaling, but may also compete with glucose as an energy source, thereby reducing glycolysis and glucose transport (61). In order to reduce fatty acid availability, insulin promotes the storage of fatty acids in adipocytes by preventing lipolysis, promoting fatty acid esterification and triglyceride synthesis, and inhibiting fatty acid transport into the mitochondria for α -oxidation.

Triglyceride is stored in cytoplasmic lipid droplets, which are structurally similar to lipoproteins. They contain a tightly packed neutral lipid core, consisting mostly of triglyceride and cholesterol esters, and are surrounded by a phospholipid monolayer and associated proteins (62). The prevailing theory for lipid droplet formation is that neutral



Figure 1.3. Schematic showing the importance of the adipose tissue in maintaining whole body insulin sensitivity. The middle diagram represents the insulin sensitive condition, while the left and right diagrams represent insulin resistant conditions resulting from lipoatrophy or obesity, respectively. During the lipoatrophic state, the loss in adipose tissue forces the accumulation of lipids in the liver and muscle, producing lipotoxicity in these tissues. In the obese state, the hypertrophic adipose tissue loses the ability to store free fatty acid as triglyceride, again resulting in lipotoxicity in the liver and muscle (2). lipid accumulates between the lipid bilayer of the endoplasmic reticulum and eventually buds off from the ER into the cytoplasm, forming a lipid droplet (63,64). However, it is still not clear whether the lipid droplet remains associated with the ER or buds off completely (63-65). In adipocytes, there have been many proteins found associated with lipid droplets, but their role in lipid droplet biology is still unclear (66-69) Other proteins have a clear role in regulating triglyceride storage and turnover, such as members of the PAT family (Perilipin, Adiponectin, Tip47, S3-12 and OXPAT) and CIDE family (Cidea and Cidec, also called FSP27 in the mouse) (70-74). The PAT family of proteins contains strong sequence homology in their amino terminal regions, but interestingly, thisregion is not required for targeting the proteins to lipid droplets (70,75-77). The Cide proteins were first discovered to have homology in their amino terminal regions to the DNA fragmentation factor, DFF45, and were believed to be involved in apoptosis (78). However, more recent findings demonstrate these proteins are potent regulators of lipid storage in adipocytes (71-73,79,80).

Perilipin appears to be unique among the lipid droplet proteins, because it not only prevents lipolysis by shielding and protecting the triglyceride from lipases in a basal state, but also promotes lipolysis in response to lipolytic stimuli, such as β -adrenergic receptor agonists (81-86). OXPAT may also facilitate both lipid storage and lipolysis, but how this occurs is not yet understood (74). The two main lipases responsible for lipolysis in the white adipose tissue are ATGL and HSL (87-89). In rodents, ATGL primarily appears to regulate basal lipolysis, whereas both enzymes participate in stimulated lipolysis; in humans, evidence suggests that both enzymes regulate basal lipolysis, but HSL seems to regulate stimulated lipolysis (89,90). During fasting, β -adrenergic signaling causes a rise in cAMP levels, which then activates PKA. PKA phosphorylates and activates HSL and also phosphorylates perilipin, allowing HSL association with perilipin and the lipid droplet, and subsequent hydrolysis of triglyceride (81,91,92). In response to insulin, AKT2 phosphorylates and activates the cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterase, PDE3B, which then hydrolyzes cAMP, decreasing cAMP levels and PKA activation, and leading to decreased HSL activity and lipolysis (5,93).

Insulin also promotes lipid storage by simultaneously promoting endogenous fatty acid synthesis and inhibiting fatty acid oxidation in the mitochondria (5). This is accomplished by the activation of ACC1 and ACC2, producing the malonyl CoA used for either fatty acid synthesis or the inhibition of fatty acid oxidation, respectively (94). Malonyl CoA produced by ACC1, along with acetyl CoA, is utilized by FAS to produce palmitate, a sixteen carbon saturated fatty acid. Palmitate can then be esterified to glycerol to store the excess energy derived from glucose. Malonyl CoA derived from ACC2 binds to CPT1 and inhibits fatty acid transport into the mitochondria and thereby blocks fatty acid oxidation. Insulin also increases fatty acid and triglyceride synthesis via transcriptional mechanisms, by inducing SREBP-1c activity. This transcription factor increases the expression of enzymes involved in fatty acid and triglyceride synthesis, such as ACC, FAS, SCD1, and GPAT (95). These processes together increase the concentration of intracellular fatty acids, which can then be stored as triglyceride in lipid

droplets (96). This function of the adipocyte is crucial to prevent ectopic lipid accumulation and maintain whole body insulin sensitivity.

Regulation of cell growth and differentiation

In addition to regulating glucose and lipid metabolism, insulin is also a growth factor that promotes cell proliferation and/or differentiation (97,98). This occurs through increases in protein synthesis, decreases in protein degradation, and activation of various transcription factor complexes that control the transcriptional program for cell proliferation or differentiation (99-105). One such transcriptional complex is the AP-1 complex, comprised of members of the Fos [c-Fos, Fra-1 (fos-related antigen-1), Fra-2 and FosB] and Jun (c-Jun, JunB and JunD) families and consists of either homo or hetero-dimers. Insulin induces activation of the AP-1 complex through activation of the MAPK cascade (99,105). Upon insulin stimulation, IRS proteins and/or Shc become phosphorylated, which then recruits the adaptor protein, Grb2, which in turn binds the exchange protein, SOS (5,13,105,106). In parallel, the tyrosine phosphatase, SHP2, binds insulin receptor substrates, such as Gab1 or IRS1/2, and SHP2 together with SOS activate the serine kinase, Ras (5,13). Once activated, Ras initiates a serine kinase phosphorylation cascade beginning with MEK, which in turn activates ERK. Activated ERK translocates to the nucleus and activates various transcription factors, such as Elk1, Sap1a, and Fra1, which then induce the transcriptional changes necessary for cell proliferation or differentiation (See Figure 1.2) (13,105).

The demanding processes of proliferation and differentiation require increased protein expression, which occurs through increases in protein synthesis and decreases in protein degradation (100-103). Insulin induces these changes both transcriptionally via activation of the transcription factor, ATF4, and through PI3K mediated activation of a serine kinase, mTOR. The activation of ATF4 leads to increased expression of amino acid biosynthetic genes and transporters required to provide the amino acids necessary for protein synthesis (107). The activation of mTOR stimulates ribosome biosynthesis by phosphorylating and activating p70 ribosomal S6 kinase (p70S6K) (107-110). Additionally, mTOR relieves the negative regulation of protein synthesis achieved by 4EBP1, which binds and inhibits the eukaryotic translation initiation factor, eIF-4E. This then allows eIF-4E to bind to the 5[°] cap of mRNA and promote translation initiation (111).

Taken together, insulin regulates many complex signaling cascades that coordinate glucose and lipid metabolism as well as cell growth and differentiation. While inhibition of the MAPK branch of the insulin pathway will not acutely affect glucose metabolism, it will inhibit adipocyte differentiation (112-114). Therefore, understanding these complex networks is pertinent to understanding adipocyte biology and unraveling the roots of insulin resistance.

Mechanisms of Insulin Resistance

Since metabolism is extraordinarily complex and requires the integration of many pathways and coordination of several tissues, there are many different metabolic disturbances that may lead to insulin resistance. Genetic and acquired factors can both affect insulin sensitivity, including decreases in insulin receptor concentration and kinase activity, decreases in the concentration and phosphorylation of IRS proteins, PI3K activity, GLUT4 translocation, the activity of intracellular enzymes, or the activity of transcription factors (5,13).

Inhibition of insulin receptor signaling

The activity of the insulin receptor can be altered by either genetic mutation or changes in its phosphorylation state. While mutations in the insulin receptor itself are rare, they have been reported. The severity of insulin resistance in these individuals depends on the ability of the receptor to form hybrids with IGF-1 or other receptors and the presence of other genetic or acquired defects (5). In regards to phosphorylation, if the insulin receptor and IRS proteins are serine rather than tyrosine phosphorylated, this can also down regulate insulin signaling. Serine phosphorylation can inhibit tyrosine phosphorylation and promote association with 14-3-3 proteins, leading to decreased insulin signaling (115,116). There have been several kinases implicated in this process, including JNK, PI3K, GSK-3, AKT, mTOR, PKC, and IkB kinase (13,117,118). SOCS 1 and SOCS3 have also been shown to inhibit insulin signaling by binding IRS proteins and inducing their proteasomal degradation (119). Protein tyrosine phosphatases can also inhibit insulin action by dephosphorylating the insulin receptor and its substrates (120-124). Protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTB1B) appears to be one such phosphatase, since the PTB1B knockout mice are more insulin sensitive than their wild type counterparts and are resistant to diet induced obesity (125).

Lipid mediators of insulin resistance

During insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes, there is often a chronic elevation of plasma free fatty acid and excessive lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues (96,126).

Serum free fatty acid levels elevate during obesity due to the decreased ability of the adipose tissue to store lipids as well as decreased lipid clearance from the serum. This situation is further complicated in the insulin resistant state since insulin can no longer signal to inhibit lipolysis (127). While the adipose tissue is capable of storing excess free fatty acid as triglyceride, non-adipose tissues, such as the liver, muscle, and pancreas, have only a limited capacity for triglyceride storage. The resulting excessive lipid accumulation in the non-adipose tissues during obesity disrupts signaling pathways leading to metabolic perturbations. For example, lipid overload in the heart leads to apoptotic cell death and heart failure, in pancreatic cells causes dysregulated insulin secretion as well as apoptotic cell death, and in the liver and muscle decreases insulin sensitivity and glucose transport (96,128-131).

There have been several reasons proposed for the insulin resistance induced by free fatty acids in the liver and muscle. In 1963, Randle et al reported that elevated fatty acids increase fat oxidation and decrease glucose utilization due to a reduced flux of substrates through the glycolytic pathway. According to this mechanism, increased FFA levels lead to increased mitochondrial acetyl CoA/CoA ratios, which in turn inhibit pyruvate dehydrogenase activity and increase citrate levels, inhibiting phosphofructokinase activity. This process then leads to increased glucose-6-phosphate concentrations, which allosterically inhibits hexokinase, and thus reduces glucose transport/phosphorylation activity (132). However, in studies using ³¹P NMR, glucose-6-phosphate concentrations are actually reduced rather than elevated in FFA-induced insulin resistant muscle. This phenomenon suggests there is a defect in glucose

transport/phosphorylation activity and not in glucose-6-phosphate inhibition of hexokinase as Randall suggested (51).

Free fatty acids have also been shown to activate PKC θ , I κ K β , as well as JNK1, leading to IRS1 serine phosphorylation, but exactly how the fatty acids lead to kinase activation is unclear. It may be through activation of the TLR4 pathway, increased reactive oxygen species generation, or endoplasmic reticulum stress (127). Conversely, lowering of FFA with the antilipolytic drug, Acipimox, enhances insulin sensitivity, supporting the idea that FFAs mediate insulin resistance (117).

In order to undergo intracellular metabolism, free fatty acids must first be activated by acyl CoA synthetase, which adds a thioester CoA to the fatty acid. The acyl CoA may then be channeled into one of three competing pathways: oxidation, glycerolipid formation, or sphingolipid formation. The majority of lipids are incorporated into glycerolipids, including phospholipids and di- and triacylglycerols. DAG (diacylglycerol) has been proposed to be a lipid intermediate of insulin resistance by inducing serine phosphorylation of IRS1 via PKC θ or I κ K β (126,131).

Sphingolipids, such as ceramide and the ganglioside GM3, are also potential lipid mediators of insulin resistance (133). In cultured muscle, adipocytes, and hepatocytes, ceramide analogs lead to decreased AKT2 activity by two mechanisms: activation of PP2A, which dephosphorylates and deactivates AKT2, and activation of PKC ζ , which phosphorylates AKT on an inhibitory residue and prevents its translocation to the plasma membrane (133,134). The ganglioside GM3 has been shown to inhibit tyrosine phosphorylation of the insulin receptor and IRS1 and causes displacement of the insulin

17
receptor from detergent-resistant raft domains, leading to decreased insulin signaling and glucose uptake (135,136).

Some studies also suggest that cholesterol may participate in insulin resistance, since inhibitors of cholesterol synthesis have been shown to improve insulin sensitivity in rodents and humans (137,138). This may be due to decreased VLDL synthesis and delivery of triglycerides to peripheral tissues or to changes on the cellular level, since cholesterol reduction in cultured cells results in increased basal and insulin stimulated GLUT4 translocation (133). However, there is data suggesting that cholesterol depletion inhibits insulin signaling in cultured cells, possibly due to the disruption of lipid raft formation (139). Therefore, perhaps too little or too much cholesterol has a detrimental effect on insulin signaling resulting in a bell curve effect between cholesterol and insulin sensitivity.

Adipokines

The adipose tissue has long been thought of primarily as a site of energy storage, however, it is now evident that the adipose tissue also serves as an endocrine organ by secreting various factors called adipokines. These adipokines signal to peripheral tissues, such as the brain, liver, muscle, and immune system, to regulate blood pressure, glucose and lipid metabolism, inflammation, and atherosclerosis (16). Certain adipokines, such as adiponectin, leptin, omentin, chemerin, and vaspin have positive effects on insulin sensitivity, while other adipokines, such as resistin, retinol binding protein 4, IL-6, and TNF α have negative effects on insulin sensitivity (4,16,140). During insulin resistance, there is a decrease in the production of the insulin sensitizing factors and an increase in production of the insulin resistant factors (See Figure 1.4) (141).

Adiponectin is one of the most powerful positive regulators of insulin sensitivity. This adipokine is secreted solely from adipocytes and causes suppression of hepatic gluconeogenesis, stimulation of fatty acid oxidation in the liver and skeletal muscle, stimulation of glucose uptake in the skeletal muscle, stimulation of insulin secretion from the pancreas, and modulation of food intake and energy expenditure (increased food intake and decreased energy expenditure during fasting and the opposite during refeeding) (140,141). It exerts its effects by binding to its receptors, AdipoR1 and AdipoR2, leading to the activation of AMPK, PPAR α , and presumably other pathways that dictate the changes in metabolism (16).

Chemerin is another potential insulin sensitizing adipokine that is expressed in the liver and white adipose tissue and is required for normal adipocyte differentiation. It also enhances insulin stimulated glucose uptake and IRS1 tyrosine phosphorylation in 3T3-L1 adipocytes and down regulates the inflammatory response in activated macrophages (16). The correlation of chemerin expression with obesity is conflicting: a decrease in expression was found in the adipose tissue of db/db mice compared to controls, but was higher in the adipose tissue of diabetic Psammomys obesus rats compared with control rats; In humans, normal and type 2 diabetics patients had similar levels of chemerin, but when normal glucose tolerant patients were further analyzed, chemerin levels were positively correlated with BMI, triglycerides, and blood pressure (142). Therefore, it is

unclear whether chemerin has a role in increasing insulin sensitivity in vivo and requires further studies.

Omentin is a chemokine produced in the adipose tissue, but by visceral stromal vascular cells, not adipocytes. It has been shown to enhance insulin stimulated glucose transport and AKT phosphorylation in human subcutaneous and visceral adipocytes. The major isoform of omentin in the plasma is omentin 1 and its levels are negatively correlated with obesity and insulin resistance as determined by HOMA-IR and positively correlated with adiponectin and HDL levels (16). Although it is unclear what the mechanism of action is or the role omentin has in glucose metabolism, there is strong evidence that it may increase insulin sensitivity.

Leptin is the best characterized adipocyte secretory protein that positively regulates insulin sensitivity and functions by controlling food intake, energy expenditure, and neuroendocrine function (140). The regulation of glucose homeostasis appears to be mediated through separate signaling pathways from food intake and body weight. A region of the hypothalamus, called the arcuate nucleus (ARC), has been shown to be the target of leptin in regulating glucose and insulin levels and requires PI3K and AKT2. However, the regulation of food intake is dependent on the JAK-STAT pathway: Mice with a mutant leptin receptor that cannot signal through the JAK-STAT pathway, but can still activate the PI3K pathway, become obese and hyperphagic with only mild glucose intolerance. Furthermore, this glucose intolerance can be corrected with calorie restriction (16). Therefore, the regulation of glucose homeostasis requires PI3K and AKT2, while the regulation of food intake and weight gain require the JAK-STAT pathway. Leptin also controls hepatic, muscle, and pancreatic function through direct actions on these tissues as well as through signals generated in the CNS. In liver and muscle, leptin activates AMPK, which inhibits triglyceride deposition in these tissues. In the pancreas, leptin was shown to inhibit insulin secretion in lean animals and protect the pancreas from lipid accumulation in response to a high calorie diet, thereby improving β -cell function (16,140).

Due to the potent effects of leptin on metabolism, mice deficient in leptin become severely obese and diabetic. However, during obesity, there appears to be leptin resistance not leptin deficiency. In obese individuals, a functional leptin receptor is expressed and serum leptin levels are higher than in lean individuals (143). Thus, during obesity chronic elevation of leptin may lead to leptin resistance, causing an increase in the food intake, lipid accumulation, and a decrease in insulin sensitivity.

Vaspin is another adipokine thought to be an insulin-sensitizing factor. This adipokine is a serine protease inhibitor produced in the visceral adipose tissue (VAT) and was originally identified in Otsuka Long-Evans Tokushima fatty rats, a rat model of visceral obesity and type 2 diabetes. Vaspin was abundantly and exclusively expressed in the VAT at a time when body weight and hyperinsulinemia peaked. However, vaspin mRNA decreased with disease progression and then increased again with thiazolidinedione treatment, suggesting a positive role for this protein. Consistent with this idea, recombinant vaspin improved glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity in high fat high sucrose chow induced obese ICR mice (144). Data surrounding vaspin function



Figure 1.4. Changes in adipose tissue, liver, and muscle with obesity, insulin resistance, and thiazolidinedione (TZD) treatment. The adipose tissue of lean subjects contains few macrophages, secretes relatively high levels of adiponectin and other insulin sensitizing adipokines, and secretes low levels of inflammatory cytokines. Also, β -oxidation of lipids in the muscle is high with little ectopic fat in the muscle and liver. During obesity and insulin resistance, the adipose tissue loses the ability to store fatty acids, causing their release into circulation. Additionally, the adipose tissue secretes less insulin sensitizing adipokines and more insulin resistant adipokines. There is also increased macrophage infiltration generating inflammation within the adipose tissue. The inflammatory state along with the loss in lipid storage promotes ectopic lipid accumulation in the liver and muscle, decreasing insulin sensitivity. However, treatment with TZDs normalizes adipokine secretion, reduces inflammation, and promotes the expression of lipid synthesis and storage enzymes in the adipose tissue. Together, these changes reduce ectopic lipid accumulation and restore adipocyte function and insulin sensitivity (4).

in humans is not as clear as in rodents. In humans, vaspin mRNA was found to be expressed in both visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue. Serum concentrations of vaspin were correlated with obesity and impaired insulin sensitivity, but no correlation was found with type 2 diabetes. Additionally, in one study the serum vaspin concentration was lower in fit versus unfit individuals, however, physical training in untrained individuals caused an increase in vaspin serum concentration (145). Therefore, it is still unclear what role vaspin has in human glucose metabolism, but it appears to be a positive regulator of insulin sensitivity in rodents.

There are also adipokines that negatively regulate insulin sensitivity. One such adipokine is resistin. In rodents, resistin is produced by adipocytes, while in humans it is produced by monocytes and macrophages, and was named for its ability to induce insulin resistance (140,146). Studies in rodents reveal that in several models of obesity, serum resistin levels rise, while the adipose tissue mRNA declines. Loss in resistin function leads to increased insulin sensitivity and hepatic AMPK phosphorylation as well as increased adipose tissue and body weight. Conversely, resistin treatment inhibits adipogenesis and systemic treatment or transgenic overexpression of resistin inhibits the ability of insulin to suppress hepatic glucose production, which may be explained by a decrease in AMPK phosphorylation and an increase in SOCS expression (147). The receptor for resistin is still unknown, but it may target the liver directly or the hypothalamus, since the effects on hepatic insulin sensitivity and glucose production can be repeated with resistin administration or blockade in the hypothalamus alone. In humans, the correlation of resistin with glucose abnormalities is still controversial.

However, resistin levels do positively correlate with TNF α and IL-6 levels and are likewise induced with low levels of LPS injection, suggesting resistin is related to inflammation and may therefore have a role in human glucose homeostasis (140).

Another adipokine that impairs insulin sensitivity is retinol binding protein 4 (RBP4). Serum levels of this adipokine were found elevated in several mouse models of obesity and insulin resistance and also in humans with these conditions (148). Moreover, studies found that RBP4 mRNA expression is increased in visceral compared with subcutaneous adipose tissue, correlating with the idea that abnormalities in the visceral rather than subcutaneous adipose tissue are linked with insulin resistance (149). Additionally, serum RBP4 concentrations correlate with RBP4 mRNA expression, intraabdominal fat mass, total body fat mass, and insulin resistance (150). In addition, transgenic overexpression of human RBP4 in mice or treatment with recombinant RBP4 induced insulin resistance by increasing hepatic PEPCK expression and gluconeogenesis as well as inhibiting muscle insulin signaling (16). On the contrary, genetic deletion of RBP4 in mice resulted in increased insulin sensitivity and the synthetic retinoid, fenretinide, which decreases serum levels of RBP4 by promoting urinary excretion, corrected the insulin resistance found in mice fed a high fat diet (148). Taken together, the studies indicate that RBP4 is a strong potential target for the treatment of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes in humans. Nevertheless, studies also exist that fail to correlate RBP4 levels with obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes, or components of the metabolic syndrome. These discrepancies may be explained by differences in the patient populations or the methodology used to measure RBP4 levels.

IL-6 is a proinflammatory cytokine that is produced by many cell types, but production by the adipose tissue is enhanced during obesity. The secretion is higher from visceral than subcutaneous adipose tissue, consistent with the idea that visceral adipose tissue is more inflammatory than subcutaneous adipose tissue. However, the majority of the IL-6 produced during obesity is thought to come from the cells of the stromal vascular fraction (preadipocytes, endothelial cells, and macrophages) rather than the adipocytes themselves. Despite the correlation of IL-6 levels and obesity, there is conflicting data regarding the role of this cytokine in insulin resistance: It was found to decrease insulin mediated glycogen synthesis in the liver and glucose uptake in adipocytes, but increase both parameters in myotubes (16). Studies examining the effect of IL-6 on hepatic glucose production also produce conflicting results; therefore, much work is needed to clarify these discrepancies (4). One idea is that during obesity and type 2 diabetes, IL-6 levels are chronically elevated, causing insulin resistance, whereas transient increases contribute to normal glucose homeostasis (16).

TNF α is another proinflammatory cytokine that is implicated as a cause of insulin resistance. This cytokine is mainly produced by macrophages and lymphocytes, but can also be produced by adipocytes. Deletion of TNF α or the TNF α receptors significantly improved insulin sensitivity in diet induced obese mice and in leptin deficient ob/ob mice. Furthermore, neutralization of TNF α in obese rats improved insulin resistance, suggesting a strong role for TNF α in inducing insulin resistance in rodents (16). Both TNF α and IL-6 are thought to mediate insulin resistance through several distinct mechanisms, including JNK1 mediated serine phosphorylation of IRS-1, I κ B kinase mediated NF κ B activation, and induction of SOCS3 expression (151-153). Additionally, TNF α increases the level of circulating free fatty acids by increasing lipolysis and decreasing triglyceride synthesis in the adipose tissue (117). TNF α also decreases PPAR γ expession, a crucial adipocyte transcription factor required to maintain adipocyte function, leading to decreased insulin sensitivity in this tissue (154). In humans, adipose tissue TNF α expression has been shown to correlate with BMI, percent body fat, and serum insulin levels, whereas weight loss decreased TNF α levels. Other studies, however, failed to show an increase in TNF α in obese versus lean patients, challenging the idea that TNF α is important in the pathophysiology of insulin resistance in humans. Additionally, in contrast to rodents, infusion of TNF α neutralizing antibody did not improve insulin sensitivity in obese, insulin resistant or type 2 diabetic patients (16). Therefore, the role of this cytokine in human insulin resistance still needs clarification. *Inflammation*

It appears that during obesity there exists a chronic low-grade inflammation with infiltration of macrophages in the white adipose tissue, which may lead to altered adipokine expression, insulin resistance, and diabetes (155). The mechanisms that initiate and drive this inflammation are poorly understood, but it seems to involve cross talk between the adipocytes and other cell types found within the white adipose tissue, such as macrophages and endothelial cells. Increased levels of inflammatory markers, such as TNF α and IL-6, characterize this inflammation, but whether the production of these molecules originates from adipocytes or macrophages is still under investigation (146,156,157).

It is also unclear what recruits the macrophages to the adipose tissue during obesity. It appears to be related to body weight, since a small reduction in body weight is enough to decrease macrophage infiltration and inflammatory gene expression (146). One theory suggests that adipocytes undergo apoptosis, possibly due to reduced angiogenesis in the expanding adipose tissue and subsequent hypoxia, which then recruits macrophages to the adipose tissue (157-160). Another theory suggests that altered adipokine secretion recruits inflammatory monocytes/macrophages to the adipose tissue, possibly through the chemokine, MCP1 (monocyte chemoattractant protein 1) (146,161). However, its role in promoting macrophage infiltration is controversial, despite its increased expression during obesity (117,146). Additionally, leptin, which is primarily thought to be an insulin sensitizing factor by controlling food intake and energy expenditure, is also an immune modulator that is increased during obesity and could cause macrophage recruitment and activation (162). Furthermore, it has been proposed that other factors secreted from hypertrophied human adjpocytes can activate endothelial cells present in the adipose tissue, causing the expression of adhesion molecules and promoting monocyte adhesion and migration into the tissue (146).

Nevertheless, macrophage recruitment alone does not decrease insulin sensitivity; it's the inflammatory response that is generated by the macrophages that negatively impacts adipocyte function and whole body insulin sensitivity. It is unclear what initiates the inflammatory process, but one possibility is through activation of the LPS receptor, TLR4 (163,164). During obesity, lipolysis increases in the adipocyte, releasing more fatty acids into circulation (89). The fatty acids may activate TLR4, which is expressed in adipocytes, monocytes, and macrophages, leading to NF κ B activation and the transcription of many proinflammatory genes in either cell type. The data regarding fatty acid activation of TLR4 is controversial, but TLR4 deficient mice have a decrease in the expression of inflammatory markers in response to lipid infusion and high fat diet and remain insulin sensitive compared to wild type mice (163,164). Additionally, isolated adipocytes from TLR4 deficient mice do not release TNF α or IL-6 in response to free fatty acid treatment (164). Clearly, these results support a role for TLR4 in inflammation and insulin sensitivity, but LPS contamination of the fatty acid treatments may be responsible for the activation of TLR4 rather than the fatty acids themselves.

Role of PPARs in maintaining insulin sensitivity

Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) are members of the steroid hormone nuclear receptor superfamily that regulate the transcription of genes involved in lipid metabolism, energy balance, inflammation, and atherosclerosis (165,166). The importance of these nuclear receptors is evidenced by the use of synthetic agonists that target PPARs and are effective therapies in treating dyslipidemia and diabetes (17). The three known isotypes of PPARs, PPAR α , PPAR γ , and PPAR β/δ , become activated through either ligand dependent or independent mechanisms. When a cognate ligand binds to the ligand binding domain (LBD), it induces a conformational change that facilitates complex formation with another ligand-activated receptor, retinoid X receptor (RXR). This change in conformation also induces the release of co-repressor proteins, like N-CoR and SMRT, and the binding of co-activator proteins, like SRC-1 and PGC-1, and subsequent expression of genes containing a PPRE response element in their promoter region (167). Ligand binding can also repress gene expression by inducing protein-protein interactions with other transcription factors, such as NFκB, STAT, and AP-1, and inhibiting their activity (168-171). These interactions may explain the anti-inflammatory effects of PPAR activation.

Ligand independent activation has also been reported for PPAR α and PPAR γ via phosphorylation of the receptor, possibly involving MAP kinases (167,172). Other evidence of ligand independent activation comes from a mutant PPAR γ receptor that does not bind several of the known ligands, but is still functional both during adipogenesis and in fully differentiated adipocytes (173). Additionally, blockade of the LBD with an antagonist does not inhibit transcriptional activity in fully differentiated adipocytes, suggesting a ligand is not necessary for activity (174).

Although all three PPAR isoforms can regulate the same genes and contain common elements in their expression and regulation, each isoform has a distinct biological role in metabolism (see Figure 1.5).

$PPAR\alpha$

Issemann and Green first identified PPARα in mouse liver in 1990, but has since also been found expressed in the heart, skeletal muscle, intestine, pancreas, vasculature, immune cells, and in many other tissues at low levels (165,175). This PPAR isoform is activated by long chain fatty acids, such as palmitate, stearate, linoleic acid, linolenic acid, eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), and epoxyeicosatrienoic acids (EETs), as well as eicosanoids, such as hydroxyl-eicosatetraenoic acid (HETE), 9 and 13 hydroxydecanoic acids (9, 13-HODE), and leukotriene B4 (176-180). Given that these ligands are fatty acids and immune modulators, it is not surprising that PPAR α regulates the expression of genes involved in lipid metabolism, fatty acid oxidation, and inflammation (171,181-184).

Much of the information regarding PPAR α function has been elucidated by studies in PPAR α deficient mice, which have impaired hepatic fatty acid uptake and oxidation, hypoglycemia, elevated levels of LTB4, and increased inflammation (165,176,181). These findings illustrate a central role for PPAR α in regulating whole body metabolism; a decrease in fatty acid oxidation causes an over-compensatory shift towards glucose for energy, resulting in hypoglycemia. Additionally, in the absence of PPAR α , the increased inflammatory state may be explained by an increase in NF κ B activity and inflammatory gene expression, as well as increased levels of the proinflammatory lipid mediator, LTB4 (171,176).

Activation of PPAR α by synthetic agonists, called fibrates, also improves serum lipid levels by decreasing plasma triglyceride and VLDL concentrations. This occurs partly by enhanced hepatic fatty acid uptake and catabolism and increased HDL concentration (185,186). Consistent with the mouse knock out model, synthetic agonists also decrease the expression of inflammatory genes, such as IL-6, COX2, VCAM1, and tissue factor (TF) (165,182,184,186). These hypolipidemic and anti-inflammatory effects of PPAR α activation may explain the beneficial effects of fibrates on atherosclerotic lesion progression found in clinical studies (186). However, there is also evidence suggesting PPAR α is involved in hypertension and diabetic cardiomyopathy, indicating potential pathological consequences of PPAR α activation (165,187). Perhaps the metabolic outcome of its activation depends on the chemical structure of the ligand; different ligands may induce different conformational changes and result in the recruitment of distinct co-activator complexes (17).

$PPAR\gamma$

The PPAR γ gene gives rise to at least three mRNAs, PPAR γ 1, PPAR γ 2, and PPAR γ 3, that differ in their 5' end due to alternate promoter usage and splicing. This results in identical proteins from PPAR γ 1 and PPAR γ 3, but an additional 30 amino acids on the amino terminal end of PPAR γ 2 (167). This latter PPAR γ isoform is expressed primarily in the adipose tissue, whereas PPAR γ 1 is expressed in the adipose tissue, skeletal muscle, liver, heart, intestine, vaculature, and immune cells (165,188-190). Similar to PPARa, extensive data support PPAR γ as an integral component of lipid metabolism, glucose homeostasis, inflammation, and atherosclerosis. The beneficial effects of the highly specific synthetic PPAR γ agonists, thiazolidinediones, illustrate the important role of PPAR γ in the metabolic syndrome. These agonists lower serum glucose, insulin, FFA, cholesterol, and triglyceride levels as well as reduce inflammation and atheroslerosis (6,17,191-194). The mechanism of action of thiazolidinediones is mainly through PPARy activation in the adipose tissue, promoting lipid storage and metabolism in the adipose tissue and reducing lipid accumulation in peripheral tissues, as well as normalizing adipokine secretion (see Figure 1.4) (6,195,196).



Figure 1.5. Summary of the PPAR subfamily of nuclear receptors. A. Diagram showing the domain structure of PPAR γ 2, PPAR γ 1, PPAR α , and PPAR δ . With the exception of the N terminal 30 amino acids of PPAR γ 2, both PPAR γ isoforms are identical. The percentage similarity of PPAR γ with PPAR α and PPAR δ in the LBD and DBD are shown. B. Listed are the major sites of expression in the body, major biological roles, naturally occurring ligands, and classes of drugs that are in clinical use for each PPAR (6,7).

Due to the efficacy of synthetic PPARγ agonists in improving metabolic parameters, intense investigation has surrounded the identification of the endogenous ligands for PPARγ. There have been a number of proposed endogenous PPARγ ligands, including long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids, lysophosphatidic acid, nitrated oleic and linoleic acid, HODEs, and 15d-prostaglandin J2 (178,197-201). However, the physiological significance of these ligands remains unclear; while PPARγ activity can be induced by these ligands *in vitro*, it is not known if they are functional ligands *in vivo*. Taken together, evidence suggests that either PPARγ is a promiscuous receptor that can be activated by several different mechanisms, or there are one or more highly specific ligands that have not yet been identified.

PPARγ has the highest expression in the adipose tissue, where it is the master regulator of adipogenesis and also of adipocyte gene expression in fully differentiated adipocytes (98,202,203). Consistent with this, mice deficient in PPARγ only in mature adipocytes had a significant reduction in brown and white adipose tissue mass. These mice were hyperlipidemic, with elevated serum FFA and triglyceride levels, and decreased serum levels of the adipokines, leptin and adiponectin. Clamp studies on these mice revealed adipose and hepatic insulin resistance along with hepatic lipid accumulation. Surprisingly, however, whole body insulin sensitivity was maintained on a chow diet. This effect was most likely due to the maintenance of muscle insulin sensitivity, which is responsible for the majority of glucose disposal. Nevertheless, these mice did become insulin resistant on a high fat diet (196).

Another mouse model of fat specific PPAR γ deletion resulted in one-week-old animals that had no adipose tissue, severe hepatic steatosis, and lipid accumulation in the heart, skeletal muscle, and kidneys, as well as insulin resistance and glucose intolerance. When these mice reached adulthood, serum FFA and triglyceride levels decreased, presumably due to increased FFA oxidation in the muscle, but they were still glucose intolerant due to elevated hepatic gluconeogenic enzymes (196). Together, these studies highlight the importance of adipose PPAR γ in maintaining whole body insulin sensitivity, particularly in the presence of high fat diets. This is due the crucial role of PPAR γ in regulating adipose tissue development and protecting peripheral tissues from lipotoxicity as well as regulating the expression of insulin sensitizing adipokines.

While the primary role of PPAR γ is in the adipose tissue, this nuclear receptor is also responsible for maintaining whole body insulin sensitivity in other tissues. For example, deletion of PPAR γ in the muscle and liver also resulted in whole body insulin resistance, despite its low expression in these tissues. In the muscle, PPAR γ deficiency resulted in secondary insulin resistance in the adipose tissue and liver; in the liver, PPAR γ deficiency resulted in decreased hepatic steatosis, but increased adiposity, hyperlipidemia, and insulin resistance (196,204,205). Additionally, PPAR γ deletion in macrophages resulted in disruption of alternative macrophage activation and subsequent diet induced obesity, insulin resistance, and glucose intolerance (190). Therefore, PPAR γ appears to regulate insulin sensitivity by various mechanisms in distinct tissues and may promote the appropriate cross talk between these tissues necessary for proper metabolism.

PPARβ/δ

Similar to PPAR α and PPAR γ , PPAR δ (also known as PPAR β) is activated by long chain fatty acids, including polyunsaturated fatty acids and eicosanoids, and its target genes are likewise involved in lipid metabolism (165,177). PPAR δ is ubiquitously expressed, suggesting a role in basic cellular functions, such as lipid synthesis and turnover, but it may also have a role in cell proliferation and differentiation (165,175). However, the expression of PPAR δ is the highest in skeletal muscle, where it regulates genes involved in fatty acid metabolism, mitochondrial respiration, thermogenesis, and the programming of muscle fiber type (206,207)

Since there is still not a synthetic agonist used clinically in humans, most of the information regarding PPAR δ function has been generated in rodent models. Mouse knockout studies support its function in fundamental cell processes, since mice die at an early age and have placental and myelination defects, altered wound healing and responses to skin inflammation, and decreased adipose tissue mass (175). However, adipocyte-specific PPAR δ deletion does not reduce fat mass, suggesting PPAR δ is not specifically required for fat storage in the adipose tissue (165). Conversely, activation of PPAR δ with a high affinity ligand, GW501516, has been shown to increase HDL levels, decrease inflammation, cause weight loss, and improve whole body insulin sensitivity in mice (175,207). The improved metabolic phenotype appeared to be mediated by increased lipid catabolism and oxidative phosphorylation in the adipose and muscle and decreased hepatic glucose output. The effects in the liver were attributed to increased glycolysis and flux through the pentose phosphate shunt and enhanced fatty acid

synthesis (207). Additionally, PPAR δ may regulate some aspects of alternative macrophage activation, which has been shown to positively regulate whole body insulin sensitivity (175,190). Taken together, PPAR δ appears to be a potent regulator of glucose homeostasis by controlling metabolic gene expression in the major insulin responsive tissues, but future studies need to elucidate the role of this receptor in humans.

Specific Aims

Maintaining adipocyte function is critical to maintaining insulin sensitivity and glucose homeostasis due to the ability of adipocytes to safely store excess free fatty acid as triglyceride and secrete factors, called adipokines, which enhance insulin sensitivity in peripheral tissues. The development of adipose tissue occurs through adipogenesis, a process whereby preadipocyte precursors differentiate into mature adipocytes. When exposed to a high calorie diet, the adipose tissue will expand due to increased triglyceride storage within the adipocytes and increased cell number due to adipogenesis. Both of these processes are crucial to maintaining insulin sensitivity and glucose homeostasis when exposed to a high calorie diet. A critical regulator of both triglyceride storage and adipogenesis is the nuclear receptor, PPAR γ . Not only is the activation of PPAR γ necessary and sufficient to drive these processes, but also the depletion of PPAR γ results in decreased adipocyte specific gene expression, lipid storage, and insulin sensitivity. Therefore, PPAR γ is a master regulator of adipogenesis, adipocyte function, and whole body insulin sensitivity.

Understanding the endogenous regulation of PPAR γ has been an intense area of research since the discovery that this receptor mediates the therapeutic effects of

thiazolidinediones (TZDs) in glucose homeostasis. PPARγ activity can be regulated by its expression level and through ligand dependent and independent activation (167,168,173,178). Manipulating these endogenous regulatory mechanisms may provide the therapeutic benefits found with TZDs, while not inducing the same negative side effects, such as heart failure and edema (17). Therefore, identifying these endogenous regulatory mechanisms is critical to developing safer, more effective diabetic therapies.

Equally important to understanding PPAR γ regulation is identifying the downstream mechanisms by which PPAR γ activation improves insulin sensitivity. Although increased lipid storage in the adipose tissue is thought to mediate the insulin sensitizing effects of PPAR γ agonists, the mechanisms by which PPAR γ target genes control this adipocyte function are still unclear (4). Defining these parameters will provide insight into understanding adipocyte biology and further elucidate how this tissue regulates whole body insulin sensitivity.

Therefore, to enhance our understanding of PPAR γ regulation and function, the specific aims of this study were:

 To identify novel mechanisms by which PPARγ is regulated by fatty acid metabolism in adipocytes. siRNA mediated depletion of 24 enzymes in preadipocyte fibroblasts was performed to identify fatty acid metabolizing enzymes that are required for adipogenesis, a PPARγ dependent process. This siRNA-based screen identified Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 (SCD2) as a required factor for 3T3-L1 adipogenesis and was therefore further tested in fully differentiated adipocytes to determine if these effects were due to specific regulation of PPARγ. These studies found that SCD2 is required for general protein synthesis and hence PPARγ protein expression and function in fully differentiated adipocytes and may explain the requirement for this fatty acid metabolizing protein during adipogenesis.

2. To determine the mechanism by which a PPARγ target gene, Cidea, functions to increase lipid storage in adipocytes. Immunofluorescent confocal microscopy was used to determine which domain of Cidea is responsible for its targeting to lipid droplets. Analysis of cells expressing either the full length or various domains of Cidea fused to HA or GFP determined that the carboxy terminus is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet localization. Additionally, overexpression of Cidea leads to enhanced triglyceride storage in COS cells, which is also specifically dependent on the carboxy terminus. Furthermore, while the carboxy terminus is necessary for lipid droplet localization, the amino terminus is required to induce the formation of large and few lipid droplets from small, dispersed lipid droplets. Thus, the carboxy terminus is required to increase triglcyeride storage, but the amino terminus is required for this yet unrecognized function of Cidea to change the lipid droplet morphology.

Chapter II: Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 is required for PPARγ expression and adipogenesis in cultured 3T3-L1 cells

Disclaimer: The author performed all experiments, except Sarah Nicoloro generated affymetrix gene chip data shown in Figure 2.1 (gene changes during 3T3-L1 adipogenesis and in mice fed a normal versus high fat diet) and Juerg Straubhaar generated the affymetrix database from the gene chip data for analysis and the heat map shown in Figure 2.6.

This chapter is in the published format: **Christianson JL**, Nicoloro S, Straubhaar J, Czech MP. *Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 is required for PPARgamma expression and adipogenesis in cultured 3T3-L1 cells*. J Biol Chem. 2007 Nov 21.

Abstract

Based on recent evidence that fatty acid synthase and endogenously produced fatty acid derivatives are required for adipogenesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes, we conducted a siRNA-based screen to identify other fatty acid metabolizing enzymes that may mediate this effect. Of 24 enzymes screened, Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 (SCD2) was found to be uniquely and absolutely required for adipogenesis. Remarkably, SCD2 also controls the maintenance of adipocyte-specific gene expression in fully differentiated 3T3-L1 adipocytes, including the expression of SCD1. Despite the high sequence similarity between SCD2 and SCD1, silencing of SCD1 did not downregulate 3T3-L1 cell differentiation or gene expression. SCD2 mRNA expression was also uniquely elevated 44 fold in adipose tissue upon feeding mice a high fat diet, while SCD1 showed little response. The inhibition of adipogenesis caused by SCD2 depletion was associated with a decrease in PPARγ mRNA and protein, while in mature adipocytes loss of SCD2 diminished PPARγ protein levels, with little change in mRNA levels. In the latter case, SCD2 depletion did not change the degradation rate of PPARγ protein, but decreased the metabolic labeling of PPAR γ protein using [35S] methionine/cysteine, indicating protein translation was decreased. This requirement of SCD2 for optimal protein synthesis in fully differentiated adipocytes was verified by polysome profile analysis, where a shift in the mRNA to monosomes was apparent in response to SCD2 silencing. These results reveal that SCD2 is required for the induction and maintenance of PPAR γ protein levels and adipogenesis in 3T3-L1 cells.

Introduction

The ability of adipocytes to sense and respond to circulating fatty acid levels is important in maintaining the proper balance between fatty acid storage and fatty acid release for energy utilization. In the case of energy excess, fatty acids are stored in the form of triglyceride, and new adipocytes are generated to efficiently metabolize amino acids, glucose, and fatty acids to triglyceride (196). The key regulator of adipogenesis, the process whereby preadipocytes differentiate into fully mature adipocytes, is the ligand-activated nuclear receptor, PPAR γ (208). Cultured mouse 3T3-L1 preadipocytes are an excellent model system for the study of adipogenesis. These cells differentiate into adipocytes with multilocular lipid droplets through a transcriptional cascade beginning with the rapid and transient expression of C/EBP β and C/EBP δ (98,209). The upregulation of these transcription factors precedes the expression of PPARy and $C/EBP\alpha$, which are critical for the completion of adipogenesis as well as the maintenance of adipocyte-specific gene expression in fully differentiated cells (98,209). Other transcription factors have also been shown to play significant roles in adipogenesis and adipocyte biology (for reviews, see (98,210,211)). However, since PPAR γ controls the

expression of large sets of genes required to maintain the adipocyte phenotype, including C/EBP α itself, a loss in the activity or expression of PPAR γ leads to a loss in adipocyte function (203).

While it is unclear whether ligands are actively modulating PPAR γ activity in fully differentiated adipocytes, ligand-mediated activation of PPAR γ appears to be required for transcriptional activity during adipogenesis (174). The requirement for a PPAR γ ligand during differentiation is supported by the fact that preadipocytes will not differentiate in the presence of a PPAR γ antagonist that blocks ligand binding. In addition, it appears that differentiating adipocytes can fully synthesize a PPARy ligand, since preadipocytes will differentiate and produce a PPARy ligand in the absence of exogenous fatty acids (201,212). Although the ligand has not been identified, ligand production is dependent on sterol regulatory element binding protein-1 (SREBP1), since the expression of a dominant negative SREBP1 blocks adipogenesis and further addition of a PPAR γ synthetic ligand restored differentiation. All together, this suggests that a PPAR γ ligand is necessary for adipogenesis and that ligand production relies on SREBP1 activity. Furthermore, the overexpression of SREBP1 in adipocytes apparently increases ligand production (213), while inhibition of acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC) (214) or fatty acid synthase (FAS) (215) inhibits adipogenesis. SREBP1 is a transcription factor that controls the expression of many fatty acid metabolizing enzymes, including ACC and FAS. Since ACC and FAS work sequentially to produce palmitate, it is possible that SREBP1 promotes PPARy ligand production through a pathway involving ACC and FAS. While there may be several explanations for the requirement of SREBP1, ACC, or

FAS for adipogenesis apart from PPAR γ ligand production, these studies do support the notion that endogenously synthesized fatty acids are required for adipogenesis.

Since PPAR γ has a large hydrophobic ligand binding domain (216) and activation occurs in response to fatty acids (217), endogenous long chain fatty acids or their derivatives have been proposed as natural ligands. These include oleate, linoleate, nitrolinoleate (LNO₂), nitro-oleate (OA-NO₂), 9-hydroxydecaenoic acid (9-HODE), arachadonic acid, and 15-deoxy-prostaglandin J2 (198,200,201,218,219). Despite the many proposed ligands, LNO₂ and OA-NO₂ are the only fatty acids with a high binding affinity, but it has not yet been verified that these fatty acids are truly endogenous PPAR γ ligands in adipocytes (200,219). Since several low affinity fatty acid ligands activate PPAR γ (198-200,218,220), this nuclear receptor may instead serve as a general fatty acid sensor, allowing proper expression of fatty acid metabolizing enzymes and the generation of new adipocytes.

Since adipocytes express multiple fatty acid metabolizing enzymes, these cells apparently produce highly diverse lipid species that may affect cellular signaling events, including PPAR γ activation. Thus, the aim of the present study was to identify enzymes involved in fatty acid synthesis or metabolism that may mediate such signaling pathways through their fatty acid products. To achieve this goal, we set up a screen in which 24 fatty acid metabolizing enzymes were individually depleted using siRNA oligonucleotides in order to identify enzymes that are required for adipocyte-specific gene expression. Through this siRNA screen, we identified the fatty acid Δ 9 desaturase, Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 (SCD2), as a required enzyme for 3T3-L1 cell adipogenesis and for the maintenance of adipocyte-specific gene expression in fully differentiated cells. Importantly, SCD2 was found to be required for PPARγ induction during differentiation of 3T3-L1 cells and for PPARγ expression in fully differentiated adipocytes. Related to this latter effect, SCD2 expression was found to promote protein translation, secondarily affecting PPARγ protein levels. Surprisingly, although SCD1 and SCD2 exhibit high sequence similarity, are both expressed in the endoplasmic reticulum of the adipocyte, and are predicted to produce the same products, SCD1 depletion failed to attenuate PPARγ expression or adipogenesis. Therefore, these results identify SCD2 as a key regulator of adipocyte function by promoting PPARγ protein synthesis, and reveal a novel and specific role for SCD2 versus SCD1 in the adipocyte.

Experimental Procedures

Animals- All procedures were carried out following the University of Massachusetts Medical School Institution Animal Care and Use Committee (UMMA-IACUC) guidelines. Four-week-old male C57BL/6J mice were purchased from Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME) and mantained in a 12hr light/dark cycle. Half of the mice were fed a standard mouse chow (10%kcal fat) and the other half was fed a high fat diet (55%kcal fat) ad libitum for eighteen weeks. The animals were fasted for 18 hours prior to harvesting the tissues. Animals were sacrificed and epididymal fat pads were harvested from the mice and placed in KRH buffer pH 7.4 supplemented with 2.5% BSA and RNA was collected using TRIzol (Invitrogen) for subsequent Affymetrix GeneChip analysis. *Materials*- Rosiglitazone was purchased from Biomol (Plymouth Meeting, PA). The proteasome inhibitor, MG132, was purchased from Calbiochem Biotechnology (San Diego, CA). Mouse monoclonal anti-PPARγ, mouse monoclonal anti-AKT1, mouse monoclonal anti-β catenin, rabbit polyclonal anti-PPARγ, and rabbit polyclonal anti-C/EBPα antibodies were purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, CA). Rabbit anti-AMPK, eEF2, RS6K, and eIF2α were purchased from Cell Signaling (Danvers, MA). Protein A-Sepharose beads were purchased from Sigma. Rabbit PTEN antiserum was purchased from Upstate Biotechnology (Charlottesville, VA). The MTS cell proliferation assay kit and TUNEL kit were purchased from Promega (Madison, WI). The iScript cDNA synthesis kit and the iQ SYBR green supermix kit were purchased from Perkin Elmer (Waltham, MA).

SiRNA Duplexes- The siRNA purchased from Dharmacon Inc.(Lafayette, CO) were designed to target the following cDNA sequences: scrambled, 5'-CAGTCGCGTTTGCG ACTGG-3'; SCD2, 5'-GAGCAGATGTTCGCCCTGATT-3'; PPARγ, 5'-GACATGAA TTCCTTAATGA-3'; SCD1,5'GCCTAGAACTGATAACT AATT -3'; and proprietary SMART-pool siRNA duplexes were used to target all other transcripts.

Cell culture and electroporation-3T3-L1 fibroblasts were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium DMEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 50 μ g/mL streptomycin, and 50 units/mL penicillin (45). For experiments performed during differentiation, fibroblasts were cultured for 7 days and 5x10⁶ cells were electroporated with 20 nmol siRNA. The electroporation was performed using a Bio-Rad gene pulser II

at the setting of 0.18 kV and 960 microfarads. Immediately after electroporation, the cells were reseeded into 2 wells of a 6 well plate. After 24 hours, differentiation media consisting of 2.5 μ g/mL insulin, 0.25 μ M dexamethasone, and 0.5 mM IBMX (3-Isobutyl-1-methyl-xanthine) in the culture media described above was added for 72 hours in the absence or presence of 1 μ M rosiglitazone. After 72 hours, differentiation media was replaced with culture media for an additional 24 hours, and then RNA or protein was collected. For experiments in mature adipocytes, fibroblasts were cultured for 8 days, differentiated into mature adipocytes as described above, and cultured for an additional 7 days. Adipocytes were then electroporated (20 nmol siRNA/ 5x10⁶ cells) as described above. After electroporation, cells were reseeded into multiple-well plates and RNA or protein was collected 4-72 hours post-electroporation.

Affymetrix Gene Chip Analysis- Total RNA was collected from day 10 adipocytes after 72 hours of siRNA treatment or from preadipocyte fibroblasts, adipocytes, and primary fat tissue as described (221). Subsequent reactions were carried out as already described (222).Only signals considered present were used for further analysis. If more than one probe is present, only one representative probe is shown.

RNA isolation and Real Time-PCR- Total RNA was collected using TRIzol (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) and reverse transcription and real time-PCR analysis were carried out as already described (1,222). Primers were chosen from the PrimerBank online database (<u>http://pga.mgh.harvard.edu/primerbank</u>) (223). AKT1 was used as the internal control.

Immunoblotting- Cells were solubilized with lysis buffer containing 25 mM Hepes (pH 7.5), 0.5% Nonidet P-40, 1mM EGTA, 1 mM EDTA, 1% SDS, 12.5 mM NaF, 5mM sodium pyrophosphate, 5 mM β -glycerophosphate, 5 mM sodium vanadate, 1mM PMSF, 5 µg/mL aprotinin, and 10 µg/mL leupeptin. Protein was quantified using the BCA protein assay kit (Pierce, Rockford, IL) and then resolved on a 8% SDS-PAGE gel, electrotransferred to nitrocellulose, blocked with 5% BSA and 5% nonfat milk in TBST (0.05% Tween 20 in Tris-buffered Saline), washed with TBST, and incubated with specific antibody at 4°C, overnight. The blots were then washed with TBST and a horseradish peroxidase anti-mouse or anti-rabbit secondary antibody was applied. Proteins were visualized using an enhanced chemiluminescent substrate kit (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Piscataway, NJ) and immunoblot band intensities were quantified by scanning densitometry using Photoshop.

Oil Red O staining- Cells were fixed with 4% formaldehyde for 1 hour at room temperature, washed three times with PBS, permealized with P-buffer (0.5% Triton X-100, 1% fetal bovine serum, and 0.05% sodium azide) for 20 minutes, incubated with Oil Red O solution (5 mg/mL Oil Red O solid dissolved in isopropanol, then diluted to a 60% working solution with ddH₂0) for 30 minutes, washed three times with distilled water, and analyzed by light microscopy or visual inspection.

 35 *S-Methionine/cysteine labeling and immunopreciptiation of PPAR* γ - Seventy two hours after electroporation of cells with siRNA, one 100 mm plate of cells was starved of methionine and cysteine for 2 hours and then labeled with 500 uCi of [35 S] methionine/cysteine for 4 hours. Cells were then lysed in ice-cold buffer containing 25 mM Hepes (pH 7.5), 0.5% Nonidet P-40, 1mM EGTA, 1 mM EDTA, 1% SDS, 12.5 mM NaF, 5mM sodium pyrophosphate, 5 mM β -glycerophosphate, 5 mM sodium vanadate, 1mM PMSF, 5 µg/mL aprotinin, and 10 µg/mL leupeptin. Total cell lysates of 1 mg of protein were immunoprecipitated overnight with 20 µg of mouse monoclonal antibody against PPAR γ followed by incubation with 50 µl of protein A-sepharose beads for 2 h at 4°C. The beads were then washed 5 times with lysis buffer before boiling for 5 minutes in Laemmli buffer. Protein was then separated on an 8% SDS gel, transferred to nitrocellulose, and exposed to a phosphor screen for 60 hours. The screen was then visualized with a Phosphorimager (Molecular Dynamics). The nitrocellulose was then immunoblotted as described above using goat polyclonal antibody against PPAR γ to detect the efficiency of the immunoprecipitation.

Polysome profile and RT-PCR- Polysome profiles were generated as described previously (224-226). Briefly, after siRNA transfection, cells were reseeded into one 10cm dish. After 24 or 72 hours, cycloheximide (Sigma) was added at a final concentration of 100 mg/ ml for 10 min. Cells were then washed with PBS, trypsinized, pelleted and resuspended in polysome buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5), 10 mM NaCl, 3 mM MgCl2) containing 150 µg/mL cycloheximide and 100 units/mL Rnasin (Promega). After determining the cell number in each sample, Triton-X 100 was added to the cell suspension at a final concentration of 0.3% (v/v) and cells were passed through a 27gauge needle five times to ensure lysis. The nuclei were then pelleted by centrifugation at 4°C and 12,000 x g for 5 min. The supernatant was then layered on a linear 10-50% sucrose gradient in polysome buffer containing 10µg/mL cycloheximide and 3.3 units/mL Rnasin and the gradients were centrifuged in a Beckmann SW41Ti Rotor at 141,000 x g at 4°C for 4 h. The gradients were fractionated into 1-ml fractions, and the UV absorption at A254 was recorded. Twelve fractions were collected and RNA was then extracted from each fraction using TRIzol (Invitrogen). Equal volumes of each fraction were then reverse transcribed and real time PCR was performed as already described (222).

Results

Expression of fatty acid metabolizing enzymes in cultured adipocytes and primary

adipose tissue. In order to establish a siRNA-based screen of broad scope, we first identified key enzymes in the major pathways of fatty acid metabolism that are clearly expressed in both mouse 3T3-L1 adipocytes and primary mouse adipose tissue. Figure 2.1 illustrates 8 pathways of fatty acid metabolism that were considered for our studies, which include ω -oxidation, β -oxidation, α -oxidation, elongation, desaturation, nitration, epoxygenation/hydroxylation, and isomerization. Identification of the enzymes shown in Figure 2.1 was accomplished by Affymetrix GeneChip microarray analysis of samples obtained from 3T3-L1 preadipocytes versus 3T3-L1 adipocytes (6 days after initiation of differentiation) and from the adipose tissue of mice fed a normal diet versus a high fat diet for 16 weeks. Table 2.1 presents the list of specific genes we selected by this analysis, all of which were found to be significantly expressed in both model systems.

The fatty acid metabolizing enzymes shown in Table 2.1 and Figure 2.1 allow the generation of many different fatty acid products and derivatives from the same initial fatty acid substrate. A saturated fatty acid, such as palmitate, may be: 1.) ω - oxidized by

the cytochrome P450 enzyme CYP4f16, forming a dicarboxylic acid; 2.) β - oxidized in peroxisomes by the acyl CoA oxidases, ACOX1 and ACOX2, or in the mitochondria by the acyl CoA dehydrogenases, ACADI and ACADvl, cleaving two carbons per cycle from the fatty acid; 3.) α - oxidized in peroxisomes by phytanoyl CoA hydroxylase, cleaving one carbon per cycle from the fatty acid; 4.) elongated by ELOVL1, ELOVL3, ELOVL5, and ELOVL6, which are present in the endoplasmic reticulum, adding two carbons per cycle to the fatty acid; or 5.) desaturated by various enzymes found in the endoplasmic reticulum, including stearoyl CoA desaturase 1 or stearoyl CoA desaturase 2, forming a cis-double bond between the 9 and 10 carbons, or fatty acid desaturase 1, fatty acid desaturase 2, or fatty acid desaturase 3, forming a cis-double bond between 5 and 6, 6 and 7, and possibly the 4 and 5 carbons, respectively. In addition, the double bond in an unsaturated fatty acid may change position through the isomerase, ALOXe3, found in the cytoplasm, be nitrated by nitric oxide species produced by nitric oxide synthase, found in the cytoplasm, or be oxidized by the cytochrome P450 enzymes, CYP2f2, CYP2c55, CYP20a1, CYP26b1, CYP1b1, found in the endoplasmic reticulum, adding an epoxide, hydroxyl, or peroxyl group to the fatty acid. An epoxide may then be further metabolized by the epoxide hydrolase, EPHX1, present in the endoplasmic reticulum, or EPHX2, present in the cytoplasm, producing dihydrodiols. Additionally, these pathways can operate in tandem, changing the carbon length or position of a side

Gene Symbol	Day 0	Day 6	3T3-L1 Adipogenesis	P value	NC	HFD	NC vs HFD	<i>P</i> value
	Signal	Signal	(fold change)		Signal	Signal	(fold change)	
Pparg	1397.00	7378.12	5.28	0.047	4522.00	2695.19	-1.68	0.011
Fasn	1853.79	10802.39	5.83	0.003	2679.69	7938.53	2.96	0.021
Scd1	313.88	11057.21	35.23	0.009	7304.06	9111.11	1.25	0.044
Scd2	4895.31	14465.96	2.96	0.009	65.83	2900.53	44.06	0.000
Scd3	103.88	448.77	4.32	0.010	11.60	13.67	1.18	0.071
Fads1	1648.81	3117.44	1.89	0.110	370.41	431.98	1.17	0.276
Fads2	1317.32	3045.47	2.31	0.170	65.57	139.48	2.13	0.002
Fads3	329.77	651.62	1.98	0.182	1020.65	1994.35	1.95	0.001
Elovl1	2111.08	2188.70	1.04	0.847	244.99	358.40	1.46	0.005
Elov12	23.51	24.17	1.03	0.622	6.88	6.72	-1.02	0.690
Elov13	232.19	1475.64	6.36	0.004	12.22	25.29	2.07	0.009
Elovl4	27.54	28.87	1.05	0.471	8.27	8.14	-1.02	0.603
Elov15	2088.32	2522.17	1.21	0.354	1302.75	2108.06	1.62	0.006
Elov16	240.29	136.43	-1.76	0.075	47.17	239.63	5.08	0.010
Acadvl	2210.50	9122.99	4.13	0.001	2373.59	2792.72	1.18	0.241
Acadl	1435.63	3993.85	2.78	0.001	4052.60	5396.23	1.33	0.016
Acox1	1198.38	5517.91	4.60	0.000	4693.07	4998.84	1.07	0.520
Acox2	189.52	1126.28	5.94	0.011	39.90	45.21	1.13	0.540
Acox3	204.71	430.64	2.10	0.002	107.82	122.26	1.13	0.200
Ephx1	2089.01	2380.93	1.14	0.856	590.19	1733.25	2.94	0.006
Ephx2	577.50	1980.53	3.43	0.003	5111.05	6246.07	1.22	0.025
Nos3	125.62	257.42	2.05	0.010	448.31	661.26	1.48	0.029
Cyp2f2	218.51	1251.98	5.73	0.011	483.70	166.21	-2.91	0.024
Cyp2c55	612.21	364.27	-1.68	0.049	9.09	9.13	1.00	0.960
Cyp4f16	356.39	252.67	-1.41	0.078	67.92	72.98	1.07	0.539
Cyp20a1	312.63	323.74	1.04	0.795	152.89	146.35	-1.04	0.781
Cyp1b1	969.70	408.26	-2.38	0.093	156.72	54.98	-2.85	0.012
Cyp51	673.89	3924.58	5.82	0.007	116.02	472.96	4.08	0.000
Aloxe3	411.81	443.56	1.08	0.356	59.06	63.00	1.07	0.489

Table 2.1. Affymetrix Gene Chip analysis of fatty acid metabolizing enzymes in differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes and primary adipocytes from mice fed a normal chow or high fat diet. RNA was collected from 3T3-L1 cells prior to differentiation or 2, 4, and 6 days post differentiation and subjected to Affymetrix Gene Chip analysis. RNA from three different samples was collected and pooled and then analyzed on one array; each experiment was done in triplicate resulting in a total of 9 RNA samples and three arrays for each timepoint. From the primary adipocytes, RNA was collected from 23 mice fed a normal chow diet and 14 mice fed a high fat diet for 18 weeks. The mice were divided into three groups within each diet condition, and the RNA from each group was pooled and then analyzed on one array; for each diet condition. Shown are representative values for the fold changes in gene expression during adipogenesis or due to high fat diet. Boldface shows values that are significantly up-regulated or down-regulated in response to 3T3-L1 differentiation. The values obtained for SCD1 and SCD2 are in the rectangle. The asterisk denotes a p value < 0.05.



Figure 2.1. Diagram showing the multiple pathways of fatty acid metabolism in adipocytes. A saturated fatty acid may be ω - oxidized, forming a dicarboxylic acid; β - oxidized, cleaving two carbons per cycle from the fatty acid; α - oxidized, cleaving one carbon per cycle from the fatty acid; elongated, adding two carbons per cycle to the fatty acid; or desaturated, forming a cis-double bond between the 9 and 10, 5 and 6, 6 and 7, or possibly the 4 and 5 carbons. The double bond in a desaturated fatty acid may then change position through isomerases or be nitrated or oxidized, producing various side groups on the fatty acid (see text for further details).

group or double bond within the fatty acid. Since a fatty acid produced from any one of these pathways may affect cell signaling events or other processes, these enzymes listed in Table 1 were targeted in a siRNA-based screen to determine if they affect adipocyte gene expression in 3T3-L1 cells.

SCD2, but not SCD1, is required for 3T3-L1 adipogenesis. To identify fatty acid metabolizing enzymes that are required for 3T3-L1 adipogenesis, siRNA oligonucleotides directed against each of the enzymes identified by the microarray analysis in Table 2.1 were electroporated into 3T3-L1 preadipocytes prior to differentiation. Since PPAR γ appears to be activated by an endogenous ligand during adipogenesis (174,198-200,218), we reasoned that if a depleted enzyme is required specifically for the production of a PPAR γ ligand, the addition of an exogenous ligand may reverse the effect of such enzyme depletion. Thus, in our screen the enzymes were also depleted in the presence of the PPARy specific ligand, rosiglitazone, as a control. The initial screen monitored the mRNA transcript levels by real time PCR of the differentiation-induced proteins, PPARy and GLUT4 (Figure 2.2). As expected, the wellestablished required factors for adipocyte differentiation, PPARy and FAS (215), did indeed attenuate PPAR γ and GLUT4 expression in this screen when depleted by siRNA, and acted as positive controls. In addition, rosiglitazone treatment did not restore PPARy or GLUT4 levels upon siRNA-based depletion of PPARy (Figure 2.2 and Supplementary Figure 2.1). Importantly, of the remaining 24 enzymes screened, only SCD2 depletion potently inhibited gene expression during adipogenesis (Figure 2.2A and 2.2B).






Figure 2.2. Depletion of SCD2 inhibits the mRNA expression of adipogenic markers in differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Confluent fibroblasts were electroporated with scrambled nucleotide as a control or SMART-pool siRNA directed against various fatty acid metabolizing enzymes and reseeded in duplicate wells as described in materials and methods. After 24 hours, the cells were differentiated in the presence or absence of 1 μ M rosiglitazone. On the fourth day of differentiation, RNA was collected to determine the expression of (A) PPAR γ , (B) GLUT4, or (C) SCD1 and SCD2 by real time PCR using AKT1 as an internal control. The results shown in (A) and (B) were performed once as part of the initial screen; the results shown in (C) are an average of three independent experiments and the asterisk denotes a p value < 0.01.

Interestingly, despite the predicted similarity in substrate selectivity between SCD1 and SCD2 (227), depletion of SCD1 in 3T3-L1 cells did not inhibit PPAR γ or GLUT4 expression (Figures 2.2 and Supplementary Figure 2.1). Furthermore, the addition of rosiglitazone did not restore the transcript levels of PPAR γ or GLUT4 upon loss of SCD2 or FAS (Figure 2.2 and Supplementary Figure 2.1). This suggests that if SCD2 and FAS are involved in PPAR γ ligand production during adipogenesis, the enzymes are also required for an independent function.

In an attempt to confirm and extend these findings, expression of PPAR γ protein was measured in a second screen of 10 enzymes, again revealing that SCD2, but not SCD1, is absolutely required for expression of this transcription factor (Figure 2.3A). In addition, when preadipocytes differentiate into adipocytes, the cells become smaller and rounder, losing their fibroblastic morphology. The cells also acquire the ability to accumulate lipid in the form of triglyceride, appearing as lipid droplets in the cytoplasm (98,201). Oil Red O staining of accumulated neutral lipids in cells four days after the initiation of differentiation confirms that PPAR γ and SCD2 are required for the lipid accumulation (Figure 2.3B) and morphological changes (data not shown) that occur during adipogenesis, while SCD1 is not. Therefore, SCD2, but not SCD1, is required for several aspects of adipogenesis, including the induction of adipocyte specific genes, the increase in lipid accumulation, and the gain in the adipocyte morphology.

To verify that the inhibition of adipogenesis by depletion of PPARγ, FAS, or SCD2 is not due to general toxicity, metabolic activity was measured in the cells using the tetrazolium compound, MTS [3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-





2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolium]. MTS is reduced by the cells to a colored formazan product, presumably by NADPH or NADH produced by dehydrogenase enzymes, and therefore is an indirect measure of dehydrogenase activity. As seen in Figure 2.4A, depletion of the various enzymes using siRNA did not cause a reduction in dehydrogenase activity, and therefore the inhibition of adipogenesis does not appear to be due to general toxicity.

We also found an increase in the expression of several caspases with SCD2 depletion (Supplementary Table 2.1). Since caspases are involved in apoptosis, a TUNEL (TdTmediated dUTP Nick-End Labeling) assay was performed to ensure that the siRNA treatment does not induce apoptosis. This assay utilizes flourescein-12-dUTP and terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase to fluorescently label the fragmented DNA of apoptotic cells on the free 3'OH DNA ends. The fluorescence of the cell population is then quantitated by flow cytometry to determine the extent of apoptosis occurring within the cell population. As can be seen in Figure 2.4B, depletion of PPARγ, FAS, SCD1, or SCD2 does not induce apoptosis, and therefore the ffects on gene expression are not due to this toxic event.

SCD2, but not SCD1, is required for adipocyte-specific gene expression in fully differentiated adipocytes. Real time PCR analysis reveals that SCD2 expression is higher in preadipocyte fibroblasts than SCD1 expression (Supplementary Figure 2.2A and 2.2C), but six days after the induction of differentiation, SCD1 expression increases by 23 fold (Supplementary Figure 2.2B), while SCD2 expression only increases by approximately 8 fold (Supplementary Figure 2.2B and 2.2C). This dramatic induction of



Figure 2.4. The treatment of cultured 3T3-L1 cells with siRNA does not induce toxicity. (A) Confluent 3T3-L1 fibroblasts were transfected with PBS or scrambled nucleotide as controls or SMART-pool siRNA against PPAR γ , FAS, SCD1, or SCD2 transcript and differentiated as described. Toxicity was then determined using the colorimetric MTS cell proliferation assay (Promega). (B) Seven days post differentiation, adipocytes were electroporated with PBS or scrambled nucleotide as controls or siRNA against PPAR γ , FAS, SCD1, or SCD2 transcript. After 72 hours, the cells were labeled for apoptosis using the TUNEL assay kit (Promega), and positively labeled cells were determined by FACS analysis. Dnase treated cells acted as the positive control.

SCD1 expression results in higher SCD1 than SCD2 expression in fully differentiated cells (Supplementary Figure 2.2A and 2.2C). Since SCD2 depletion inhibits the increase in SCD1 expression during adipogenesis (Figure 2.2C), perhaps the inhibition of adipogenesis is not due solely to SCD2 depletion, but is dependent on a decrease in total desaturase activity. Therefore, perhaps the more profound effect of SCD2 depletion on adipogenesis is simply due to its higher expression in the preadipocyte. We therefore tested whether SCD1 or SCD2 are required to sustain adipocyte-specific gene expression in fully differentiated adipocytes (seven days after initiation of differentiation), when SCD1 expression is dramatically higher than SCD2 expression (Supplementary Figure 2.2C). Remarkably, real time-PCR analysis of the products of several adipocyte genes revealed that SCD2, but not SCD1, is necessary for optimal expression of the PPARy regulated genes, PEPCK and ACC β , in fully differentiated cells (Figure 2.5A). However, SCD2 knockdown in these fully differentiated adipocytes only caused a minor decrease in PPARy mRNA expression (Figure 2.5A), in contrast to SCD2 depletion in cells prior to differentiation (Figure 2.2A). Therefore, the expression of PPAR γ 1 and PPAR γ 2 protein was determined by western blot (Figure 2.5B). Surprisingly, the protein levels of both PPARy isoforms were markedly decreased in fully differentiated adjocytes upon siRNA-mediated depletion of SCD2 and not affected by depletion of SCD1. FAS is also required for PEPCK and ACC β expression in fully differentiated cells, but this effect is not due to a decrease in PPARy expression, since FAS depletion did not cause a significant decrease in PPARy mRNA or protein expression (Figures 2.5A and 2.5B). Thus, the maintenance of PPAR γ protein in fully differentiated cultured adipocytes is



Figure 2.5. SCD2 is required for PPAR γ protein, but not mRNA expression, as well as the expression of the PPAR γ regulated genes, Pepck and ACC β , in fully differentiated 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Seven days post differentiation, adipocytes were electroporated with PBS or scrambled nucleotide as controls or siRNA against PPAR γ , FAS, SCD1, or SCD2 transcript. After 72 hours, (A) RNA was collected to determine the expression of adipogenic markers by real time PCR using AKT1 as an internal control; or (B) protein was collected to determine the expression of PPAR γ by western blot. Changes in protein expression were quantified by densitometry; the values for PPAR γ represent both PPAR γ 1 and PPAR γ 2 isoforms, since both isoforms show a similar decrease. The values represent the average of 3 independent experiments and the asterisk denotes a p value < 0.05.

specifically dependent on SCD2 activity, explaining the requirement of SCD2 for PEPCK and ACCβ gene expression.

In order to compare the sets of adipocyte genes regulated by SCD2 depletion versus PPARy depletion, Affymetrix Gene Chip analysis was performed in fully differentiated adipocytes electroporated with siRNA directed against PPARy, SCD1, or SCD2. Figure 2.6 illustrates the results of this analysis as a heat map showing the comparison of genesthat change in expression with the different siRNA treatments. The green bars represent genes that are significantly upregulated and the red bars represent genes that are significantly down regulated in the cells treated with siRNA versus scrambled nucleotide control. Not surprisingly, SCD2 depletion has a profound effect on gene expression that strongly parallels the effects of PPAR γ depletion, while loss of SCD1 shows no similarity to PPARy depletion in its effect on gene expression (Figure 2.6). Likewise, a closer analysis of genes highly expressed in the adipocyte reveals similar changes in gene expression due to PPAR γ and SCD2 depletion, but not SCD1 depletion (Supplementary Table 2.1). In these experiments, PPAR γ depletion by siRNA was only about 50% (data not shown). Therefore, these results demonstrate the powerful requirement of PPAR γ for optimal adipocyte-specific gene expression, as previously published (203). Furthermore, these results illustrate the distinct roles that the highly similar desaturases, SCD1 and SCD2, fulfill in the fully differentiated adipocyte.

SCD2 is required for optimal protein synthesis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. The reduction in PPAR γ protein but not mRNA expression in response to SCD2 depletion in fully differentiated adipocytes may be due to a decrease in its synthesis or an increase in its



Figure 2.6. Depletion of SCD2, but not SCD1, attenuates the expression of PPAR γ -regulated genes. Heat map showing the comparison of genes that change in expression with PPAR γ , SCD2, or SCD1 depletion. Seven days post differentiation, adipocytes were transfected with siRNA against PPAR γ , SCD2, SCD1, or scramble nucleotide control and RNA was collected after 72 hours to perform Affymetrix GeneChip analysis. The first column is a comparison of scrambled nucleotide versus PPAR γ depletion; the second column is a comparison of scrambled nucleotide versus SCD2 depletion; the third column is a comparison of scrambled nucleotide versus SCD2 depletion; the third column is a comparison of scrambled nucleotide versus SCD1 depletion. Green bars represent genes that are significantly up regulated and red bars represent genes that are down regulated (p<0.05).



Figure 2.7. SCD2 depletion does not enhance degradation of PPAR γ . Seven days post differentiation, adipocytes were electroporated as described and after 24 hours of siRNA transfection, cells were treated with 5 μ M cycloheximide. Protein was collected at the indicated timepoints and analyzed by western blot. Shown is a representative blot. Proteins were quantified by densitometry and the 0.5-3h timepoints were normalized to the time 0 timepoint for each condition to calculate the fold change in time for protein turnover. The graph illustrates the average of 6 independent experiments.

degradation. Cultured adipocytes were therefore treated with cycloheximide to inhibit protein synthesis and determine if PPAR γ degradation is increased upon loss of SCD2. Using this standard method to determine the protein degradation rate in the presence of cycloheximide, PPAR γ protein levels were assessed in adipocytes that were electroporated with scrambled siRNA or siRNA directed against SCD2. As seen in Figure 2.7, the rate of loss of PPAR γ protein is rapid upon this treatment, exhibiting ashort half life of approximately 1.5 hours similar to what has been previously reported (228). However, the rate of PPAR γ degradation is similar between control and SCD2depleted cells, indicating no change in response to loss of SCD2. Therefore, these results confirm rapid turnover of PPAR γ protein in adipocytes and indicate that SCD2 is not promoting PPAR γ degradation.

The results in Figure 2.7 indicate that the decrease in PPAR γ protein levels in response to the loss of SCD2 in fully differentiated adipocytes is due to decreased synthesis of PPAR γ protein. In order to determine if SCD2 is required for PPAR γ protein synthesis, newly synthesized protein was labeled with [³⁵S] methionine/cysteine and PPAR γ protein was immunoprecipitated from control and SCD2 depleted cells. The radioactive signal generated from the immunoprecipitated protein indicates protein that has been newly synthesized, whereas the western blot of the immunoprecipitated protein shows the total amount of protein present. As seen in Figure 2.8, newly synthesized PPAR γ 1 and PPAR γ 2 are reduced by approximately 50% in the SCD2 depleted cells, which is similar to the decrease in total protein levels (Figures 2.8 and 2.5B). Therefore,



Figure 2.8. SCD2 depletion inhibits the synthesis of PPAR γ **protein.** Seven days post differentiation, adipocytes were electroporated as described and 72 hours after siRNA transfection, cells were metabolically labeled with [³⁵S] Met/Cys, washed several times, and protein was collected for PPAR γ immunoprecipitation and western blot. The radioactive signal was visualized using a phosphorimager (Molecular Dynamics) and quantified by densitometry. Shown is a representative immunoprecipitation of PPAR γ labeled with [³⁵S] Met/Cys or anti-PPAR γ antibody. The graph illustrates the average of three experiments and the asterisk denotes a p value < 0.01.

since PPAR γ degradation is not altered (Figure 2.7), the decrease in newly synthesized protein appears to be due to a decrease in protein synthesis.

A common method to monitor the translational efficiency of a particular mRNA is by polysome profile analysis. This methodology separates monosomes from polysomes using a sucrose density gradient, which is then fractionated to generate an absorbance profile indicating which fractions contain monosomes and polysomes. Subsequently, mRNA is isolated from each fraction to determine the degree to which a particularmRNA associates with monosomes or polysomes. To verify that translation of PPAR γ is indeed decreased in response to SCD2 depletion, polysome profile analysis was performed and the distribution of PPARy mRNA with monosomes and polysomes was determined. The UV absorbance at A_{254} reveals a decrease in the absorbance in the heavy polysome fractions and an increase in absorbance in the light polysome and 80S monosome fractions in cells depleted of SCD2, suggesting that less ribosomes are associated with mRNA and there is a global reduction in translation. Real time PCR analysis also reveals that the PPAR γ mRNA shifts toward the lighter polysome and monosome fractions, confirming that PPAR γ is less efficiently translated in the absence of SCD2 (Figure 2.9). Therefore, the decrease in PPAR γ protein expression is due to a decrease in general protein synthesis and is not specifically affecting PPARy translation.

Discussion

The major finding reported here is the unexpected requirement of the fatty acid desaturase isoform SCD2 for both adipogenesis and the maintenance of the adipocyte phenotype in cultured 3T3-L1 cells (Figures 2.2, 2.3, 2.5, 2.6, and Supplementary Figure



Figure 2.9. SCD2 depletion decreases polysome association with mRNA in cultured adiocytes. Seven days post differentiation, adipocytes were electroporated as described and after 24 hours of siRNA transfection, cytoplasmic extracts were prepared and fractionated on a 10-50% sucrose gradient. The absorbance of each fraction was determined at A254 and total RNA was extracted from fractions 2-13. PPAR γ mRNA was quantified from equal volumes of the fractions using real time PCR and expressed as a percentage of the maximum PPAR γ mRNA in each sample. The data shown represents one of four experiments with similar results.

2.1). SCD2 regulates adipogenesis at least in part by controlling the transcription of the nuclear receptor PPAR γ (Figure 2.2A and Supplementary Figure 2.1), while in fully differentiated adipocytes SCD2 is required for optimal protein synthesis, including PPAR γ translation (Figures 2.7, 2.8, and 2.9). Thus, in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes and adipocytes PPAR γ protein levels are remarkably dependent on the expression levels of SCD2. Interestingly, the inhibition of adipogenesis by SCD2 depletion was not restored by the addition of the PPAR γ -specific ligand, rosiglitazone (Figures 2.2, 2.3, and Supplementary Figure 2.1). Therefore, SCD2 does not appear to be regulating the production of a PPAR γ ligand. Rather, these data indicate that in preadipocytes one or more unsaturated fatty acids generated by the SCD2 enzyme or a protein-protein interaction dependent on SCD2 is necessary for the normal functioning of the transcriptional machinery that drives PPAR γ expression and also to maintain protein synthesis rates in mature adipocytes.

The surprisingly powerful effects of depleting SCD2 in cultured adipocytes suggest a special role for this enzyme in adipocyte function. We tested the effects of depleting 24 enzymes that catalyze reactions in fatty acid metabolism in our siRNAbased screen, but only FAS and SCD2 were found to be necessary for adipogenesis (Figure 2.2, 2.3, and Supplementary Figure 2.1). Mice express 4 isoforms of SCD (SCD1-4), which exhibit approximately 80% sequence similarity, while humans have two isoforms (SCD1 and SCD5), which are approximately 60% similar in sequence (229-231). However, all four mouse SCD isoforms are nearly 80% similar to human SCD1



Supplementary Figure 2.1. Depletion of SCD2 inhibits PPAR γ and GLUT4 mRNA expression in differentiating 3T3-L1 adipocytes. The experiments were performed as described in Figure 2 and the results show the average of three independent experiments. The asterisk denotes a p value < 0.01.





Supplementary Figure 2.2. SCD2 is more highly expressed than SCD1 in preadipocyte fibroblasts, but SCD1 is more highly expressed than SCD2 in fully differentatiated adipocytes. RNA was collected from confluent 3T3-L1 fibroblasts prior to differentiation or from cultured adipocytes four days post differentiation and analyzed by real time PCR using AKT1 as an internal control. (A) The threshold cycle values for SCD1 and SCD2 mRNA in fibroblasts and adipocytes; threshold cycle values represent the number of PCR cycles required for the amplified target to reach a fixed threshold and hence a higher threshold cycle value indicates less RNA (1). (B) The changes in SCD1 and SCD2 mRNA expression during differentiation; the values for SCD1 and SCD2 in adipocytes are normalized to the respective value for SCD1 and SCD2 in fibroblasts. (C) A comparison of SCD1 and SCD2 expression in fibroblasts and adipocytes; the values for SCD1 and SCD2 in both fibroblasts and adipocytes are normalized to the value for SCD2 expression in fibroblasts to allow a direct comparison of mRNA levels in both cell types.

Gene Symbol/ Name	Scramble vs PPARγ siRNA (fold change)	<i>P</i> value	Scramble vs SCD2 siRNA (fold change)	<i>P</i> value	Scramble vs SCD1 siRNA (fold change)	<i>P</i> value
PPARγ	-3.6	0.000	-1.44	0.070	1.05	0.063
C/EBPa	-2.53	0.000	-2.02	0.050	-1.02	0.710
GLUT4	-2.07	0.000	-1.74	0.039	-1.02	0.507
FASN	-2.01	0.000	-1.9	0.010	-1.09	0.077
Adipsin	-2.07	0.000	-1.22	0.031	1	0.671
Adiponutrin	-3.65	0.000	-2.57	0.041	1.04	0.635
FSP27	-4.45	0.000	-2.33	0.015	-1.17	0.001
GPD1	-3.18	0.001	-2.450	0.023	1.02	0.774
DGAT2	-3.01	0.000	-3.45	0.004	-1.07	0.209
ACSL1	-3.37	0.000	-2.64	0.036	1.05	0.316
KLF15	-2.02	0.000	-2.07	0.043	-1.17	0.003
Lipin 1	-3.99	0.000	-2.74	0.012	-1.06	0.267
GPR120	-19.14	0.000	-8.76	0.008	-1.57	0.002
FABP4	-4.62	0.000	-2.57	0.007	-1.02	0.445
AKT2	-1.8	0.000	-2.15	0.004	1	0.912
PEPCK	-16.63	0.000	-7.19	0.043	-1.01	0.774
Caspase 2	1.95	0.000	1.69	0.001	-1.42	0.000
Caspase 3	1.26	0.001	1.73	0.000	-1.04	0.343
Caspase 4	1.35	0.015	5.76	0.000	1.01	0.860
Caspase 6	1.09	0.201	1 19	0.038	-1.13	0.076
Caspase 7	1.02	0.002	2.12	0.000	1 18	0.070
Cospose 12	28	0.002	3.24	0.000	-1.01	0.009
Caspase 12	2.0	0.001	3.24	0.002	-1.01	0.918

Supplementary Table 2.1. SCD2 and PPARy depletions cause parallel changes in adipocyte gene expression, while SCD1 depletion does not. The experiments were performed as described in Figure 6 and the Table shows values for changes in expression of specific selected genes due to siRNA treatment.

(229,230,232,233). Mouse SCD1 is the best characterized SCD isoform and is expressed in adipose tissue, liver, muscle, and sebaceous glands; SCD2 is expressed ubiquitously; SCD3 is expressed in the harderian gland and in sebocytes in the skin; and SCD4 is expressed in the heart (229). The reason for multiple highly homologous isoforms in the mouse has remained unclear, especially since SCD1 and SCD2 apparently utilize the same substrates with the same efficiency (227). One possible explanation for the redundancy in SCD isoforms is the need for differential expression in various tissues during specific stages of development (229). However, depletion of SCD1 in fully differentiated cells did not have a major impact on adipocyte-specific gene expression, despite the higher expression of SCD1 versus SCD2 (Supplementary Figure 2.2C). Therefore, in spite of the predicted similarity in substrate usage, and common cellular localizations of the enzymes, SCD1 and SCD2 appear to have disparate cellular functions in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (227,229,232,233). Interestingly, Affymetrix Gene Chip analysis reveals that when mice are put on a high fat diet, SCD2 expression increases 44 fold, while SCD1 expression shows little change (Table 2.1). These data suggest that SCD2 may also have a specific role in promoting adipogenesis *in vivo*, since its expression increases during a time of increased adipogenesis (234), despite the already high expression of SCD1 (232,235).

It should be noted that the requirement for a $\Delta 9$ desaturase during adipogenesis is somewhat surprising since Gomez et al showed that adipogenesis of 3T3-L1 cells is not affected when induced in the presence of the SCD chemical inhibitor, sterculic acid (236). Perhaps this discrepancy can be explained by a selectivity of the inhibitor for the

73

highly homologous protein, SCD1, thereby preserving SCD2 activity and adipogenesis. This would be consistent with our results showing that the depletion of SCD1 did not attenuate adipogenesis. Another possibility is that SCD2 activity is not required, only its expression. Nevertheless, our studies presented here are not the first evidence suggesting separate cellular functions of the enzymes, since SCD1 deficiency leads to skin abnormalities despite SCD2 expression in the skin (230).

PPAR γ protein expression was dramatically reduced upon SCD2 depletion in mature adipocytes (Figures 2.3A and 2.5B), which explains why there is a decrease in the expression of many PPAR γ -regulated genes (Figure 2.5A). Furthermore, the reduction in PPAR γ protein expression is due to a decrease in general protein synthesis and not degradation, since the turnover of PPAR γ protein when protein synthesis is inhibited by cycloheximide is unaffected by the depletion of SCD2 (Figure 2.7). Consistent with this interpretation, there is a decrease in newly synthesized PPAR γ protein as determined by [³⁵S] methionine/cysteine labeling (Figure 2.8) and in the association of actively translating ribosomes with mRNA, including PPAR γ mRNA (Figure 2.9).

Since SCD2 is required for general protein synthesis, PPAR γ is not the only protein that is reduced in expression upon SCD2 depletion. In fact, examination of the total lysate from cells labeled with [³⁵S] methionine/cysteine shows a significant 15% decrease in newly synthesized protein from SCD2 depleted cells (data not shown). Unlike PPAR γ however, many proteins decrease in expression on the transcript level; conversely, many transcripts also increase in expression with SCD2 depletion (Figure 2.6), which taken together makes it difficult to determine the effect of SCD2 on total protein synthesis. SCD2 depletion does result in the posttranscriptional decrease in expression of proteins other than PPAR γ , such as AKT1 and β catenin. The decreased expression of these proteins also appears to be due to a decrease in translational efficiency since the association of AKT1 and β catenin mRNA shifts from polysomes to monosomes (data not shown). However, we have not verified that the synthesis of these proteins is decreased using [³⁵S] methionine/cysteine metabolic labeling or determined if the degradation rate of these proteins increases with SCD2 depletion; therefore, we can not conclude that the decrease in their expression is due to a decrease in translation.

Altogether, our data indicate that unsaturated fatty acids may regulate a pathway to enhance the machinery of protein translation in adipocytes. Since oleate is a major unsaturated fatty acid product of SCD2, we tested whether exogenous addition of oleate would restore the decrease in PPAR γ protein levels with SCD2 depletion (227,229). However, even addition of oleate at a concentration as high as 1mM, did not restore PPAR γ levels (data not shown). Therefore, perhaps SCD2 is required to produce an unsaturated fatty acid other than oleate, or is required for the proper shuttling of an unsaturated fatty acid, as seen with linoleate in the SCD2 knockout mouse (229), or is necessary for a protein-protein interaction that regulates translation.

To our knowledge, the only previously published evidence of regulation by unsaturated fatty acids of protein synthesis is by arachadonic acid or eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA). Arachadonic acid has been shown to both activate and inhibit protein translation in diverse cell systems, while EPA has been shown to inhibit translation initiation by inducing eIF2 α phosphorylation (237-239). Therefore, we examined eIF2 α phosphorylation in response to depletion of SCD2, but did not find a difference between SCD2-depleted and control adipocytes (data not shown). Protein synthesis can also be controlled through the protein kinases AMPK and mTOR (240). An increase in AMPK activity could lead to decreased peptide elongation through activation of eEF2 kinase, which then phosphorylates and inhibits eEF2, a factor that promotes protein chain elongation. Interestingly, this pathway may be regulated by unsaturated fatty acids, since SCD1 deficiency in mice leads to increased AMPK activity in the liver (241). In SCD2 depleted adipocytes, we did find an approximate 80% increase in AMPK phosphorylation and a small 20% increase in eEF2 phosphorylation compared to control cells (data not shown). However, these increases in AMPK and eEF2 phosphorylation associated with SCD2 depletion do not appear to mediate the decrease we observe in protein synthesis, since eliminating the increase in phosphorylation of eEF2 by the dual depletion of eEF2 kinase and SCD2 did not restore PPARy protein levels (data not shown). It is reported that mTOR positively regulates protein synthesis by phosphorylating and activating RS6K and 4EBP1 (242,243). While SCD2 depletion causes a reduction in RS6K and 4EBP1 protein levels, it does not reduce the phosphorylation of these proteins, suggesting the mTOR pathway is not affected (data not shown). Consistent with these results, inhibition of mTOR with rapamycin also decreases RS6K1 and RS6K2 activity, but does not affect PPARy levels (242,244,245). Therefore, it remains unclear how SCD2 regulates mRNA association with polysomes, and this is an important question for future studies to address.

76

It will also be interesting in future studies to test whether SCD2 plays a unique role in modulating glucose homeostasis in mice. White adipose tissue is a key regulator of whole body metabolism through its ability to control glucose disposal and insulin sensitivity in peripheral tissues (196,220). This regulation appears to be mediated by two main mechanisms (195,196,220): 1.) storing excess fatty acids in the form of triglyceride to prevent lipotoxicity in peripheral tissues and 2.) secreting insulin-sensitizing factors, such as adiponectin. PPAR γ plays a central role in both of these processes by promoting expression of genes involved in fatty acid esterification to triglyceride (195) and the expression of adiponectin (195,246). SCD2 may have profound influence on these processes through its regulation of PPAR γ and adipogenesis. Unfortunately, SCD2 -/- mice do not survive and can't be studied in this regard. Thus, these important questions regarding the physiological role of SCD2 in whole body metabolism must await the generation of mouse models with tissue-specific depletion of this enzyme.

Limitations and Future Perspectives

While the findings in this study clearly support the role of SCD2 in maintaining PPAR γ expression in fully differentiated adipocytes, there are still many questions that remain regarding SCD2 function both during adipogenesis and in fully differentiated cells. In mature adipocytes, PPAR γ expression is dramatically dependent on SCD2 expression, but whether it is dependent on SCD2 activity remains to be determined. It could be that SCD2 controls the assembly of protein synthesis machinery by acting as a scaffolding protein rather than as a desaturase. To clarify this, a desaturase dead mutant of SCD2 could be overexpressed in SCD2 depleted cells to determine if PPAR γ protein

and adipocyte gene expression are restored. If SCD2 desaturase activity is required to regulate protein synthesis, then identification of its fatty acid products would be beneficial to understanding how fatty acids regulate adipocyte biology. This could be accomplished by global lipid analysis using mass spectrometry and identifying the desaturated lipids that are reduced in cells depleted of SCD2, but show no change with depletion of SCD1. While this methodology would be intensive, given the multitude of desaturated fatty species present in adipocytes, it could be accomplished. Then, SCD2 depleted cells could be cultured in the presence of the identified fatty acids to determine which fatty acids restore protein synthesis.

It is also unclear if the effects of SCD2 depletion on gene expression are due solely to a loss in PPAR γ expression. To address this question, adenoviral overexpression of PPAR γ could be used in cells depleted of SCD2 to determine if adipocyte gene expression is rescued. If rescue occurs, then the effects of SCD2 depletion are due to a loss specifically in PPAR γ protein and not other proteins. However, since protein synthesis is attenuated, a high titer of adenovirus may be needed to restore PPAR γ protein levels. In addition to regulating PPAR γ expression, SCD2 may also regulate PPAR γ ligand production. If adenoviral overexpression of PPAR γ does not rescue gene expression, but then the addition of a synthetic agonist does, then this suggests that SCD2 also regulates PPAR γ ligand production.

In this study, SCD2 was required for adipogenesis as well as the maintenance of gene expression in fully differentiated adipocytes. However, it is not known if the function of SCD2 during adipogenesis is also to maintain PPAR γ protein expression. To

78

determine if SCD2 also regulates protein synthesis in preadipocytes, polysome analysis could be performed in preadipocytes depleted of SCD2 to determine if ribosome association with mRNA is attenuated. Also, to determine if the inhibition of adipogenesis is due to a loss in PPAR γ specifically, adenoviral overexpression of PPAR γ could be used to determine if adipogenesis is restored in the absence of SCD2. Additionally, it is unclear if SCD1 has any role during adipogenesis, since SCD2 depletion inhibits the induction of SCD1. Therefore, adenoviral overexpression of SCD1 in the absence of SCD2 would determine if this isoform also has a role during adipogenesis.

Although these findings increase the understanding of adipocyte biology *in vitro*, they are only important if also found *in vivo*. This would require analysis of the preadipocytes and adipocytes from the SCD2 knockout mouse to determine if PPAR γ expression, adipogenesis, and protein synthesis are decreased. Additionally, in the small number of SCD2 knockout mice that survive past weaning, SCD1 expression increases and they return to a wild type phenotype, suggesting the SCD1 can compensate for the loss in SCD2 function *in vivo* (229). However, these mice were never put on a high fat diet, which is when SCD2 expression increases in the adipose tissue. Perhaps under these conditions, SCD1 functions in triglyceride synthesis and SCD2 is required for other synthetic pathways, such as protein synthesis. Therefore, in mice fed a high fat diet, SCD2 may be required to maintain adipocyte function and perhaps the SCD2 knockout mice would be more insulin resistant and glucose intolerant than their wild type counterparts.

While rodent models provide exceptional insight into protein function, the true importance is how the findings relate to human biology. Humans only produce one SCD isoform that is highly homologous to both mouse SCD1 and SCD2 (247). Therefore, it would be interesting to see if depletion of SCD1 in human preadipocytes attenuates protein synthesis and adipogenesis. In summary, this study identifies a novel function for SCD2 in mouse adipocyte biology, but the findings need to be substantiated in primary cells and extended to human adipocytes.

Chapter III: The carboxy terminus of Cidea facilitates lipid droplet binding and triglyceride accumulation

Disclaimer: The author performed all experiments, except Anil Chawla helped design and generate the GFP and HA tagged constructs used for all experiments.

Abstract

It is now known that the CIDE-domain containing protein, Cidea, inhibits lipolysis and promotes lipid storage in both human and mouse adipocytes. In mice, data suggests that Cidea may prevent lipolysis by binding and shielding the lipid droplet from lipase association. However, it was not known if the human isoform of Cidea also binds to lipid droplets and the mechanism by which binding occurs. Here, we show that human Cidea binds to lipid droplets in both adipocytes and non-adipocyte cell lines and stimulates triglyceride accumulation. Additionally, both lipid droplet localization and triglyceride accumulation are solely dependent on the carboxy terminal 104 amino acids, indicating the presence of both the lipid droplet targeting and trigylceride shielding domains. Furthermore, Cidea overexpression causes a striking change in lipid droplet morphology in which lipid droplets become large in size and few in number, suggesting that Cidea may promote lipid droplet fusion. This change in lipid droplet morphology requires both the amino and carboxy terminal domains and may be important to regulate the efficient packing and storage of triglyceride in adipocytes, revealing a novel role for Cidea.

Introduction

An important mechanism to survive famine is the ability to store energy when nutrients are available to use during times when nutrients are not available. One efficient method of storing excess energy is in the form of triglyceride, which provides 9300 kcalories of energy per kilogram of fatty acid (89). The major triglyceride storage site in the body is the adipose tissue, since it expresses many lipid-metabolizing enzymes and is able to accumulate large amounts of lipid without suffering cellular toxicity. However, if the adipose tissue loses the ability to store triglyceride, then fatty acids accumulate in peripheral tissues, such as the muscle and liver, causing lipotoxicity and metabolic perturbations (4,96,126). This phenomenon commonly occurs during obesity, which is now a global health devastation due to its associated medical disorders, such as type 2 diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidemia, and atherosclerosis (8,248). Therefore, understanding how adipocytes regulate fatty acid storage and release is detrimental in identifying how obesity causes these serious metabolic disorders.

The adipose tissue stores triglyceride and other neutral lipids in lipid droplets, which are composed of a neutral lipid core surrounded by a phospholipid monolayer and associated proteins (62,64). There have been many proteins found associated with lipid droplets and include members of the PAT family (Perilipin, ADRP, Tip47, S3-12, and OXPAT), the CIDE family (Cidea, Cideb and Cidec, or FSP27 in mice), caveolin 1, SNARE proteins, various lipid synthesizing enzymes, lipases (HSL and ATGL), the RAB family of GTPases, and the small GTPase, ARF1 (63,65,66,69-74,249-252). These proteins are involved in lipid droplet formation and fusion and in regulating lipid storage and turnover. However, the list of associated proteins continues to grow, as does our understanding of lipid droplet biology. Although once considered a simple storage site, the lipid droplet is now considered a dynamic organelle that greatly impacts many cellular processes. It provides fatty acids for energy production, phospholipid, and membrane biosynthesis, cholesterol for membrane rigidity, and acts as a depot for proteins involved in transcription and apoptosis (64,67). It is also possible that different lipid droplets are involved in different cellular functions, with the function being dictated by which proteins are associated. This idea is supported by the fact that some proteins are found on mutually exclusive subsets of lipid droplets, as seen with RAB18 and ADRP (64,65). Additionally, in response to lipolytic stimuli, not all droplets are associated with the same proteins or lipases, suggesting only a subset is involved in fatty acid release under these conditions (64,65,82).

In addition to their important role in maintaining cellular function, lipid droplet proteins also regulate whole body energy homeostasis. For example, Perilipin, Cidea, and FSP27 knockout mice remain lean and insulin sensitive when put on a high fat diet. Consistent with the idea that these proteins regulate lipid storage, these mice have lower intracellular triglyceride levels and adipose tissue weight (80,253,254). These findings suggest that these proteins may promote obesity and insulin resistance by increasing fat storage. However, mice have large amounts of brown adipose tissue, which is dense with mitochondria and efficiently oxidizes fatty acids. Therefore, a loss in the lipid storage capability in the adipose tissue of mice may not lead to peripheral lipotoxicity, if the BAT effectively oxidizes and lowers serum fatty acid levels. In fact, the cidea knockout mice have increased lipolysis in the BAT, but not increased fatty acid release, suggesting the BAT is indeed capable of oxidizing the released fatty acids (80).

Humans, on the other hand, only have a very small amount of brown adipose tissue. Thus, if the white adipose tissue loses the ability to efficiently store lipid, it is likely to lead to peripheral lipotoxicity and insulin resistance. Consistent with this idea, Puri et al found that in BMI matched patients, there was a positive correlation with Cidea, Cidec, and perilipin expression and insulin sensitivity in the adipose tissue (72). This suggests that these proteins protect humans from developing insulin resistance when high levels of fatty acids are present. Furthermore, Nordstrom et al found that siRNA mediated depletion of Cidea in human preadipocytes resulted in increased lipolysis, supporting the idea that, similar to mouse cidea, human cidea regulates adipocyte lipid storage (79). However, in contrast to mice, these two studies suggest that a loss in Cidea function in the human results in a negative rather than a positive effect on insulin sensitivity.

Due to the impact that Cidea has on whole body metabolism in mice and possibly humans, it is crucial to understand how Cidea regulates adipocyte lipid storage. In this study, we show that human Cidea binds to lipid droplets and stimulates triglyceride storage. Since previous studies suggest that Cidea inhibits lipolysis, the increase in triglyceride is most likely due to a decrease in lipolysis rather than an increase in triglyceride synthesis (79,80). We also determined that the binding to the lipid droplet and the stimulation of triglyceride accumulation is solely dependent on the carboxy terminus. Additionally, Cidea induces large lipid droplet formation while simultaneously reducing the number of lipid droplets, suggesting that Cidea may regulate lipid droplet fusion. This change in lipid droplet morphology is not required for triglyceride accumulation, but is dependent on both the amino and carboxy terminal domains. While this function of Cidea does not appear to have a significant impact on triglyceride storage, it may allow more compact lipid storage within the adipocyte and reduce the intracellular space occupied by triglyceride. Altering lipid storage in this manner would be beneficial to adipocytes, since they accumulate excessive amounts of triglyceride and need to maximize their efficiency in storing lipid.

Experimental Procedures

Materials- Rabbit anti-human calreticulin IgG was purchased from Calbiochem. Mouse anti-HA IgG (monoclonal HA.11) was purchased from Covance. Alexa 568 donkey anti-rabbit IgG, Alexa 488 chicken anti-mouse IgG, and Prolong Gold anti-fade reagent were purchased from Invitrogen. The free glycerol and triglyceride determination kit and oil-red-O were purchased from Sigma.

Plasmids- Cidea cDNA was purchased from Open Biosystems. PCR was performed to generate cDNA encoding a full length or truncated product by using a 5'linker containing a Bgl2 restriction site and a 3'-linker containing a Sal1 site. After cutting with the restriction enzymes, the purified PCR fragments were cloned into pEGFPC1 vector (Clontech, USA). For the generation of HA tagged proteins, PCR was performed using a 5'-linker containing a MLU1 restriction site and a 3'-linker containing a Sal1 site. After cutting with the restriction enzymes, the purified PCR fragments were cloned into 3XHA-pCMV5 (F3) vector. This vector was generated from the pCMV5 vector (gift from Dr. David Russel, Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX) by inserting a linker containing the DNA sequences for a 3 HA tag at the EcoR1 and MLU1 sites.

Cell culture and electroporation-Cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium DMEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 50 μ g/mL streptomycin, and 50 units/mL penicillin (45). For experiments performed in preadipocytes, 2.5x10⁶ cells were electroporated with 8 ug of plasmid DNA. The electroporation was performed using a Bio-Rad gene pulser II at the setting of 0.18 kV and 960 microfarads. Immediately after electroporation, the cells were reseeded into 1 well of a 6 well plate. For experiments in mature adipocytes, fibroblasts were cultured for 8 days, differentiated into mature adipocytes by adding differentiation media (2.5 μ g/mL insulin, 0.25 μ M dexamethasone, and 0.5 mM IBMX in the culture media described above) for 72 hours, then cultured for an additional 24-48 hours. Adipocytes were then electroporated as described above using 5x10⁶ cells and 15ug of plasmid DNA. After electroporation, cells were reseeded into 1 well of a 6 well plate. For experiments in COS-7 cells, transfection was performed using TransIT-LT1 tranfection reagent according to the manufacturers instructions.

Oil-red-O staining for intracellular triglycerides- To stain neutral lipids, cells were first washed with PBS and then fixed in 4% formaldehyde solution in PBS (1 hour). After three PBS washes, the cells were stained with oil-red-O solution (5 mg/mL oil red O solid dissolved in isopropanol, then diluted to a 60% working solution with ddH20 and filtered through a 0.45µm filter) for 30 min at room temperature, followed by six washes with water.

86

Immunofluorescence- Cells were washed with PBS and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS (1 hour), then washed three times with PBS, permeabilized with 0.05% Triton X-100 in PBS containing 1% FBS (15 min), and incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibody against HA or calreticulin in permeabilization buffer. Cells were then washed, labeled with secondary antibody, and washed again with permeabilization buffer before mounting on slides using Prolong Gold.

Confocal microscopy- Images were taken on a Zeiss Axiophot microscope equipped with a Hamamatsu digital camera and processed using Metamorph imaging software, version 6.1 (Universal Imaging, Downingtown, PA).

FACS analysis- GFP positive cells were sorted on a BD Biosciences [San Jose,CA] FACS Vantage DiVa Cell Sorter. The acquisition software used was FACS DiVa6.0.

Triglyceride Determination-Cells were transfected as described above and GFP positive cells were sorted by FACS. The cells were then lysed with water, sonicated, and quantitated for triglyceride using the Triglyceride Determination Kit (Sigma) via the manufacturer's instructions.

Statistical analysis- Quantitative data is represented as mean \pm SEM. For statistical analysis the differences between groups were examined with student's paired t-test and p value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

The carboxy terminus of human Cidea is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet targeting

Although the functional domains of many lipid droplet associated proteins have been identified (75,76,86,255), analysis of the functional domains of Cidea has not yet been performed. In order to answer this question, various domains of human Cidea were fused to GFP or HA to identify which segments are required for lipid droplet targeting and triglyceride shielding (Figure 3.1). Since human and mouse Cidea are approximately 90% homologous, the domains were chosen based on the sequence similarity previously described for mouse Cidea to the PAT family protein, perilipin, which is a wellcharacterized lipid droplet associated protein (72). These regions also share homology with another CIDE family protein that binds lipid droplets, FSP27 (72). The first region of Cidea (I) shares approximately 22% homology with perilipin within a short amino terminal sequence, which also shares homology with the other PAT family proteins, Adipophilin and TIP47. No function has yet been identified for this region, but the shared homology among the lipid droplet proteins may indicate an unidentified function for this motif. The second region of Cidea (II) shares 51% homology with the amino terminal triglyceride-shielding domain of Perilipin. This segment of Perilipin is responsible for blocking lipase association with the lipid droplet and preventing lipolysis. Since Cidea also inhibits lipolysis, this region is potentially important for Cidea function. The third and fourth regions of Cidea (III and IV) share approximately 30% and 48% homology with the two regions of Perilipin responsible for lipid droplet targeting and anchoring and



B.







Figure 3.1. Schematic diagram showing the predicted amino acid similarity of Cidea and FSP27 to Perilipin and the Cidea constructs generated based on these motifs. A. The adipophilin-like sequence of perilipin (aa 11-38; Region I) shows a sequence similarity of 32% with FSP27 (aa 2-29) and 22% with Cidea (aa 2-28). Region II of perilipin (aa 120-152) is responsible for shielding triglyceride from cytosolic lipases and has a sequence similarity of 40% with FSP27 (aa 46-77) and 51% with Cidea (aa 38-69). Regions III (aa 313-352) and IV (aa 365-391) of perilipin are responsible for lipid droplet targeting and anchoring and have 40% and 30 % similarity with the respective sequences of FSP27 (aa 137-173 and aa 174-200) and 38% and 48% similarity with Cidea (aa 122-158 and 159-185). The homology between Cidea and Perilipin within each domain is shown. B. Cidea constructs of GFP or HA fused to the full length or various fragments of Cidea were generated based on the homology to the known perilipin domains.
therefore may be required to target Cidea to the lipid droplet (72). Finally, the fifth region of Cidea (V) shares 32% homology with the second triglyceride shielding domain found in the carboxy terminal portion of Perilipin. The constructs generated include the full length protein, the amino terminal 116 amino acids, encompassing regions I and II, or the carboxy terminal 104 amino acids, encompassing regions III and IV, fused to either GFP or HA. Additionally, in order to further analyze the amino terminal region, GFP constructs were also generated to either region I or region II (Figure 3.1).

Not surprisingly, ectopic expression of the full-length Cidea protein fused to GFP in 3T3-L1 adipocytes confirmed that human Cidea targets to lipid droplets similarly to mouse Cidea (72). As seen in Figures 3.2 and Supplementary Figure 3.1, Cidea is found concentrated around the periphery of lipid droplets stained with oil red, a lipophylic dye which binds to neutral lipids, such as triglyceride and cholesterol esters. Conversely, the GFP control and three amino terminal constructs show diffuse cytoplasmic and nuclear staining, indicating no distinct intracellular localization. However, the carboxy terminal construct shows a localization pattern similar to the full-length protein, with ring-like labeling surrounding lipid droplets (Figures 3.2 and Supplementary Figure 3.1).

To ensure that these findings were not an artifact of the GFP tag, the experiments were repeated with an HA tag fused to the full length, amino terminus, or carboxy terminus of Cidea. These experiments showed a similar intracellular localization pattern for the GFP and HA tagged proteins, indicating that Cidea lipid droplet localization is not influenced by the presence of the GFP tag (Supplementary Figure 3.2). Furthermore, these experiments reveal that Cidea targeting to the lipid droplet is solely dependent on the carboxy terminus in adipocytes.

In order to determine if the targeting of human Cidea is an adipocyte specific phenomenon, the GFP tagged constructs were expressed in 3T3-L1 fibroblasts and COS-7 monkey kidney cells. Similar to 3T3-L1 adipocytes, in 3T3-L1 fibroblasts, both the full-length protein and carboxy terminus target to lipid droplets, while the GFP control and amino terminus show diffuse cytoplasmic and nuclear staining (Figure 3.3). These findings suggest that Cidea targeting to lipid droplets is not dependent on a protein specifically expressed in adipocytes.

However, 3T3-L1 fibroblasts are preadipocytes and may express low levels of an adipocyte protein that targets Cidea to the lipid droplets. Therefore, Cidea expression was also analyzed in the more distinct cell line, COS-7 kidney cells. These experiments again show that the GFP control and amino terminus of Cidea do not have a distinct localization pattern, but the full-length Cidea and the carboxy terminus of Cidea localize to the lipid droplets. However, neither Cidea nor the carboxy terminus shows as tight an association with the droplets in COS cells as in adipocytes or preadipocytes. While both Cidea and the carboxy terminus show punctate staining in the vicinity of lipid droplets, with some colocalization, they do not form the same ring-like structures surrounding the lipid droplets, as seen in adipocytes and preadipocytes (Figures 3.4 and Supplementary Figure 3.3). This data suggests there may be a protein expressed in adipocytes and preadipocytes that enhances Cidea association or prevents Cidea dissociation from the lipid droplets.



GFP-116-219 aa

Figure 3.2. The C terminus of Cidea (116-219 amino acids) is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet localization in adipocytes. GFP only or the GFP-Cidea constructs were expressed in day 5 adipocytes for 24 hours, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The left two panels show 3D images in either the green and red channels together to visualize the Cidea localization to lipid droplets or the green channel only to visualize the cellular distribution of Cidea. The right two panels show confocal Z sections in either the green and red channels together or the green channel only. All images are 100X.



Figure 3.3. The C terminus of Cidea (116-219 amino acids) is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet localization in preadipocytes. GFP only or the GFP-Cidea constructs were expressed in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes for 24 hours, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The left two panels show a 60X confocal Z section of two different cells. The right panel shows a 100X confocal Z section for closer inspection of cidea localization to the lipid droplet. The images for each construct are from three different cells.

Cidea and the carboxy terminus of Cidea induce distinct changes in lipid droplet morphology

Interestingly, these experiments in preadipocytes and COS-7 cells also revealed a striking change in lipid droplet morphology with overexpression of the full length or carboxy terminus of Cidea compared to the GFP control or amino terminus. In cells expressing the GFP control or amino terminus, lipid droplets remain small and dispersed throughout the cytoplasm. However, in cells expressing the full-length protein, the lipid droplets tend to be fewer in number and larger in size, suggesting that Cidea may facilitate the fusion of lipid droplets. In cells expressing the carboxy terminus of Cidea, the lipid droplets cluster together, but do not form large droplets during the timecourse analyzed (Figure 3.4). This clustered morphology has been reported for other lipid droplet shielding proteins, such as Perilipin and MLDP, suggesting that the carboxy terminus may contain the shielding domain required to inhibit lipase association with the droplet (85,256). To determine if the carboxy terminus could induce large lipid droplet formation in the presence of the amino terminus, both constructs were expressed together. In cells expressing both constructs, lipid droplets were clustered, but not large and few. Therefore, dual expression of the amino and carboxy termini together did not result in the full length phenotype, suggesting the carboxy terminus is required for the proper targeting of the amino terminus for large lipid droplet formation and the amino terminus cannot function without the presence of the carboxy terminus (data not shown).







Figure 3.4. Cidea changes lipid droplet morphology in COS-7 cells, but does not tightly associate with lipid droplets. A. GFP only or the GFP-Cidea constructs were expressed in COS-7 for 24 hours in the presence of 400μ M oleate, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The left panel shows a 60X confocal Z section of a cell expressing GFP. The right panel shows a 100X confocal Z section for closer inspection of cidea localization to the lipid droplet. The images for each construct are from four different cells. B. Lipid droplet morphology was determined in 200 cells from three independent experiments as being small and dispersed, large and few, or clustered.

To ensure that the morphological changes are not due to the GFP tag, the experiments were repeated expressing the proteins fused to an HA tag. These experiments resulted in the same phenotype, indicating that the morphological changes are not due to the GFP tag (Supplementary Figure 3.4). Furthermore, even after 72 hours of expression, the carboxy terminus did not induce the large and few lipid droplets seen with the full-length protein. This data again suggests that the carboxy terminus is required to localize Cidea to the lipid droplets, but the amino terminus is required to stimulate large lipid droplet formation.

The C terminus of Cidea is necessary and sufficient to stimulate triglyceride storage

Multiple lines of evidence indicate that Cidea promotes lipid storage by inhibiting lipolysis. To date, all support for this Cidea function has been through loss of function studies (79,80). To determine if Cidea overexpression can also stimulate lipid storage, the GFP-Cidea constructs were overexpressed in COS-7 cells. The GFP-positive cells were then isolated through FACS to determine the triglyceride levels in cells expressing each of the constructs. Not surprisingly, overexpression of the amino terminus of Cidea caused no significant change in triglyceride level compared to the GFP control. However, both the full length and carboxy terminus of Cidea caused a significant increase in triglyceride accumulation above the GFP control (an increase of 35% and 27%, respectively). Although overexpression of the carboxy terminus causes slightly less triglyceride accumulation, this is not statistically different from the full-length protein, suggesting that the carboxy terminus of Cidea is necessary and sufficient to inhibit lipolysis and promote triglyceride accumulation (Figure 3.5). This data also suggests that while the



Figure 3.5. Cidea overexpression causes increased triglyceride accumulation. GFP only or the GFP-Cidea constructs were expressed in COS-7 for 24 hours in the presence of 400 μ M oleate and triglyceride levels were determined. The triglyceride levels with each condition were first normalized to cell number and then expressed as a fold change compared to the GFP only control. The values represent the average of three experiments. There is no significant difference in triglyceride in cells expressing the full length or C terminal domain. The asterisks denote a p value < 0.01. amino terminus is required to promote the large lipid droplet formation seen with the fulllength protein, this change in morphology is not required to promote triglyceride accumulation.

Cidea does not localize to the ER

A recent report claims that Cidea is localized to the ER in mouse brown adipocytes and may regulate lipid storage from this intracellular organelle (257). Since the ER is believed to be the site of lipid droplet biogenesis and Cidea is found both associated and dissociated from the lipid droplets in COS cells, Cidea may actually function in the ER rather than lipid droplets (65,68). In order to determine if Cidea localizes to the ER in COS cells, GFP-Cidea or the GFP-carboxy terminus were overexpressed in COS cells and the ER was labeled with calreticulin, an ER specific protein found throughout the smooth and rough ER. These experiments revealed clearly distinct labeling between Cidea and the ER, indicating very low, if any, colocalization of Cidea with the ER (Figure 3.6). Therefore, Cidea does not appear to function in the ER.

Discussion

Currently, published reports suggest that Cidea promotes lipid storage by inhibiting lipolysis, but the mechanism driving this function is still unknown (79,80). In this study, we show that the overexpression of human Cidea or the carboxy terminal 104 amino acids induced both lipid droplet targeting and triglyceride accumulation, identifying the carboxy terminus as both necessary and sufficient for these two functions.

Due to the anti-lipolytic role of Cidea, it is not unexpected that its overexpression increases triglyceride storage (Figure 3.5). Many studies have shown that inhibiting



Figure 3.6. Cidea does not localize to the endoplasmic reticulum. GFP-Cidea or the GFP-116-219 amino acid construct was expressed in COS-7 for 24 hours in the presence of 400μ M oleate, the cells were then fixed, and the endoplasmic reticulum was labeled with calreticulin, shown in the red channel. The left panel shows cells expressing full length Cidea and the right panel shows cells expressing the C terminus of Cidea. The top three panels are confocal Z sections, while the bottom panel is a 3D image. The images for each construct are from four different cells.



Supplementary Figure 3.1. Zoomed image of the full length or C terminal fragment of Cidea localized to lipid droplets in adipocytes. GFP-full length or GFP-C terminal Cidea constructs were expressed in day 5 adipocytes for 24 hours, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The top two panels show Z sections in the green and red channels together to visualize the Cidea localization to lipid droplets and the bottom two panels show the green channel only to visualize the cellular distribution of Cidea. All images are 100X.



Supplementary Figure 3.2. The C terminus of Cidea (116-219 amino acids) is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet localization in adipocytes when fused to HA. The HA-Cidea constructs were expressed in day 5 adipocytes for 24 hours, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The left panel shows a confocal Z section in either the green and red channels together to visualize the Cidea localization to lipid droplets or the green channel only to visualize the cellular distribution of Cidea. All images are 100X.



Supplementary Figure 3.3. Cidea changes lipid droplet morphology in COS-7 cells, but does not tightly associate with lipid droplets. A. GFP only or the GFP-Cidea constructs were expressed in COS-7 for 24 hours in the presence of 400μ M oleate, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The first and third panels show the green and red channels together to visualize Cidea localization to lipid droplets and the second and fourth show the green channel only to visualize the cellular distribution of Cidea. Shown are two different cells for each construct. All images are 100X confocal Z sections.



Supplementary Figure 3.4. Cidea changes lipid droplet morphology in COS-7 cells when fused to HA. HA-Cidea constructs were expressed in COS-7 for 24 hours in the presence of 400μ M oleate, the cells were then fixed, and the neutral lipid was labeled with oil red O. The images for each construct are from three different cells. All images are 100X.

lipolysis by various means stimulates triglyceride accumulation. For example, depletion of ATGL expression with siRNA inhibits lipolysis resulting in increased triglyceride storage (258,259). Conversely, overexpression of shielding proteins, such as Perilipin, ADRP, or MLDP, also increases triglyceride storage (86,256,260,261). Another protein of the CIDE family, FSP27, binds lipid droplets and negatively regulates lipolysis (71,254). This protein is 65% homologous to Cidea and the two proteins show a similar phenotype when depleted or overexpressed. Interestingly, overexpression of FSP27 in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes increases triglyceride storage to a similar extent as Cidea overexpression, suggesting these two proteins may have redundant functions (73).

While Cidea clearly has a role in blocking lipolysis, it is also possible that it promotes triglyceride storage by enhancing synthesis. Although it has not been directly tested with Cidea, it has been shown that FSP27 does not promote triglyceride synthesis. Since Cidea and FSP27 are very similar, most likely Cidea also stimulates lipid storage through lipase inhibition rather than triglyceride synthesis (258).

It is not surprising the carboxy terminus of Cidea is responsible for both lipid droplet localization and triglyceride accumulation, since this region of Cidea shares sequence similarity to the carboxy terminal triglyceride shielding domain as well as to the targeting and anchoring domains of Perilipin (Figure 3.1) (75,86). Yet, we cannot conclude that these regions of Cidea are responsible for the targeting and anchoring to lipid droplets and triglyceride shielding without doing further analysis.

Despite the presence of a homologous motif in the amino terminus of Cidea to the amino terminal triglyceride shielding domain of Perilipin, this region is not required for

104

lipid droplet targeting or triglyceride accumulation (86). Nevertheless, the amino terminus is required to induce large lipid droplet formation and reduce lipid droplet number, which was not seen with the overexpression of the carboxy terminus alone, indicating that both termini are required for this function (Figure 3.4). Although further studies are required to determine if this morphological change is due to lipid droplet fusion, it is a likely possibility. Since lipid droplets can occupy much of the intracellular volume, especially in adipocytes, storing the lipids in few rather than several droplets would allow more cytoplasmic space for other cellular processes to occur. Since the adipocyte needs to maximize its triglyceride storage capacity, especially in response to increased fatty acid levels, this change in lipid droplet morphology could be very beneficial to the adipocyte. Interestingly, this change in lipid droplet morphology has not yet been reported for any other canonical lipid droplet associated protein and identifies a novel function for this class of proteins.

Due to the change in lipid droplet morphology, it was surprising that cells expressing full-length Cidea did not accumulate more triglyceride than cells expressing the carboxy terminus (Figure 3.5). Since a large droplet has less surface area to undergo lipolytic attack than a small droplet, forming larger droplets could reduce lipolysis and increase lipid storage. Experimental limitations may explain the lack in differences seen in triglyceride accumulation. For example, the experiments in this study were performed for 24 hours, since this timepoint yielded the optimal parameters for analysis: the cells had adequate GFP-Cidea expression, showed a phenotype, and are still healthy; longer timepoints result in increased cell toxicity. However, 24 hours may not be sufficient time for the large lipid droplets to form and lipids to accumulate to a significant degree above the anti-lipolytic carboxy terminus. Perhaps if the experiments were carried out longer than 24 hours, a greater difference in triglyceride levels would be found between cells expressing the full-length and the carboxy terminal protein.

These studies outline the mechanism in which human Cidea regulates lipid storage and may be an important aspect in the maintenance of human adipocyte function and glucose homeostasis. This is because a number of studies in humans suggest that Cidea may have a beneficial role in regulating whole body insulin sensitivity. For instance, Puri et al showed a positive correlation of Cidea expression and insulin sensitivity in obese humans matched for BMI (72). Additionally, Nordstrom et al showed a positive correlation of Cidea expression in lean insulin sensitive patients compared to obese insulin resistant patients and an increase in Cidea expression in obese patients that had undergone bariatric surgery versus patients that did not have surgery. Since bariatric surgery increased insulin sensitivity in the obese patients, Cidea expression again correlates with increased insulin sensitivity (79).

Perhaps Cidea regulates insulin sensitivity by controlling the rate of lipolysis in the adipose tissue and properly sequestering fatty acids as triglyceride within lipid droplets. This function would be particularly important during the obese state to prevent the elevation of free fatty acid levels in the serum, which would then accumulate in the liver and muscle, causing lipotoxicity and insulin resistance (4). Therefore, it is of extreme importance to continue these mechanistic studies into understanding Cidea function to further our understanding of adipocyte biology and develop novel therapies for diseases, such type 2 diabetes.

Limitations and Future Perspectives

These studies provide mechanistic insight into the ability of Cidea to induce lipid storage by identifying the carboxy terminus as being both necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet targeting and triglyceride accumulation. Additionally, a novel function for Cidea was revealed in that it promotes a dramatic change in lipid droplet morphology: the formation of large and few lipid droplets from small and dispersed lipid droplets, suggesting that lipid droplet fusion may be occurring. However, many questions remain regarding the mechanism behind these findings.

For example, the carboxy terminus is equally efficient to the full-length protein in stimulating triglyceride accumulation within 24 hours. However, if the experiment were carried out for a longer time period, the full-length protein may induce significantly more triglyceride accumulation than the carboxy terminus. The triglyceride determination assay was performed at 24 hours because longer timepoints resulted in significant cell toxicity due to excessive GFP expression. Since these experiments require the use of a GFP tag to allow the sorting of cells expressing Cidea, they could only be performed for 24 hours. Perhaps expressing the constructs from a less efficient promoter would prevent reaching a toxic level of transcript too quickly by enabling a low rate of transcript expression, permitting a longer experimental duration. If the larger lipid droplets cause only a small reduction in lipolysis due to the reduced surface area accessible to lipases, it

might take longer than 24 hours to see a significant enhancement in triglyceride accumulation with the full-length protein. Therefore, any differences in triglyceride storage may require using a construct with a less efficient promoter to allow a longer experimental timecourse.

Although it seems unlikely that Cidea is promoting lipid storage by increasing triglcyeride synthesis, this is still a formal possibility and needs to be ruled out. Therefore, this could be accomplished using radiolabeled oleate and determining if the rate of oleate incorporation into triglyceride increases with Cidea overexpression.

Within the timecourse tested, it is evident that the carboxy terminus is required for lipid droplet localization, but the amino terminus is required for the formation of larger and fewer lipid droplets. However, it is not clear which region of the amino terminus holds this function. It would be interesting to generate GFP constructs expressing the carboxy terminus fused to various regions of the amino terminus to determine which motif facilitates the large lipid droplet formation. Likewise, it would be interesting to identify which region of the carboxy terminus is responsible for both the lipid droplet targeting and triglyceride storage. This could be accomplished by generating GFP constructs expressing various truncations of the carboxy terminus to determine which motifs are required for each function.

Additionally, it is important to determine if Cidea requires interaction with another protein to bind lipid droplets. This could be accomplished by overexpressing HA-Cidea and the HA-carboxy terminus and immunoprecipitating Cidea to identify the bound proteins by mass spectrometric analysis. The proteins that are bound to both the

108

full length and the carboxy terminus would be the candidates for targeting Cidea to lipid droplets. These proteins could then be depleted using siRNA to determine if GFP-Cidea localization to lipid droplets is inhibited.

Another important experiment that should be performed is to monitor the changes in gene expression with Cidea overexpression. Perhaps the changes in lipid droplet morphology are not directly due to Cidea, but rather a gene induced by Cidea overexpression. Since PPARγ, SREBP1, and LXR are known to promote lipid storage, genes regulated by these transcription factors could first be monitored for expression changes (262,263). Additionally, coexpression of a reporter plasmid for each of these transcription factors could also be used to monitor activity. An aggressive approach would be to do gene chip analysis to determine global changes in gene expression with Cidea overexpression.

Unfortunately, Cidea is not expressed in cultured human adipocytes or in mouse white adipose tissue. Therefore, it is very difficult to study the in vivo role of Cidea in the white adipose tissue. However, it may be possible to perform the overexpression studies in cultured human adipocytes to determine if Cidea behaves similarly in cultured primary human adipocytes as it does in 3T3-L1 adipocytes, preadipocytes, and COS cells. Additionally, perhaps rosiglitazone treatment increases Cidea expression in cultured human adipocytes and promotes lipid storage. If this is the case, then Cidea could be depleted using siRNA to determine if it is necessary for rosiglitazone induced triglyceride storage. These experiments would give additional insight into how Cidea mediates the beneficial effects of PPAR γ activation and provide a basis for better understanding the role of Cidea in regulating adipocyte function and whole body insulin sensitivity.

Chapter IV: Discussion

The adipose tissue functions as a regulator of whole body insulin sensitivity by safely storing excess fatty acid as triglyceride to prevent the accumulation of lipid in peripheral tissues, such as the liver and muscle, and by secreting factors called adipokines that enhance peripheral insulin sensitivity (4,6). Both of these important processes are absolutely dependent on the expression and activity of the nuclear receptor, PPAR γ (6,203,264). This transcription factor is the master driver of adipogenesis and regulator of adipocyte gene expression in fully differentiated cells (98,203). Loss in function of PPAR γ will result in a complete inhibition of the adipogenic process as well as decrease the ability of fully differentiated cells to store fatty acids as triglyceride and secrete insulin-sensitizing adipokines. Therefore, a loss in PPAR γ function will result in serious metabolic disorders, such as insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes.

Regulation of PPARγ expression by SCD2

Due to the powerful regulation that PPAR γ exerts on whole body energy metabolism, it is essential to understand the endogenous mechanisms that control PPAR γ expression, activity, and function. In the first part of this thesis a novel and powerful regulator of PPAR γ expression was identified in adipocytes. These studies revealed that the fatty acid $\Delta 9$ desaturase, Stearoyl CoA Desaturase 2 (SCD2) is required for PPAR γ protein synthesis and therefore expression and function. Since SCD2 is required for PPAR γ expression, loss in SCD2 expression inhibited adipogenesis and decreased adipocyte gene expression. Although the phenotype resulting from the depletion of SCD2 may not be specifically due to the loss in PPAR γ , this could fully explain the loss in adipocyte gene expression.

Since SCD2 is required to maintain general protein synthesis, these findings illustrate a novel role for endogenous fatty acid desaturation in adipocytes. Fatty acids are continually being recognized as powerful signaling molecules and the adipocyte has the potential to regulate many of its cellular processes through lipid signaling intermediates. Although it is not known whether SCD2 controls translation through the production of a desaturated fatty acid, it is interesting that the adipocyte, a cell that is specialized for the metabolism of fatty acids, controls the essential function of protein synthesis by a fat metabolizing enzyme.

Perhaps this is a mechanism for the adipocyte to communicate with the external environment. The saturated fatty acid, palmitate, is one of the most abundant free fatty acids present in the diet as well as in cellular membranes and triglyceride stores. Additionally, many membrane proteins are postranslationally palmitoylated, which may allow the proper folding of proteins in the endoplasmic reticulum, export from the Golgi, ability to assemble into protein platforms, acquire signaling capacity, or be endocytosed and sorted in the endocytic pathway (265). Therefore, palmitate has an immense effect on maintaining basic cellular functions. Interestingly, palmitate is a very efficient substrate of SCD2 (227). Thus, perhaps SCD2 functions as an indicator of palmitate levels in the adipocyte; when palmitate levels are low, SCD2 signals to the translational machinery to slow protein synthesis and vice versa. This would prevent the synthesis of proteins that would not fold or function correctly.

Surprisingly, the highly homologous protein SCD1 does not regulate protein synthesis in the adipocyte. Finding this functional difference between the two SCD isoforms was unexpected because the proteins share 80% amino acid homology, are both present in the endoplasmic reticulum, and were both reported to utilize the same substrates with the same efficiency (227,229,232,233). Perhaps SCD1 and SCD2 associate with different proteins in the ER, which channels their products into different metabolic or signaling pathways. For example, the two isoforms may generate the same unsaturated fatty acid products, but the products of SCD2 are further metabolized in separate pathways from the products of SCD1. Although not much is known about the proteins associated with SCD2, enzymes involved in triglyceride synthesis have been shown to localize with SCD1 in the ER (266). Considering that most triglyceride molecules contain at least one unsaturated fatty acid molecy and the SCD1 knockout mouse has significantly reduced triglyceride levels, perhaps SCD1 channels fatty acids into triglyceride synthesis, whereas SCD2 channels fatty acids into other biosynthetic pathways, such as membrane and protein synthesis (229,235,267).

Since the discovery that SCD1 is a major driver of triglyceride synthesis, it has been a primary target for controlling obesity. Interestingly, mice have four highly homologous SCD isoforms, whereas humans have two SCD isoforms, showing approximately 80% and 60% homology (hSCD1 and hSCD5, respectively) to the mouse isoforms (229-231). Prior to the findings reported in this study, there was no data regarding separate cellular functions among the mouse SCD isoforms. Given that human SCD1 is equally homologous to all four mouse isoforms, it may be that the human SCD1 shares functional homology to all four mouse desaturases. Therefore, SCD1 depletion in human adipocytes may provide insight into the function of this isoform and further understand its implications as an obesity target in humans.

Cidea regulation of triglyceride storage

Effective diabetic therapies currently on the market are the synthetic PPAR γ agonists, called thiazolidinediones. These drugs improve glucose tolerance and serum lipid levels in diabetic patients, which is thought to be partially due to shifting lipid storage from peripheral tissues back into the adipose tissue by increasing triglyceride synthesis and storage in the adipocyte (193,194,268). This would relieve the liver and muscle from lipid overload and restore insulin sensitivity in these tissues. Interestingly, Cidea expression is highly regulated by PPAR γ and thiazolidinedione treatment in mice induces a dramatic increase in Cidea expression (72). Since Cidea inhibits lipolysis in both mouse and human adipocytes, it may have a key role in regulating the beneficial effects of thiazolidinedione treatment in human diabetic patients by promoting lipid storage in the adipose tissue (79,80).

Previous findings from our lab identified Cidea as a lipid droplet associated protein in the mouse, suggesting that Cidea may promote lipid storage by binding to the lipid droplet and blocking lipase activity, thereby inhibiting lipolysis (72). However, prior to the findings reported in this study, nothing was known regarding the mechanism of Cidea association with lipid droplets and regulation of lipid storage. In this study, we identified the carboxy 104 amino acids as being necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet binding and stimulation of triglyceride accumulation. This finding provides mechanistic detail into Cidea function and provides a basis for future studies in further defining this important aspect of adipocyte biology.

Interestingly, another member of the CIDE family, Cideb, was also recently described as targeting lipid droplets in the liver via the carboxy terminal amino acids 166-195 (255). Cidea and Cideb share approximately 62% amino acid homology and the corresponding region of Cidea to the lipid droplet targeting region of Cideb is predicted to also facilitate lipid droplet targeting based on homology to perilipin. In the liver, Cideb appears to be required for the assembly of triglyceride containing VLDL particles. This process requires the carboxy terminus to bind lipid droplets and the amino terminus to induce VLDL assembly and secretion (255). Reminiscent of these findings with Cideb were the findings in the present study regarding Cidea function. While the carboxy terminus of Cidea is necessary and sufficient for lipid droplet localization and triglyceride storage, the amino terminus is also required for a previously unrecognized function of Cidea: to form larger and fewer droplets from smaller, dispersed droplets. This change in lipid droplet morphology suggests that fusion of the lipid droplets may be occurring. Lipid droplet fusion has been reported to occur in muscle via the SNARE proteins, SNAP23, syntaxin 5, and VAMP4 (252). However, none of the canonical lipid droplet associated proteins of the PAT family or CIDE family have been reported to facilitate lipid droplet fusion. While these findings do not verify that fusion of the droplets is occurring, it is a likely possibility. Regardless of process causing the phenotype, Cidea is

causing a morphological change in lipid droplets and this change denotes a functional domain in the amino terminus.

Perhaps the formation of larger and fewer droplets allows large amounts of lipid to be stored efficiently in the intracellular environment. Supporting this idea is that under non-lipolytic conditions, primary adipocytes have unilocular droplets versus multilocular droplets. Formation of this large droplet may occur when the lipid droplets increase in size to the point of contact or it may occur through the facilitated trafficking and fusion via proteins, such as Cidea. Interestingly, another protein of the CIDE family, FSP27, may also regulate unilocular lipid droplet formation since the FSP27 knockout mice have multilocular droplets in the white adipose tissue (254). However, the multilocular droplet formation may also be due to increased lipolysis with FSP27 depletion, since lipolytic stimuli induces the same phenotype (269,270). One of the questions in the field is does a large lipid droplet reduce the efficiency of lipolysis by reducing the surface area accessible to lipases? Likewise, does the multilocular morphology result from lipolytic attack and breakdown of the lipid droplet core or is it a process induced to facilitate increased lipolytic efficiency. Since the carboxy terminus of Cidea is able to shield the lipid droplet, but not induce large lipid droplet formation, analysis of the lipolytic rates in cells expressing the carboxy terminus or full length protein may be a tool to answering these questions.

Many details remain to be discovered regarding lipid droplet biology and the impact these newly discovered organelles have on cellular functions. It is clear that dysregulated triglyceride storage in the adipocyte has detrimental consequences on whole

115

body energy metabolism and glucose homeostasis. Therefore, understanding the regulation of these dynamic intracellular storage sites is pertinent to understanding metabolic diseases, such as type 2 diabetes.

Appendix

Additional Experiments not discussed

- Repeated siRNA knockdowns of EPHX1, EPHX2, NOS, CYP2F2, ELOVL 1,3,5, and 6 (alone and in combination) during differentiation of 3T3-L1 cells; No effect on PPARγ, Glut4, or PEPCK mRNA by real time PCR with any siRNA treatment.
- 2. Depleted SCD1 and SCD2 in fully differentiated adipocytes in the presence or absence of rosiglitazone; Partial restoration of PEPCK mRNA in SCD2 depleted cells with rosiglitazone treatment.
- 3. Depleted SCD2 in NIH-3T3 cells and monitored mRNA and protein of IRS1 and PTEN; IRS1 mRNA did not change, but protein decreased; PTEN protein did not change.
- 4. Monitored PPARγ mRNA in adipocytes with actinomycin treatment and found no change in mRNA half life with SCD2 depletion (mRNA half life ~ 2hours).
- 5. Treated preadipocytes with the differentiation media or a lipid extract from the media of differentiating cells, in the presence or absence of SCD2 depletion, to determine if SCD2 depletion affected PPARγ ligand production (ligand reported to be secreted in the media during differentiation); control media (never exposed to cells) also induced differentiation (presumably extracting IBMX) and found no difference in differentiation with media from SCD2 depleted cells.

References

- 1. Livak, K. J., and Schmittgen, T. D. (2001) Methods 25, 402-408
- 2. Cock, T. A., Houten, S. M., and Auwerx, J. (2004) EMBO Rep 5, 142-147
- Muniyappa, R., Montagnani, M., Koh, K. K., and Quon, M. J. (2007) *Endocr Rev* 28, 463-491
- 4. Rasouli, N., and Kern, P. A. (2008) J Clin Endocrinol Metab 93, S64-73
- 5. Saltiel, A. R., and Kahn, C. R. (2001) Nature 414, 799-806
- 6. Rangwala, S. M., and Lazar, M. A. (2004) *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 25, 331-336
- 7. Li, A. C., and Glass, C. K. (2004) J Lipid Res 45, 2161-2173
- 8. Wisse, B. E., Kim, F., and Schwartz, M. W. (2007) Science 318, 928-929
- 9. Evans, R. M., Barish, G. D., and Wang, Y. X. (2004) Nat Med 10, 355-361
- 10. Lowell, B. B., and Shulman, G. I. (2005) Science 307, 384-387
- 11. Balasse, E. O., and Fery, F. (1989) *Diabetes Metab Rev* 5, 247-270
- 12. Fehm, H. L., Kern, W., and Peters, A. (2006) *Prog Brain Res* **153**, 129-140
- 13. Watson, R. T., Kanzaki, M., and Pessin, J. E. (2004) Endocr Rev 25, 177-204
- 14. Schwartz, M. W., and Porte, D., Jr. (2005) Science 307, 375-379
- 15. Herman, M. A., and Kahn, B. B. (2006) J Clin Invest 116, 1767-1775
- 16. Rabe, K., Lehrke, M., Parhofer, K. G., and Broedl, U. C. (2008) *Mol Med* 14, 741-751
- 17. Cho, M. C., Lee, K., Paik, S. G., and Yoon, D. Y. (2008) PPAR Res 2008, 679137
- Guilherme, A., Emoto, M., Buxton, J. M., Bose, S., Sabini, R., Theurkauf, W. E., Leszyk, J., and Czech, M. P. (2000) *J Biol Chem* 275, 38151-38159
- 19. Rudich, A., and Klip, A. (2003) Acta Physiol Scand 178, 297-308
- 20. Dugani, C. B., and Klip, A. (2005) EMBO Rep 6, 1137-1142
- Huang, S., Lifshitz, L. M., Jones, C., Bellve, K. D., Standley, C., Fonseca, S., Corvera, S., Fogarty, K. E., and Czech, M. P. (2007) *Mol Cell Biol* 27, 3456-3469
- 22. Blot, V., and McGraw, T. E. (2008) Methods Mol Biol 457, 347-366
- 23. Molero, J. C., Whitehead, J. P., Meerloo, T., and James, D. E. (2001) *J Biol Chem* **276**, 43829-43835
- 24. Bose, A., Guilherme, A., Robida, S. I., Nicoloro, S. M., Zhou, Q. L., Jiang, Z. Y., Pomerleau, D. P., and Czech, M. P. (2002) *Nature* **420**, 821-824
- 25. Bose, A., Robida, S., Furcinitti, P. S., Chawla, A., Fogarty, K., Corvera, S., and Czech, M. P. (2004) *Mol Cell Biol* 24, 5447-5458
- 26. Hagan, G. N., Lin, Y., Magnuson, M. A., Avruch, J., and Czech, M. P. (2008) *Mol Cell Biol* **28**, 4215-4226
- 27. Semiz, S., Park, J. G., Nicoloro, S. M., Furcinitti, P., Zhang, C., Chawla, A., Leszyk, J., and Czech, M. P. (2003) *Embo J* 22, 2387-2399
- 28. Min, J., Okada, S., Kanzaki, M., Elmendorf, J. S., Coker, K. J., Ceresa, B. P., Syu, L. J., Noda, Y., Saltiel, A. R., and Pessin, J. E. (1999) *Mol Cell* **3**, 751-760
- 29. Smithers, N. P., Hodgkinson, C. P., Cuttle, M., and Sale, G. J. (2008) *Biochem J* 410, 255-260
- 30. Huang, S., and Czech, M. P. (2007) Cell Metab 5, 237-252
- 31. Avruch, J. (1998) Mol Cell Biochem 182, 31-48

- 32. Lee, J., and Pilch, P. F. (1994) Am J Physiol 266, C319-334
- 33. Liu, J., Kimura, A., Baumann, C. A., and Saltiel, A. R. (2002) *Mol Cell Biol* **22**, 3599-3609
- 34. White, M. F. (2002) Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 283, E413-422
- 35. Ahmed, Z., Smith, B. J., and Pillay, T. S. (2000) FEBS Lett 475, 31-34
- 36. Ahmed, Z., and Pillay, T. S. (2003) *Biochem J* 371, 405-412
- Backer, J. M., Myers, M. G., Jr., Shoelson, S. E., Chin, D. J., Sun, X. J., Miralpeix, M., Hu, P., Margolis, B., Skolnik, E. Y., Schlessinger, J., and et al. (1992) *Embo J* 11, 3469-3479
- 38. Alessi, D. R., and Downes, C. P. (1998) Biochim Biophys Acta 1436, 151-164
- 39. Cantley, L. C. (2002) Science 296, 1655-1657
- 40. Corvera, S., and Czech, M. P. (1998) Trends Cell Biol 8, 442-446
- 41. Jiang, G., and Zhang, B. B. (2002) Front Biosci 7, d903-907
- 42. Storz, P., and Toker, A. (2002) *Front Biosci* 7, d886-902
- 43. Brazil, D. P., and Hemmings, B. A. (2001) Trends Biochem Sci 26, 657-664
- 44. Brazil, D. P., Park, J., and Hemmings, B. A. (2002) Cell 111, 293-303
- 45. Jiang, Z. Y., Zhou, Q. L., Coleman, K. A., Chouinard, M., Boese, Q., and Czech, M. P. (2003) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100**, 7569-7574
- 46. Sano, H., Eguez, L., Teruel, M. N., Fukuda, M., Chuang, T. D., Chavez, J. A., Lienhard, G. E., and McGraw, T. E. (2007) *Cell Metab* **5**, 293-303
- 47. Eguez, L., Lee, A., Chavez, J. A., Miinea, C. P., Kane, S., Lienhard, G. E., and McGraw, T. E. (2005) *Cell Metab* **2**, 263-272
- 48. Jiang, T., Sweeney, G., Rudolf, M. T., Klip, A., Traynor-Kaplan, A., and Tsien, R. Y. (1998) *J Biol Chem* **273**, 11017-11024
- 49. Abel, E. D., Peroni, O., Kim, J. K., Kim, Y. B., Boss, O., Hadro, E., Minnemann, T., Shulman, G. I., and Kahn, B. B. (2001) *Nature* **409**, 729-733
- Zisman, A., Peroni, O. D., Abel, E. D., Michael, M. D., Mauvais-Jarvis, F., Lowell, B. B., Wojtaszewski, J. F., Hirshman, M. F., Virkamaki, A., Goodyear, L. J., Kahn, C. R., and Kahn, B. B. (2000) *Nat Med* 6, 924-928
- 51. Roden, M., and Shulman, G. I. (1999) Annu Rev Med 50, 277-290
- 52. Ortmeyer, H. K. (2001) J Nutr 131, 907S-912S
- 53. Miller, T. B., Jr., Garnache, A., and Cruz, J. (1984) *J Biol Chem* **259**, 12470-12474
- 54. Cross, D. A., Alessi, D. R., Cohen, P., Andjelkovich, M., and Hemmings, B. A. (1995) *Nature* **378**, 785-789
- Takata, M., Ogawa, W., Kitamura, T., Hino, Y., Kuroda, S., Kotani, K., Klip, A., Gingras, A. C., Sonenberg, N., and Kasuga, M. (1999) *J Biol Chem* 274, 20611-20618
- 56. Pilkis, S. J., and Granner, D. K. (1992) Annu Rev Physiol 54, 885-909
- 57. Sutherland, C., O'Brien, R. M., and Granner, D. K. (1996) *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **351**, 191-199
- Gabbay, R. A., Sutherland, C., Gnudi, L., Kahn, B. B., O'Brien, R. M., Granner, D. K., and Flier, J. S. (1996) *J Biol Chem* 271, 1890-1897

- 59. Fritsche, L., Weigert, C., Haring, H. U., and Lehmann, R. (2008) *Curr Med Chem* **15**, 1316-1329
- 60. Herzig, S., Long, F., Jhala, U. S., Hedrick, S., Quinn, R., Bauer, A., Rudolph, D., Schutz, G., Yoon, C., Puigserver, P., Spiegelman, B., and Montminy, M. (2001) *Nature* **413**, 179-183
- 61. Randle, P. J., Garland, P. B., Hales, C. N., and Newsholme, E. A. (1963) *Lancet* 1, 785-789
- 62. Wolins, N. E., Brasaemle, D. L., and Bickel, P. E. (2006) *FEBS Lett* **580**, 5484-5491
- 63. Ducharme, N. A., and Bickel, P. E. (2008) Endocrinology 149, 942-949
- 64. Martin, S., and Parton, R. G. (2006) Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 7, 373-378
- 65. Murphy, S., Martin, S., and Parton, R. G. (2008) Biochim Biophys Acta
- 66. Brasaemle, D. L., Dolios, G., Shapiro, L., and Wang, R. (2004) *J Biol Chem* **279**, 46835-46842
- 67. Cermelli, S., Guo, Y., Gross, S. P., and Welte, M. A. (2006) *Curr Biol* **16**, 1783-1795
- Cho, S. Y., Shin, E. S., Park, P. J., Shin, D. W., Chang, H. K., Kim, D., Lee, H. H., Lee, J. H., Kim, S. H., Song, M. J., Chang, I. S., Lee, O. S., and Lee, T. R. (2007) *J Biol Chem* 282, 2456-2465
- 69. Martin, S., Driessen, K., Nixon, S. J., Zerial, M., and Parton, R. G. (2005) *J Biol Chem* **280**, 42325-42335
- 70. Londos, C., Brasaemle, D. L., Schultz, C. J., Segrest, J. P., and Kimmel, A. R. (1999) *Semin Cell Dev Biol* **10**, 51-58
- 71. Puri, V., and Czech, M. P. (2008) J Clin Invest 118, 2693-2696
- Puri, V., Ranjit, S., Konda, S., Nicoloro, S. M., Straubhaar, J., Chawla, A., Chouinard, M., Lin, C., Burkart, A., Corvera, S., Perugini, R. A., and Czech, M. P. (2008) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105, 7833-7838
- 73. Keller, P., Petrie, J. T., De Rose, P., Gerin, I., Wright, W. S., Chiang, S. H., Nielsen, A. R., Fischer, C. P., Pedersen, B. K., and MacDougald, O. A. (2008) J Biol Chem 283, 14355-14365
- Wolins, N. E., Quaynor, B. K., Skinner, J. R., Tzekov, A., Croce, M. A., Gropler, M. C., Varma, V., Yao-Borengasser, A., Rasouli, N., Kern, P. A., Finck, B. N., and Bickel, P. E. (2006) *Diabetes* 55, 3418-3428
- 75. Garcia, A., Sekowski, A., Subramanian, V., and Brasaemle, D. L. (2003) *J Biol Chem* **278**, 625-635
- 76. McManaman, J. L., Zabaronick, W., Schaack, J., and Orlicky, D. J. (2003) *J Lipid Res* 44, 668-673
- 77. Ohsaki, Y., Maeda, T., Maeda, M., Tauchi-Sato, K., and Fujimoto, T. (2006) Biochem Biophys Res Commun **347**, 279-287
- 78. Inohara, N., Koseki, T., Chen, S., Wu, X., and Nunez, G. (1998) *Embo J* **17**, 2526-2533
- 79. Nordstrom, E. A., Ryden, M., Backlund, E. C., Dahlman, I., Kaaman, M., Blomqvist, L., Cannon, B., Nedergaard, J., and Arner, P. (2005) *Diabetes* 54, 1726-1734

- 80. Zhou, Z., Yon Toh, S., Chen, Z., Guo, K., Ng, C. P., Ponniah, S., Lin, S. C., Hong, W., and Li, P. (2003) *Nat Genet* **35**, 49-56
- Miyoshi, H., Souza, S. C., Zhang, H. H., Strissel, K. J., Christoffolete, M. A., Kovsan, J., Rudich, A., Kraemer, F. B., Bianco, A. C., Obin, M. S., and Greenberg, A. S. (2006) *J Biol Chem* 281, 15837-15844
- 82. Moore, H. P., Silver, R. B., Mottillo, E. P., Bernlohr, D. A., and Granneman, J. G. (2005) *J Biol Chem* **280**, 43109-43120
- Souza, S. C., Christoffolete, M. A., Ribeiro, M. O., Miyoshi, H., Strissel, K. J., Stancheva, Z. S., Rogers, N. H., D'Eon, T. M., Perfield, J. W., 2nd, Imachi, H., Obin, M. S., Bianco, A. C., and Greenberg, A. S. (2007) *J Lipid Res* 48, 1273-1279
- 84. Sztalryd, C., Xu, G., Dorward, H., Tansey, J. T., Contreras, J. A., Kimmel, A. R., and Londos, C. (2003) *J Cell Biol* **161**, 1093-1103
- 85. Brasaemle, D. L., Rubin, B., Harten, I. A., Gruia-Gray, J., Kimmel, A. R., and Londos, C. (2000) *J Biol Chem* **275**, 38486-38493
- Garcia, A., Subramanian, V., Sekowski, A., Bhattacharyya, S., Love, M. W., and Brasaemle, D. L. (2004) *J Biol Chem* 279, 8409-8416
- Granneman, J. G., Moore, H. P., Granneman, R. L., Greenberg, A. S., Obin, M. S., and Zhu, Z. (2007) *J Biol Chem* 282, 5726-5735
- Kershaw, E. E., Hamm, J. K., Verhagen, L. A., Peroni, O., Katic, M., and Flier, J. S. (2006) *Diabetes* 55, 148-157
- 89. Wang, S., Soni, K. G., Semache, M., Casavant, S., Fortier, M., Pan, L., and Mitchell, G. A. (2008) *Mol Genet Metab* **95**, 117-126
- 90. Ryden, M., Jocken, J., van Harmelen, V., Dicker, A., Hoffstedt, J., Wiren, M., Blomqvist, L., Mairal, A., Langin, D., Blaak, E., and Arner, P. (2007) *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **292**, E1847-1855
- 91. Brasaemle, D. L., Levin, D. M., Adler-Wailes, D. C., and Londos, C. (2000) Biochim Biophys Acta 1483, 251-262
- 92. Miyoshi, H., Perfield, J. W., 2nd, Souza, S. C., Shen, W. J., Zhang, H. H., Stancheva, Z. S., Kraemer, F. B., Obin, M. S., and Greenberg, A. S. (2007) J Biol Chem 282, 996-1002
- 93. Kitamura, T., Kitamura, Y., Kuroda, S., Hino, Y., Ando, M., Kotani, K., Konishi, H., Matsuzaki, H., Kikkawa, U., Ogawa, W., and Kasuga, M. (1999) *Mol Cell Biol* 19, 6286-6296
- 94. Abu-Elheiga, L., Oh, W., Kordari, P., and Wakil, S. J. (2003) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100**, 10207-10212
- 95. Coleman, R. A., and Lee, D. P. (2004) Prog Lipid Res 43, 134-176
- 96. Listenberger, L. L., Han, X., Lewis, S. E., Cases, S., Farese, R. V., Jr., Ory, D. S., and Schaffer, J. E. (2003) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100**, 3077-3082
- 97. Jiang, Z. Y., Zhou, Q. L., Holik, J., Patel, S., Leszyk, J., Coleman, K., Chouinard, M., and Czech, M. P. (2005) *J Biol Chem* 280, 21622-21628
- Rosen, E. D., Walkey, C. J., Puigserver, P., and Spiegelman, B. M. (2000) *Genes* Dev 14, 1293-1307

- 99. Keeton, A. B., Bortoff, K. D., Bennett, W. L., Franklin, J. L., Venable, D. Y., and Messina, J. L. (2003) *Endocrinology* **144**, 5402-5410
- 100. Fawcett, J., Hamel, F. G., Bennett, R. G., Vajo, Z., and Duckworth, W. C. (2001) *J Biol Chem* **276**, 11552-11558
- 101. Fawcett, J., Hamel, F. G., and Duckworth, W. C. (2001) *Arch Biochem Biophys* **385**, 357-363
- 102. Sugden, P. H., and Smith, D. M. (1982) Biochem J 206, 467-472
- 103. Mendez, R., Myers, M. G., Jr., White, M. F., and Rhoads, R. E. (1996) Mol Cell Biol 16, 2857-2864
- 104. Zhou, Q. L., Jiang, Z. Y., Holik, J., Chawla, A., Hagan, G. N., Leszyk, J., and Czech, M. P. (2008) *Biochem J* **411**, 647-655
- Hurd, T. W., Culbert, A. A., Webster, K. J., and Tavare, J. M. (2002) *Biochem J* 368, 573-580
- 106. Cherniack, A. D., Klarlund, J. K., and Czech, M. P. (1994) *J Biol Chem* **269**, 4717-4720
- 107. Malmberg, S. E., and Adams, C. M. (2008) J Biol Chem 283, 19229-19234
- 108. Nave, B. T., Ouwens, M., Withers, D. J., Alessi, D. R., and Shepherd, P. R. (1999) *Biochem J* 344 Pt 2, 427-431
- 109. Kimball, S. R. (2001) Prog Mol Subcell Biol 26, 155-184
- 110. Jefferies, H. B., Fumagalli, S., Dennis, P. B., Reinhard, C., Pearson, R. B., and Thomas, G. (1997) *Embo J* 16, 3693-3704
- 111. Kleijn, M., Scheper, G. C., Voorma, H. O., and Thomas, A. A. (1998) *Eur J Biochem* **253**, 531-544
- Lazar, D. F., Wiese, R. J., Brady, M. J., Mastick, C. C., Waters, S. B., Yamauchi, K., Pessin, J. E., Cuatrecasas, P., and Saltiel, A. R. (1995) *J Biol Chem* 270, 20801-20807
- Bost, F., Aouadi, M., Caron, L., Even, P., Belmonte, N., Prot, M., Dani, C., Hofman, P., Pages, G., Pouyssegur, J., Le Marchand-Brustel, Y., and Binetruy, B. (2005) *Diabetes* 54, 402-411
- 114. Rosen, E. D., and MacDougald, O. A. (2006) Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 7, 885-896
- 115. Xiang, X., Yuan, M., Song, Y., Ruderman, N., Wen, R., and Luo, Z. (2002) *Mol Endocrinol* **16**, 552-562
- 116. Ogihara, T., Isobe, T., Ichimura, T., Taoka, M., Funaki, M., Sakoda, H., Onishi, Y., Inukai, K., Anai, M., Fukushima, Y., Kikuchi, M., Yazaki, Y., Oka, Y., and Asano, T. (1997) *J Biol Chem* **272**, 25267-25274
- 117. Guilherme, A., Virbasius, J. V., Puri, V., and Czech, M. P. (2008) *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **9**, 367-377
- 118. Gao, Z., Zhang, X., Zuberi, A., Hwang, D., Quon, M. J., Lefevre, M., and Ye, J. (2004) *Mol Endocrinol* **18**, 2024-2034
- 119. Rui, L., Yuan, M., Frantz, D., Shoelson, S., and White, M. F. (2002) *J Biol Chem* **277**, 42394-42398
- 120. Tang, X., Powelka, A. M., Soriano, N. A., Czech, M. P., and Guilherme, A. (2005) *J Biol Chem* **280**, 22523-22529

- 121. Clement, S., Krause, U., Desmedt, F., Tanti, J. F., Behrends, J., Pesesse, X., Sasaki, T., Penninger, J., Doherty, M., Malaisse, W., Dumont, J. E., Le Marchand-Brustel, Y., Erneux, C., Hue, L., and Schurmans, S. (2001) *Nature* 409, 92-97
- 122. Puri, V., Chakladar, A., Virbasius, J. V., Konda, S., Powelka, A. M., Chouinard, M., Hagan, G. N., Perugini, R., and Czech, M. P. (2007) *J Lipid Res* **48**, 465-471
- 123. Zhou, Q. L., Park, J. G., Jiang, Z. Y., Holik, J. J., Mitra, P., Semiz, S., Guilherme, A., Powelka, A. M., Tang, X., Virbasius, J., and Czech, M. P. (2004) *Biochem Soc Trans* 32, 817-821
- 124. Nakashima, N., Sharma, P. M., Imamura, T., Bookstein, R., and Olefsky, J. M. (2000) *J Biol Chem* **275**, 12889-12895
- Elchebly, M., Payette, P., Michaliszyn, E., Cromlish, W., Collins, S., Loy, A. L., Normandin, D., Cheng, A., Himms-Hagen, J., Chan, C. C., Ramachandran, C., Gresser, M. J., Tremblay, M. L., and Kennedy, B. P. (1999) *Science* 283, 1544-1548
- 126. Griffin, M. E., Marcucci, M. J., Cline, G. W., Bell, K., Barucci, N., Lee, D., Goodyear, L. J., Kraegen, E. W., White, M. F., and Shulman, G. I. (1999) *Diabetes* 48, 1270-1274
- 127. Boden, G. (2008) Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 37, 635-646, viii-ix
- 128. Shulman, G. I. (2000) J Clin Invest 106, 171-176
- 129. Chang-Chen, K. J., Mullur, R., and Bernal-Mizrachi, E. (2008) *Rev Endocr Metab Disord* **9**, 329-343
- 130. Itani, S. I., Ruderman, N. B., Schmieder, F., and Boden, G. (2002) *Diabetes* **51**, 2005-2011
- 131. Savage, D. B., Petersen, K. F., and Shulman, G. I. (2007) Physiol Rev 87, 507-520
- 132. Roden, M., Petersen, K. F., and Shulman, G. I. (2001) *Recent Prog Horm Res* **56**, 219-237
- 133. Holland, W. L., Knotts, T. A., Chavez, J. A., Wang, L. P., Hoehn, K. L., and Summers, S. A. (2007) *Nutr Rev* 65, S39-46
- 134. Holland, W. L., Brozinick, J. T., Wang, L. P., Hawkins, E. D., Sargent, K. M., Liu, Y., Narra, K., Hoehn, K. L., Knotts, T. A., Siesky, A., Nelson, D. H., Karathanasis, S. K., Fontenot, G. K., Birnbaum, M. J., and Summers, S. A. (2007) *Cell Metab* 5, 167-179
- Tagami, S., Inokuchi Ji, J., Kabayama, K., Yoshimura, H., Kitamura, F., Uemura, S., Ogawa, C., Ishii, A., Saito, M., Ohtsuka, Y., Sakaue, S., and Igarashi, Y. (2002) J Biol Chem 277, 3085-3092
- 136. Yamashita, T., Hashiramoto, A., Haluzik, M., Mizukami, H., Beck, S., Norton, A., Kono, M., Tsuji, S., Daniotti, J. L., Werth, N., Sandhoff, R., Sandhoff, K., and Proia, R. L. (2003) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100**, 3445-3449
- 137. Huptas, S., Geiss, H. C., Otto, C., and Parhofer, K. G. (2006) *Am J Cardiol* **98**, 66-69
- 138. Wong, V., Stavar, L., Szeto, L., Uffelman, K., Wang, C. H., Fantus, I. G., and Lewis, G. F. (2006) *Atherosclerosis* 184, 348-355

- 139. Parpal, S., Karlsson, M., Thorn, H., and Stralfors, P. (2001) *J Biol Chem* 276, 9670-9678
- 140. Ahima, R. S., and Lazar, M. A. (2008) Mol Endocrinol 22, 1023-1031
- 141. Fasshauer, M., and Paschke, R. (2003) Diabetologia 46, 1594-1603
- Bozaoglu, K., Bolton, K., McMillan, J., Zimmet, P., Jowett, J., Collier, G., Walder, K., and Segal, D. (2007) *Endocrinology* 148, 4687-4694
- 143. Havel, P. J. (2002) Curr Opin Lipidol 13, 51-59
- 144. Wada, J. (2008) Expert Opin Investig Drugs 17, 327-333
- 145. Youn, B. S., Kloting, N., Kratzsch, J., Lee, N., Park, J. W., Song, E. S., Ruschke, K., Oberbach, A., Fasshauer, M., Stumvoll, M., and Bluher, M. (2008) *Diabetes* 57, 372-377
- 146. Bastard, J. P., Maachi, M., Lagathu, C., Kim, M. J., Caron, M., Vidal, H., Capeau, J., and Feve, B. (2006) *Eur Cytokine Netw* **17**, 4-12
- 147. Kim, K. H., Zhao, L., Moon, Y., Kang, C., and Sul, H. S. (2004) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **101**, 6780-6785
- 148. Tamori, Y., Sakaue, H., and Kasuga, M. (2006) Nat Med 12, 30-31; discussion 31
- 149. Kloting, N., Graham, T. E., Berndt, J., Kralisch, S., Kovacs, P., Wason, C. J., Fasshauer, M., Schon, M. R., Stumvoll, M., Bluher, M., and Kahn, B. B. (2007) *Cell Metab* 6, 79-87
- 150. Kovacs, P., Geyer, M., Berndt, J., Kloting, N., Graham, T. E., Bottcher, Y., Enigk, B., Tonjes, A., Schleinitz, D., Schon, M. R., Kahn, B. B., Bluher, M., and Stumvoll, M. (2007) *Diabetes* **56**, 3095-3100
- 151. Hotamisligil, G. S. (2003) Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 27 Suppl 3, S53-55
- 152. Laurencikiene, J., van Harmelen, V., Arvidsson Nordstrom, E., Dicker, A., Blomqvist, L., Naslund, E., Langin, D., Arner, P., and Ryden, M. (2007) *J Lipid Res* 48, 1069-1077
- 153. Hotamisligil, G. S., Peraldi, P., Budavari, A., Ellis, R., White, M. F., and Spiegelman, B. M. (1996) *Science* **271**, 665-668
- Zhang, B., Berger, J., Hu, E., Szalkowski, D., White-Carrington, S., Spiegelman, B. M., and Moller, D. E. (1996) *Mol Endocrinol* 10, 1457-1466
- 155. Wellen, K. E., and Hotamisligil, G. S. (2005) J Clin Invest 115, 1111-1119
- 156. Weisberg, S. P., McCann, D., Desai, M., Rosenbaum, M., Leibel, R. L., and Ferrante, A. W., Jr. (2003) *J Clin Invest* **112**, 1796-1808
- 157. Heilbronn, L. K., and Campbell, L. V. (2008) Curr Pharm Des 14, 1225-1230
- 158. Strissel, K. J., Stancheva, Z., Miyoshi, H., Perfield, J. W., 2nd, DeFuria, J., Jick, Z., Greenberg, A. S., and Obin, M. S. (2007) *Diabetes* 56, 2910-2918
- 159. Gealekman, O., Burkart, A., Chouinard, M., Nicoloro, S. M., Straubhaar, J., and Corvera, S. (2008) *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **295**, E1056-1064
- 160. Cinti, S., Mitchell, G., Barbatelli, G., Murano, I., Ceresi, E., Faloia, E., Wang, S., Fortier, M., Greenberg, A. S., and Obin, M. S. (2005) *J Lipid Res* **46**, 2347-2355
- 161. Dahlman, I., Kaaman, M., Olsson, T., Tan, G. D., Bickerton, A. S., Wahlen, K., Andersson, J., Nordstrom, E. A., Blomqvist, L., Sjogren, A., Forsgren, M., Attersand, A., and Arner, P. (2005) *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **90**, 5834-5840

- Maya-Monteiro, C. M., Almeida, P. E., D'Avila, H., Martins, A. S., Rezende, A. P., Castro-Faria-Neto, H., and Bozza, P. T. (2008) *J Biol Chem* 283, 2203-2210
- 163. Tsukumo, D. M., Carvalho-Filho, M. A., Carvalheira, J. B., Prada, P. O., Hirabara, S. M., Schenka, A. A., Araujo, E. P., Vassallo, J., Curi, R., Velloso, L. A., and Saad, M. J. (2007) *Diabetes* 56, 1986-1998
- 164. Shi, H., Kokoeva, M. V., Inouye, K., Tzameli, I., Yin, H., and Flier, J. S. (2006) *J Clin Invest* **116**, 3015-3025
- 165. Ahmed, W., Ziouzenkova, O., Brown, J., Devchand, P., Francis, S., Kadakia, M., Kanda, T., Orasanu, G., Sharlach, M., Zandbergen, F., and Plutzky, J. (2007) J Intern Med 262, 184-198
- 166. Li, A. C., Binder, C. J., Gutierrez, A., Brown, K. K., Plotkin, C. R., Pattison, J. W., Valledor, A. F., Davis, R. A., Willson, T. M., Witztum, J. L., Palinski, W., and Glass, C. K. (2004) *J Clin Invest* 114, 1564-1576
- 167. Desvergne, B., and Wahli, W. (1999) *Endocr Rev* **20**, 649-688
- Shimizu, M., Yamashita, D., Yamaguchi, T., Hirose, F., and Osumi, T. (2006) Mol Cell Biochem 286, 33-42
- Wang, P., Anderson, P. O., Chen, S., Paulsson, K. M., Sjogren, H. O., and Li, S. (2001) Int Immunopharmacol 1, 803-812
- Pascual, G., Fong, A. L., Ogawa, S., Gamliel, A., Li, A. C., Perissi, V., Rose, D. W., Willson, T. M., Rosenfeld, M. G., and Glass, C. K. (2005) *Nature* 437, 759-763
- 171. Chinetti, G., Fruchart, J. C., and Staels, B. (2000) Inflamm Res 49, 497-505
- 172. Zhang, B., Berger, J., Zhou, G., Elbrecht, A., Biswas, S., White-Carrington, S., Szalkowski, D., and Moller, D. E. (1996) *J Biol Chem* **271**, 31771-31774
- 173. Walkey, C. J., and Spiegelman, B. M. (2008) *J Biol Chem* 283, 24290-24294
- 174. Camp, H. S., Chaudhry, A., and Leff, T. (2001) Endocrinology 142, 3207-3213
- 175. Bensinger, S. J., and Tontonoz, P. (2008) Nature 454, 470-477
- Devchand, P. R., Keller, H., Peters, J. M., Vazquez, M., Gonzalez, F. J., and Wahli, W. (1996) *Nature* 384, 39-43
- 177. Forman, B. M., Chen, J., and Evans, R. M. (1997) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **94**, 4312-4317
- Kliewer, S. A., Sundseth, S. S., Jones, S. A., Brown, P. J., Wisely, G. B., Koble, C. S., Devchand, P., Wahli, W., Willson, T. M., Lenhard, J. M., and Lehmann, J. M. (1997) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94, 4318-4323
- Sethi, S., Ziouzenkova, O., Ni, H., Wagner, D. D., Plutzky, J., and Mayadas, T. N. (2002) *Blood* 100, 1340-1346
- Spector, A. A., Fang, X., Snyder, G. D., and Weintraub, N. L. (2004) Prog Lipid Res 43, 55-90
- 181. Aoyama, T., Peters, J. M., Iritani, N., Nakajima, T., Furihata, K., Hashimoto, T., and Gonzalez, F. J. (1998) *J Biol Chem* **273**, 5678-5684
- 182. Delerive, P., De Bosscher, K., Besnard, S., Vanden Berghe, W., Peters, J. M., Gonzalez, F. J., Fruchart, J. C., Tedgui, A., Haegeman, G., and Staels, B. (1999) J Biol Chem 274, 32048-32054

- 183. Marx, N., Sukhova, G. K., Collins, T., Libby, P., and Plutzky, J. (1999) *Circulation* **99**, 3125-3131
- 184. Neve, B. P., Corseaux, D., Chinetti, G., Zawadzki, C., Fruchart, J. C., Duriez, P., Staels, B., and Jude, B. (2001) *Circulation* **103**, 207-212
- 185. Ye, P., Li, J. J., Su, G., and Zhang, C. (2005) *Clin Chim Acta* **356**, 229-232
- 186. Barbier, O., Torra, I. P., Duguay, Y., Blanquart, C., Fruchart, J. C., Glineur, C., and Staels, B. (2002) *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **22**, 717-726
- 187. Bernal-Mizrachi, C., Weng, S., Feng, C., Finck, B. N., Knutsen, R. H., Leone, T. C., Coleman, T., Mecham, R. P., Kelly, D. P., and Semenkovich, C. F. (2003) *Nat Med* 9, 1069-1075
- 188. Chawla, A., Schwarz, E. J., Dimaculangan, D. D., and Lazar, M. A. (1994) *Endocrinology* **135**, 798-800
- Mukherjee, R., Jow, L., Croston, G. E., and Paterniti, J. R., Jr. (1997) *J Biol Chem* 272, 8071-8076
- 190. Odegaard, J. I., Ricardo-Gonzalez, R. R., Goforth, M. H., Morel, C. R., Subramanian, V., Mukundan, L., Eagle, A. R., Vats, D., Brombacher, F., Ferrante, A. W., and Chawla, A. (2007) *Nature* 447, 1116-1120
- 191. Li, A. C., Brown, K. K., Silvestre, M. J., Willson, T. M., Palinski, W., and Glass, C. K. (2000) *J Clin Invest* 106, 523-531
- 192. Murao, K., Imachi, H., Momoi, A., Sayo, Y., Hosokawa, H., Sato, M., Ishida, T., and Takahara, J. (1999) *FEBS Lett* **454**, 27-30
- 193. Kolak, M., Yki-Jarvinen, H., Kannisto, K., Tiikkainen, M., Hamsten, A., Eriksson, P., and Fisher, R. M. (2007) *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**, 720-724
- 194. Kemnitz, J. W., Elson, D. F., Roecker, E. B., Baum, S. T., Bergman, R. N., and Meglasson, M. D. (1994) *Diabetes* 43, 204-211
- 195. Ferre, P. (2004) *Diabetes* **53 Suppl 1**, S43-50
- 196. Kintscher, U., and Law, R. E. (2005) *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **288**, E287-291
- 197. Han, K. H., Chang, M. K., Boullier, A., Green, S. R., Li, A., Glass, C. K., and Quehenberger, O. (2000) *J Clin Invest* **106**, 793-802
- Bull, A. W., Steffensen, K. R., Leers, J., and Rafter, J. J. (2003) *Carcinogenesis* 24, 1717-1722
- 199. Forman, B. M., Tontonoz, P., Chen, J., Brun, R. P., Spiegelman, B. M., and Evans, R. M. (1995) *Cell* **83**, 803-812
- 200. Schopfer, F. J., Lin, Y., Baker, P. R., Cui, T., Garcia-Barrio, M., Zhang, J., Chen, K., Chen, Y. E., and Freeman, B. A. (2005) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102**, 2340-2345
- 201. Tzameli, I., Fang, H., Ollero, M., Shi, H., Hamm, J. K., Kievit, P., Hollenberg, A. N., and Flier, J. S. (2004) *J Biol Chem* 279, 36093-36102
- 202. Zhang, J., Fu, M., Cui, T., Xiong, C., Xu, K., Zhong, W., Xiao, Y., Floyd, D., Liang, J., Li, E., Song, Q., and Chen, Y. E. (2004) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101, 10703-10708
- 203. Tamori, Y., Masugi, J., Nishino, N., and Kasuga, M. (2002) *Diabetes* **51**, 2045-2055
- 204. Gavrilova, O., Haluzik, M., Matsusue, K., Cutson, J. J., Johnson, L., Dietz, K. R., Nicol, C. J., Vinson, C., Gonzalez, F. J., and Reitman, M. L. (2003) *J Biol Chem* 278, 34268-34276
- 205. Matsusue, K., Haluzik, M., Lambert, G., Yim, S. H., Gavrilova, O., Ward, J. M., Brewer, B., Jr., Reitman, M. L., and Gonzalez, F. J. (2003) J Clin Invest 111, 737-747
- 206. Wang, Y. X., Zhang, C. L., Yu, R. T., Cho, H. K., Nelson, M. C., Bayuga-Ocampo, C. R., Ham, J., Kang, H., and Evans, R. M. (2004) *PLoS Biol* **2**, e294
- 207. Lee, C. H., Olson, P., Hevener, A., Mehl, I., Chong, L. W., Olefsky, J. M., Gonzalez, F. J., Ham, J., Kang, H., Peters, J. M., and Evans, R. M. (2006) Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103, 3444-3449
- 208. Rosen, E. D., Sarraf, P., Troy, A. E., Bradwin, G., Moore, K., Milstone, D. S., Spiegelman, B. M., and Mortensen, R. M. (1999) *Molecular Cell* 4, 611-617
- 209. Tang, Q. Q., Zhang, J. W., and Daniel Lane, M. (2004) *Biochem Biophys Res* Commun **319**, 235-239
- 210. Rangwala, S. M., and Lazar, M. A. (2000) Annu Rev Nutr 20, 535-559
- 211. Farmer, S. R. (2005) Int J Obes (Lond) 29 Suppl 1, S13-16
- 212. Stewart, W. C., Baugh, J. E., Jr., Floyd, Z. E., and Stephens, J. M. (2004) Biochem Biophys Res Commun **324**, 355-359
- 213. Kim, J. B., Wright, H. M., Wright, M., and Spiegelman, B. M. (1998) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **95**, 4333-4337
- 214. Levert, K. L., Waldrop, G. L., and Stephens, J. M. (2002) *J Biol Chem* 277, 16347-16350
- 215. Schmid, B., Rippmann, J. F., Tadayyon, M., and Hamilton, B. S. (2005) *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **328**, 1073-1082
- 216. Gampe, R. T., Jr., Montana, V. G., Lambert, M. H., Miller, A. B., Bledsoe, R. K., Milburn, M. V., Kliewer, S. A., Willson, T. M., and Xu, H. E. (2000) *Mol Cell* 5, 545-555
- 217. Mandrup, S., Sorensen, R. V., Helledie, T., Nohr, J., Baldursson, T., Gram, C., Knudsen, J., and Kristiansen, K. (1998) *J Biol Chem* **273**, 23897-23903
- Huang, J. T., Welch, J. S., Ricote, M., Binder, C. J., Willson, T. M., Kelly, C., Witztum, J. L., Funk, C. D., Conrad, D., and Glass, C. K. (1999) *Nature* 400, 378-382
- Baker, P. R., Lin, Y., Schopfer, F. J., Woodcock, S. R., Groeger, A. L.,
 Batthyany, C., Sweeney, S., Long, M. H., Iles, K. E., Baker, L. M., Branchaud, B.
 P., Chen, Y. E., and Freeman, B. A. (2005) *J Biol Chem* 280, 42464-42475
- 220. Kersten, S. (2002) Eur J Pharmacol 440, 223-234
- 221. Wilson-Fritch, L., Burkart, A., Bell, G., Mendelson, K., Leszyk, J., Nicoloro, S., Czech, M., and Corvera, S. (2003) *Mol Cell Biol* **23**, 1085-1094
- 222. Tang, X., Guilherme, A., Chakladar, A., Powelka, A. M., Konda, S., Virbasius, J. V., Nicoloro, S. M., Straubhaar, J., and Czech, M. P. (2006) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 103, 2087-2092
- 223. Wang, X., and Seed, B. (2003) Nucleic acids research 31, 1-8

- 224. Nottrott, S., Simard, M. J., and Richter, J. D. (2006) *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **13**, 1108-1114
- 225. Lee, M. J., Yang, R. Z., Gong, D. W., and Fried, S. K. (2007) *J Biol Chem* 282, 72-80
- 226. Taha, C., Liu, Z., Jin, J., Al-Hasani, H., Sonenberg, N., and Klip, A. (1999) *J Biol Chem* **274**, 33085-33091
- 227. Miyazaki, M., Bruggink, S. M., and Ntambi, J. M. (2006) J Lipid Res 47, 700-704
- 228. Floyd, Z. E., and Stephens, J. M. (2002) *J Biol Chem* 277, 4062-4068
- 229. Miyazaki, M., Dobrzyn, A., Elias, P. M., and Ntambi, J. M. (2005) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **102**, 12501-12506
- 230. Miyazaki, M., Man, W. C., and Ntambi, J. M. (2001) J Nutr. 131, 2260-2268.
- 231. Zhang, S., Yang, Y., and Shi, Y. (2005) *Biochem J* 388, 135-142
- 232. Ntambi, J. M., and Miyazaki, M. (2004) Prog Lipid Res 43, 91-104
- 233. Man, W. C., Miyazaki, M., Chu, K., and Ntambi, J. M. (2006) *J Biol Chem* **281**, 1251-1260
- 234. Aslan, H., Altunkaynak, B. Z., Altunkaynak, M. E., Vuraler, O., Kaplan, S., and Unal, B. (2006) *Obes Surg* **16**, 1526-1534
- 235. Ntambi, J. M., Miyazaki, M., Stoehr, J. P., Lan, H., Kendziorski, C. M., Yandell, B. S., Song, Y., Cohen, P., Friedman, J. M., and Attie, A. D. (2002) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99, 11482-11486
- 236. Gomez, F. E., Bauman, D. E., Ntambi, J. M., and Fox, B. G. (2003) *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **300**, 316-326
- 237. Rotman, E. I., Brostrom, M. A., and Brostrom, C. O. (1992) *Biochem J* 282 (Pt 2), 487-494
- 238. Aktas, H., and Halperin, J. A. (2004) J Nutr 134, 2487S-2491S
- 239. Neeli, I., Yellaturu, C. R., and Rao, G. N. (2003) *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 309, 755-761
- 240. Meric, F., and Hunt, K. K. (2002) Mol Cancer Ther 1, 971-979
- 241. Dobrzyn, P., Dobrzyn, A., Miyazaki, M., Cohen, P., Asilmaz, E., Hardie, D. G., Friedman, J. M., and Ntambi, J. M. (2004) *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101, 6409-6414
- 242. Dufner, A., and Thomas, G. (1999) Exp Cell Res 253, 100-109
- 243. Tsukiyama-Kohara, K., Poulin, F., Kohara, M., DeMaria, C. T., Cheng, A., Wu, Z., Gingras, A. C., Katsume, A., Elchebly, M., Spiegelman, B. M., Harper, M. E., Tremblay, M. L., and Sonenberg, N. (2001) *Nat Med* 7, 1128-1132
- 244. Pende, M., Um, S. H., Mieulet, V., Sticker, M., Goss, V. L., Mestan, J., Mueller, M., Fumagalli, S., Kozma, S. C., and Thomas, G. (2004) *Mol Cell Biol* 24, 3112-3124
- 245. Kim, J. E., and Chen, J. (2004) *Diabetes* 53, 2748-2756
- 246. Gustafson, B., Jack, M. M., Cushman, S. W., and Smith, U. (2003) *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **308**, 933-939
- 247. Wang, J., Yu, L., Schmidt, R. E., Su, C., Huang, X., Gould, K., and Cao, G. (2005) *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **332**, 735-742
- 248. Sharma, A. M., and Staels, B. (2007) J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92, 386-395

- 249. Martin, S., and Parton, R. G. (2005) Semin Cell Dev Biol 16, 163-174
- 250. Liu, P., Bartz, R., Zehmer, J. K., Ying, Y. S., Zhu, M., Serrero, G., and Anderson, R. G. (2007) *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1773**, 784-793
- Cohen, A. W., Razani, B., Schubert, W., Williams, T. M., Wang, X. B., Iyengar, P., Brasaemle, D. L., Scherer, P. E., and Lisanti, M. P. (2004) *Diabetes* 53, 1261-1270
- Bostrom, P., Andersson, L., Rutberg, M., Perman, J., Lidberg, U., Johansson, B. R., Fernandez-Rodriguez, J., Ericson, J., Nilsson, T., Boren, J., and Olofsson, S. O. (2007) *Nat Cell Biol* 9, 1286-1293
- 253. Tansey, J. T., Sztalryd, C., Gruia-Gray, J., Roush, D. L., Zee, J. V., Gavrilova, O., Reitman, M. L., Deng, C. X., Li, C., Kimmel, A. R., and Londos, C. (2001) Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98, 6494-6499
- 254. Nishino, N., Tamori, Y., Tateya, S., Kawaguchi, T., Shibakusa, T., Mizunoya, W., Inoue, K., Kitazawa, R., Kitazawa, S., Matsuki, Y., Hiramatsu, R., Masubuchi, S., Omachi, A., Kimura, K., Saito, M., Amo, T., Ohta, S., Yamaguchi, T., Osumi, T., Cheng, J., Fujimoto, T., Nakao, H., Nakao, K., Aiba, A., Okamura, H., Fushiki, T., and Kasuga, M. (2008) *J Clin Invest* **118**, 2808-2821
- 255. Ye, J., Li, J. Z., Liu, Y., Li, X., Yang, T., Ma, X., Li, Q., Yao, Z., and Li, P. (2009) *Cell Metab* **9**, 177-190
- 256. Granneman, J. G., Moore, H. P., Mottillo, E. P., and Zhu, Z. (2009) *J Biol Chem* **284**, 3049-3057
- 257. Qi, J., Gong, J., Zhao, T., Zhao, J., Lam, P., Ye, J., Li, J. Z., Wu, J., Zhou, H. M., and Li, P. (2008) *Embo J* 27, 1537-1548
- 258. Gandhi, P. (2008) in *Biomedical Sciences*, pp. 1-33, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester
- 259. Haemmerle, G., Lass, A., Zimmermann, R., Gorkiewicz, G., Meyer, C., Rozman, J., Heldmaier, G., Maier, R., Theussl, C., Eder, S., Kratky, D., Wagner, E. F., Klingenspor, M., Hoefler, G., and Zechner, R. (2006) *Science* **312**, 734-737
- 260. Larigauderie, G., Cuaz-Perolin, C., Younes, A. B., Furman, C., Lasselin, C., Copin, C., Jaye, M., Fruchart, J. C., and Rouis, M. (2006) *Febs J* **273**, 3498-3510
- 261. Larigauderie, G., Bouhlel, M. A., Furman, C., Jaye, M., Fruchart, J. C., and Rouis, M. (2006) *Atherosclerosis* **189**, 142-148
- 262. Sampath, H., and Ntambi, J. M. (2005) Annu Rev Nutr 25, 317-340
- 263. Pegorier, J. P., Le May, C., and Girard, J. (2004) J Nutr 134, 2444S-2449S
- 264. Barroso, I., Gurnell, M., Crowley, V. E., Agostini, M., Schwabe, J. W., Soos, M. A., Maslen, G. L., Williams, T. D., Lewis, H., Schafer, A. J., Chatterjee, V. K., and O'Rahilly, S. (1999) *Nature* **402**, 880-883
- 265. Charollais, J., and Van Der Goot, F. G. (2009) Mol Membr Biol 26, 55-66
- 266. Man, W. C., Miyazaki, M., Chu, K., and Ntambi, J. (2006) *J Lipid Res* **47**, 1928-1939
- 267. Su, X., Han, X., Yang, J., Mancuso, D. J., Chen, J., Bickel, P. E., and Gross, R. W. (2004) *Biochemistry* 43, 5033-5044
- 268. Kersten, S., Desvergne, B., and Wahli, W. (2000) Nature 405, 421-424

- 269. Marcinkiewicz, A., Gauthier, D., Garcia, A., and Brasaemle, D. L. (2006) *J Biol Chem* **281**, 11901-11909
- 270. Yamaguchi, T., Omatsu, N., Morimoto, E., Nakashima, H., Ueno, K., Tanaka, T., Satouchi, K., Hirose, F., and Osumi, T. (2007) *J Lipid Res* **48**, 1078-1089